# GOVERNMENT OF HARYANA

# APPROPRIATION ACCOUNTS 2008-2009

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	Page(s)
INTRODUCTORY	1
Summary of Appropriation Accounts	2-9
Certificate of Comptroller and Auditor General of India	11-11(ii)
Number and name of grant/appropriation	
01- Vidhan Sabha	13-14
02- General Administration	15-26
03- Home	27-37
04- Revenue	38-49
05- Excise and Taxation	50-52
06- Finance	53-63
07- Other Administrative Services	64-73
08- Buildings and Roads	74-100
09- Education	101-127
10- Medical and Public Health	128-159
11- Urban Development	160-164
12- Labour and Employment	165-172
13- Social Welfare and Rehabilitation	173-198
14- Food and Supplies	199-202
15- Irrigation	203-233
16- Industries	234-245
17- Agriculture	246-262
18- Animal Husbandry	263-277
19- Fisheries	278-280
20- Forest	281-291
21- Community Development	292-303
22- Co-operation	304-307
23- Transport	308-322
24- Tourism	323-326
Public Debt	327-329
25- Loans and Advances by State Government	330-335
Appendix	336
Grant -wise details of estimates and actuals of recoveries when accounts in reduction of expenditure.	ich have been adju

## **INTRODUCTORY**

This compilation containing the Appropriation Accounts of the Government of Haryana for the year 2008 - 2009 presents the accounts of sums expended in the year ended 31<sup>st</sup> March 2009, compared with the sums specified in the schedules appended to the Appropriation Acts passed under the Articles 204 and 205 of the Constitution of India.

In these Accounts-

'O' stands for original grant or appropriation.

'S' stands for supplementary grant or appropriation.

'R' stands for reappropriations, withdrawls or surrenders sanctioned by a competent authority.

Charged appropriation and expenditure are shown in italics.

**Summary of Appropriation** 

Number and name of grant	Amount of grant o	r appropriation	Expendi-
or appropriation			
	Revenue	Capital	Revenue
1	2	3	4
	(I	n thousands of ru	ipees)
1. Vidhan Sabha-			
Voted	24,22,70		22,81,16
Charged	21,00		18,20
2. General Administration-			
Voted	4,02,11,12		3,87,06,34
Charged	10,25,82		9,20,04
3. Home-			
Voted	12,33,67,47	78,88,28	12,45,13,34
Charged	22,03,20		23,39,00
4. Revenue-			
Voted	3,84,50,25		2,26,97,66
Charged			
5. Excise and Taxation-			
Voted	92,80,50		87,40,22
Charged			
6. Finance-			
Voted	18,33,21,80		16,50,42,30
Charged	25,83,48,79		23,86,34,00
7. Other Administrative Services-			
Voted	12,49,73,27	4,00	59,54,16
Charged	5,57,00	••	
8. Buildings and Roads-			
Voted	7,89,16,83	10,28,78,38	7,02,98,85
Charged	15,00	2,50,00	96
9. Education-			
Voted	40,14,30,00		38,54,29,82
Charged	5		••
10 . Medical and Public Health-			
Voted	13,64,80,29	8,34,53,00	13,84,61,88
Charged	16,60		18,56

# Accounts

ture	S	aving		Excess
<u> </u>			(Actual exces	
Capital	Revenue	Capital	Revenue	Capital
5	6	7	8	9
	(In t	housands of rupee	s)	
	1,41,54			
••	2,80	••		••
	15,04,78			
••	1,05,78	••		••
••	1,03,70	••	<b></b>	••
78,42,00		46,28	11,45,87	••
			(11,45,87,266)	
			1,35,80	
			(1,35,80,389)	
	1,57,52,59			
••		••	••	••
	5 40 20			
••	5,40,28			••
••		••	••	••
	1,82,79,50			
	1,97,14,79			··
	11,90,19,11	4,00		
	5,57,00			
11,14,83,12	86,17,98			86,04,74
42601	1.4.0.4			(86,04,74,019)
4,26,81	14,04		••	1,76,81
				(1,76,80,622)
	1,60,00,18			
••	5	••		••
<del></del>	2			
8,26,92,66		7,60,34	19,81,59	
			(19,81,59,137)	
			1,96	
			(1,95,831)	

# **Summary of Appropriation**

Number and name of grant	Amount of grant o	Amount of grant or appropriation		
or appropriation			Expendi-	
Tr r	Revenue	Capital	Revenue	
1	2	3	4	
	()	In thousands of ru	ipees)	
11 . Urban Development-				
Voted	5,32,26,02		5,00,61,49	
Charged				
12 . Labour and Employment-				
Voted	1,59,56,73	14,00,00	1,45,43,81	
Charged				
13 . Social Welfare and Rehabilitation-				
Voted	12,45,99,00	5,21,60	11,93,47,92	
Charged				
14 . Food and Supplies-				
Voted	73,65,47	21,06,89,49	67,14,61	
Charged				
15 . Irrigation-				
Voted	40,94,27,31	14,41,70,00	36,77,15,97	
Charged	2,94,61	45,00,00	2,44,00	
16 . Industries-				
Voted	1,05,02,61	82,42,00	94,78,66	
Charged	40			
17 . Agriculture-			•	
Voted	5,60,20,13		4,95,66,91	
Charged	25,00		1,82	
18 . Animal Husbandry-				
Voted	2,54,75,15		2,47,98,29	
Charged	6,00		5,56	
19 . Fisheries-				
Voted	22,27,79		21,54,11	
Charged				
20 . Forest-				
Voted	1,90,96,51	1,37,00	1,92,73,26	
Charged	50,00		35,35	
21 . Community Development-				
Voted	11,81,83,65		10,53,69,58	
Charged	5,10		••	

# Accounts - Contd.

ture	S	Saving		Excess
			(Actual exces	ss in rupees)
Capital	Revenue	Capital	Revenue	Capital
5	6	7	8	9
	(In	thousands of rupees	s)	
	21 64 52			
	31,64,53		••	••
••	••	••		••
9,78,45	14,12,92	4,21,55		
••				
4,54,60	52,51,08	67,00		
20,96,66,28	6,50,86	10,23,21		
••				
16 10 71 15	4 17 11 24			1 71 01 15
16,12,71,15	4,17,11,34	••	••	1,71,01,15 (1,71,01,14,868)
54,38,21	50,61			9,38,21
0 1,0 0,21	20,01			(9,38,21,512)
82,41,80	10,23,95	20		
	40			
	64,53,22			
••	23,18	••	••	••
	6,76,86	••	••	
••	44	••		••
	73,68			
	••			
1,37,00			1,76,75	
	1465		(1,76,75,027)	
	14,65			
	1,28,14,07			
	5,10			

# Summary of Appropriation

Name 1 and 1 and 1 and 1 and 1	Amount of grant or appropriation Expend				
Number and name of grant	Amount of grant o	Amount of grant or appropriation			
or appropriation					
	Revenue	Capital	Revenue		
1	2	3	4		
	(In thousands of rupees)				
22 . Co-operation-					
Voted	64,56,10	34,35,46	62,74,73		
Charged	1,00				
23 . Transport-					
Voted	8,62,18,17	2,09,51,00	8,36,18,98		
Charged	10				
24 . Tourism-					
Voted	2,14,82	19,10,00	2,06,85		
Charged					
Public Debt-					
Charged		23,89,14,54			
25 . Loans and Advances by State Government-					
Voted		4,69,66,70			
Charged					
Total			_		
Voted	2,07,38,23,69	63,26,46,91	1,82,12,50,90		
Charged	26,25,69,67	24,36,64,54	24,22,17,49		

# **Accounts - Contd.**

Excess		Saving		ture
ss in rupees)	(Actual exce			
Capital	Revenue	Capital	Revenue	Capital
9	8	7	6	5
		n thousands of rupees	(Ir	
1			1,81,37	34,35,47
(750)			1,00	
		41,60	25,99,19	2,09,09,40
			10	
		13	7,97	19,09,87
		10,97,31,06		12,91,83,48
		1,37,35,78		3,32,30,92
			••	••
2,57,05,90	33,04,21	1,61,00,09	25,58,77,00	64,22,52,72
(2,57,05,89,637)	(33,04,21,430)			
11,15,02	1,37,76	10,97,31,06	2,04,89,94	13,50,48,50
(11,15,02,134)	(1,37,76,220)			

# Summary of Appropriation Accounts -Contd.

No advance was drawn out of the Contingency Fund during 2008-2009 The excess over the following voted grants require regularisation:-

#### **Revenue Portion**

- 03-Home
- 10-Medical and Public Health
- 20-Forest

## **Capital Portion**

- 08-Buildings and Roads
- 15-Irrigation
- 22-Co-operation

The excesses over the following charged appropriations require regularisation:-

## **Revenue Portion**

- 03-Home
- 10-Medical and Public Health

## **Capital Portion**

- 08-Buildings and Roads
- 15-Irrigation

# Summary of Appropriation Accounts -Concld.

As the grants and appropriations are for gross amounts required for expenditure, the expenditure figures shown against them do not include recoveries adjusted in the accounts in reduction of expenditure. The net expenditure figures are shown in the Finance Accounts.

The reconciliation between the total expenditure according to the Appropriation Accounts for 2008-2009 and that shown in the Finance Accounts for the year is indicated below:-

	<u>Charged</u>		Voted	1
	Revenue	Capital	Revenue	Capital
		(In thousand	of rupees.)	
Total expenditure according to Appropriation Accounts	24,22,17,49	13,50,48,50	1,82,12,50,90	64,22,52,72
Deduct:- Total of recoveries			99,95,43	16,47,20,30
Net Total expenditure as shown in Statement No. 10 of the Finance Accounts	24,22,17,49	13,50,48,50	1,81,12,55,47	47,75,32,42

The details of the recoveries referred to above are given in Appendix.

#### Certificate of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India

This compilation containing the Appropriation Accounts of the Government of Haryana for the year ending 31<sup>st</sup> March 2009 presents the accounts of the sums expended in the year compared with the sums specified in the schedules appended to the Appropriation Acts passed under Articles 204 and 205 of the Constitution of India. The Finance Accounts of the Government for the year showing the receipts and disbursements of the Government for the year together with the financial results disclosed by the revenue and capital accounts, the accounts of public debt and the liabilities and assets as worked out from the balances recorded in the accounts are presented in a separate compilation.

The Appropriation Accounts have been prepared under my supervision in accordance with the requirements of the Comptroller and Auditor General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Act, 1971 and have been compiled from the vouchers, challans and initial and subsidiary accounts rendered by the treasuries, offices and departments responsible for the keeping of such accounts functioning under the control of the Government of Haryana and the statements received from the Reserve Bank of India. Appendices in this compilation have been prepared directly from the information received from the Government of Haryana who is responsible to ensure the correctness of such information.

The treasuries, offices and or departments functioning under the control of the Government of Haryana are primarily responsible for preparation and correctness of the initial and subsidiary accounts as well as ensuring the regularity of transactions in accordance with the applicable laws, standards, rules and regulations relating to such accounts and transactions. I am responsible for compilation, keeping of accounts, preparation and submission of Annual Accounts to the State Legislature. My responsibility for the compilation, preparation and finalization of accounts is discharged through the office of the Accountant General (A&E). The audit of these accounts is independently conducted through the office of the Principal/Accountant General (Audit) in accordance with the requirements of Articles 149 and 151 of the Constitution of India and the Comptroller and Auditor General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Act, 1971 for expressing an opinion on these Accounts based on the results of the such audit. These offices are independent organization with distinct cadres, separate reporting lines and management structure.

11(ii)

The audit was conducted in accordance with the Auditing Standards generally

accepted in India. These Standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain

reasonable assurance that the accounts are free from material misstatement. An audit

includes examination, on a test basis, of evidence relevant to the amounts and

disclosures in the financial statements.

On the basis of the information and explanations that my officers required and

have obtained and according to the best of my information as a result of test audit of the

accounts and on consideration of explanations given, I certify that, to the best of my

knowledge and belief, the Appropriation Accounts read with observations in this

compilation give a true and fair view of the accounts of the sums expended in the year

ended 31st March 2009 compared with the sums specified in the schedules appended to

the Appropriation Acts passed by the State Legislature under Articles 204 and 205 of

the Constitution of India.

Points of interest arising from study of these accounts as well as test audit

conducted during the year or earlier years are contained in my Reports on the

Government of Haryana being presented separately for the year ended 31<sup>st</sup> March 2009.

Date:

Place:

(VINOD RAI) Comptroller and Auditor General of India

## Grant No. 1

## Grant No. 1 - Vidhan Sabha

Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Head-

2011 - Parliament/State/Union Territory Legislatures

Voted -

Original 16,86,31

24,22,70 22,81,16 -1,41,54

Supplementary 7,36,39

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 64,69

Charged -

Original 18,84

21,00 18,20 -2,80

Supplementary 2,16

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 1,12

Notes and comments :-

#### **Grant No. 1- Concld.**

#### **Voted Grant**

- 1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 1,41.54 lakhs, Rs. 76.85 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 2. In view of the final saving of Rs. 1,41.54 lakhs, Rs. 7,36.39 lakhs obtained through supplementary estimates proved excessive.
- 3. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head	Total	Actual	Saving -
	grant	expenditu	re
	(I	n lakhs of rup	pees)

- 02- State/Union Territory Legislatures-
- 103- Legislative Secretariat-
- 98- Chief Parliamentary Secretary/Parliamentary

Secretaries-

O 50.40

S 2,69.00 3,18.94 2,42.08 -76.86

R -0.46

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates by Rs. 269 lakhs on account of meeting the expenditure on salary, grant-in-aid and payment of discretionary grants of Chief Parliamentary Secretaries and Parliamentary Secretaries proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 76.86 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 99- Establishment-
- 98- Establishment Expenses-

O	15,06.91			
S	3,28.24	17,72.63	17,72.63	
R	-62.52			

Supplementary grant for meeting the expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 62.52 lakhs owing mainly to non-payment of leave encashment to retirees and non-receipt of the Member of Legislative Assembly allowances (Rs. 54.55 lakhs), less expenditure on telephone/water/electricity charges of Haryana Vidhan Sabha/residence of Speaker & Deputy Speaker (Rs. 14.36 lakhs) and less availing of Leave Travel Concession (Rs. 3.19 lakhs) was partly offset by excess expenditure on dearness allowance (Rs. 6.26 lakhs) and hospitality due to more refreshment/lunch/dinner hosted in honour of visiting dignitaries (Rs. 4.41 lakhs).

## Grant No. 2

# **Grant No. 2 - General Administration**

Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

#### **Revenue:**

Major Heads-

2012 - President, Vice President / Governor, Administrator of Union Territories

2013 - Council of Ministers

2015 - Elections

2051 - Public Service Commission

2052 - Secretariat-General Services

2053 - District Administration

2220 - Information and Publicity

2251 - Secretariat-Social Services

3451 - Secretariat-Economic Services

Voted -

Original 3,12,12,21

4,02,11,12 3,87,06,34 -15,04,78

Supplementary 89,98,91

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 15,34,45

		Total grant or appropriation	Actual expenditure (In thousands	Saving - of rupees)
Charged -				
Original	6,19,26			
		10,25,82	9,20,04	-1,05,78
Supplementary	4,06,56			
Amount surrendered durin	ng the year			
(March 2009)				1,17,02

# Revenue

#### **Voted Grant**

Notes and comments :-

- 1. Against the available saving of Rs. 15,04.78 lakhs, surrender of Rs. 15,34.45 lakhs on 31 March 2009 proved unrealistic.
- 2. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 15,04.78 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 89,98.91 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.
- 3. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under certain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant (In	Actual expend lakhs of	liture	cess +
2053-	- District Administr	ration	`		1	
093-	District Establishm	nents-				
99-	Establishment-					
	0	51,78.79				
	S	20,55.60	65,35.6	65,	35.66	+0.01
	R	-6,98.74				

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates was to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales. Saving mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs.6,05.23 lakhs), reduction in the rates of dearness allowance on account of revision of pay (Rs. 74.76 lakhs) less expenditure on rent, rate and taxes (Rs. 25.74 lakhs), non-purchase of jeep (Rs. 10.02 lakhs) and slash in the rates of petrol/diesel prices (Rs. 10.01 lakhs) was partly offset by excess expenditure on purchase of furniture (Rs. 44.73 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
094-	Other Establishme	nts-			
98-	Copying Agency F	Establishment-			
	0	1,14.16			
	S	46.21	1,26.00	1,26.00	
	R	-34.37			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales to the employees was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant.

#### 2052- Secretariat-General Services

- 090- Secretariate-
- 99- Chief Secretary-
- 98- Establishment Expenses-

O	25,03.86			
S	12,81.89	36,12.17	36,06.80	-5.37
R	-1,73.58			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on account of revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to delay in fixation of pay in the new scales (Rs. 1,42.45 lakhs) and less expenditure on rent, rate and taxes (Rs. 31.80 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 5.37 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + pees)
98-	Finance Departme	ent-			
	O	3,54.89			
	S	1,52.71	4,33.40	4,33.40	
	R	-74.20			
97-	Home Department	t-			
	O	2,07.03			
	S	89.77	2,65.44	2,65.44	
	R	-31.36			

Augmentation of provision in the above two cases through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on revision in the pay scales was reduced through reappropriation due to delay in fixation of pay in the new scales.

#### 2013- Council of Ministers

105- Discretionary grant by Ministers-

O	15,55.00			
S	16,36.00	29,60.99	30,53.26	+92.27
R	-2 30 01			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates was due to cover more expenditure on Chief Minister's Secretariat, grant-in-aid to Development and Panchayat Department and discretionary grant of Chief Minister/Ministers and State Ministers. Reduction in provision through reappropriation owing to enforcement of code of conduct (Rs. 1,73.66 lakhs) and less claiming of grant-in-aid by Ministers (Rs. 56.35 lakhs) proved excessive in view of the excess of Rs. 92.27 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

Grant No. 2- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
3451	- Secretariat-Econo	omic Services		(III lakiis of fu	pees)
102-	District Planning	Machinery-			
98-	Strengthening of	District-			
	O	1,38.00			
			10.00	9.83	-0.17
	R	-1,28.00			
97-	Strengthening of Level-	Planning Machinery at State			
98-	Establishment Ex	penses-			
	0	94.00			
	R	-94.00			
	Saving in the above	ve two cases was surrendered through	h reappropri	ation due to po	sts kept vacant.
090-	Secretariat-				
99-	Civil Secretariat-				
	0	1,71.41			
	S	62.36	1,89.40	1,89.40	
	R	-44.37			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and payment of medical reimbursement bills was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to delay in fixation of pay in the new pay scales.

Grant No. 2- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	Saving -
2220	- Information and l	Publicity		(III luxiis of It	ipees)
60-	Others-				
101-	Advertising and v	visual Publicity-			
97-	Exhibition-				
	O	10,51.42			
	S	9.32	9,58.05	9,51.76	-6.29
	R	-1,02.69			

Anticipated saving of Rs. 1,02.69 lakhs was mainly due to less purchase of hoardings (Rs. 77.34 lakhs), posts kept vacant (Rs. 14.29 lakhs) and less payment of wages (Rs. 5.57 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 6.29 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

800- Other expenditure-

#### 97- Promotion of Cultural Activities-

0	3,71.55			
S	4.22	3,01.08	2,97.08	-4.00
R	-74.69			

Anticipated saving of Rs. 74.69 lakhs was mainly due to less issue of grants-in-aid to Art & Cultural Organisations and Artists (Rs. 45.10 lakhs), posts kept vacant (Rs.12.50 lakhs) and less expenditure on electricity, water, telephone and Fax etc.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs.4 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

Grant No. 2- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
110-	Publications-			(III lakiis of It	ipees)
98-	Publication of Pub	licity Literature-			
	O	83.27			
	S	80.51	1,12.72	1,12.23	-0.49
	R	-51.06			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and payment of advertisement bills etc. was reduced through reappropriation due to less publication of magzines.

#### 2051- Public Service Commission

#### 103- Staff Selection Commission-

#### 99- Establishment-

O	2,61.76			
S	4,86.96	6,55.27	6,47.82	-7.45
R	-93.45			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and conduct of examination of various categories was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to delay in fixation of pay in the new scales (Rs. 72.04 lakhs) and non conducting of written examinations of various categories (Rs. 19.85 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs.7.45 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### 2251- Secretariat-Social Services

#### 090- Secretariat-

Grant No. 2- Contd.

99-	Head Civil Secretariat-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
	О	3,56.36			
	S	1,34.59	3,94.67	3,94.67	
	R	-96.28			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to delay in fixation of pay in the new pay scales.

#### 2015- Elections

103- Preparation and Printing of Electoral rolls-

98- Printing of Electoral Rolls-

O	2,90.00			
S	90.00	3,30.00	3,28.96	-1.04
R	-50.00			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on account of printing of electrol rolls was reduced through reappropriation due to receipt of less claims relating to printing of photo electoral roll.

105- Charges for conduct of elections to Parliament-

## 98- Bye-Elections-

O 25.50 .. .. .. .. R -25.50

Entire provision was surrendered through reappropriation due to non-holding of Lok Sabha bye election in the State.

Grant No. 2- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual S expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving - upees)
108-	Issue of Photo Ide	ntity-Cards to Voters-			
	O	1,72.67			
			1,52.67	1,51.50	-1.17
	R	-20.00			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to receipt of less number of claims of photography of electors.

lakhs) partly offset by saving mainly under wages, motor vehicles and Rent, Rates and Taxes (Rs. 93.83

# 4. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head	Total	Actual	Excess +
	grant	expenditu	re
	(	In lakhs of rup	ees)
53- District Administration			

2053

094- Other Establishments-

99-Sub-Divisional Establishment-

> 0 7,38.93 S 3,03.46 R 1,52.07

Excess of Rs. 1,52.07 lakhs was the net result of excess due to payment of arrears of pay and dearness allowance (Rs. 2,10.88 lakhs), excess expenditure under office expenses and POL (Rs. 39.20

11,94.47

11,94.46

+0.01

lakhs). 2220- Information and Publicity

01-Films-

105- Production of films-

99-Production of Films-

Grant No. 2- Contd.

98-	Head - Establishment Expenses-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + upees)
	O	1,61.35			
	S	55.71	3,06.18	3,19.06	+12.88
	R	89.12			

The excess of Rs.89.12 lakhs was the net result of excess expenditure on revision of pay scales and clearance of pending bills of petrol/diesel, purchase of computer system, laptops and other allied items for use of media centre (Rs. 103 lakhs) partly offset by saving due to less development of software (Rs. 9.84 lakhs) and less purchase of machinery and equipment (Rs. 4.69 lakhs).

Reasons for the final excess of Rs. 12.88 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### 2013- Council of Ministers

#### 800- Other Expenditure-

99- Maintenance of the ministers residence / office-

O	3,02.50			
S	49.00	4,00.27	4,31.48	+31.21
R	48.77			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation was due to cover more expenditure on renovation of Minister's residence/Office.

Reasons for the final excess of Rs. 31.21 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### 3451- Secretariat-Economic Services

## 101- Planning Commission / Planning Board-

Grant No. 2- Contd.

98-	Head - Field Staff-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
	O	3,58.08			
			4,85.15	4,34.49	-50.66
	R	1,27.07			

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision in the pay scales proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 50.66 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### 091- Attached Offices-

99- Revenue Department-

O	2,02.18			
S	25.24	2,83.00	2,73.46	-9.54
R	55.58			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation was due to cover more expenditure on payment of 40% arrear to the employees due to revision of pay scales.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 9.54 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

## **Charged Appropriation**

- 5. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 1,05.78 lakhs, the supplementary appropriation of Rs. 4,06.56 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.
- 6. Saving occurred mainly under :-

Head Total Actual Saving appropriation expenditure

(In lakhs of rupees)

2051- Public Service Commission

#### Grant No. 2- Concld.

	Head		Total appropriation	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	~
102-	- State Public Service Commission-				
99-	Establishment	-			
98-	Establishment	Expenses-			
	0	2,54.27			
	S	2,37.75	4,08.09	4,19.80	+11.71
	R	-83.93			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and conduct of examination of various categories was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 53.20 lakhs) and reduction in the rates of dearness allowance.

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 11.71 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

2012- President, Vice President / Governor, Administrator of Union Territories

- 03- Governor / Administrator of Union Territories-
- 103- Household Establishment-
- 99- Military Secretary and his establishment-

0	74.66			
S	30.06	88.38	88.33	-0.05
R	-16.34			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on payment of arrear due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 13.92 lakhs).

\_\_\_\_

## Grant No. 3

## **Grant No. 3 - Home**

Total grant or Actual Excess + appropriation expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Heads-

2014 - Administration of Justice

2055 - Police

2056 - Jails

Voted -

Original 9,49,68,67

12,33,67,47 12,45,13,34 +11,45,87

Supplementary 2,83,98,80

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 1,85,95

Charged -

*Original* 15,86,80

22,03,20 23,39,00 +1,35,80

Supplementary 6,16,40

Amount surrendered during the year Nil

Capital:

Major Head-

Total grant or Actual Saving appropriation expenditure (In thousands of rupees) Major Head-4055 - Capital Outlay on Police Voted -Original 78,88,28 78,88,28 78,42,00 -46,28 Supplementary Amount surrendered during the year (March 2009) 46,28 Notes and comments :-

#### **Revenue:**

#### **Voted Grant**

- 1. The expenditure exceeded the grant by Rs. 11,45,87,266; the excess requires regularisation.
- 2. In view of the overall excess of Rs. 11,45.87 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 2,83,98.80 lakhs obtained in March, 2009 proved inadequate.
- 3. Excess was the net result of excess under certain heads and saving under certain others. Excess occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure	
			(In lakhs of rupees)		
2055-	Police				
109-	District Police-				
99-	District Police Fo	rce-			
	O	5,65,69.55			
	S	1,42,99.88	7,25,97.30	7,39,31.18	+ 13,33.88
	R	17,27.87			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on establishment, filling up of vacant posts and revision of pay scales (Rs. 54,59.37 lakhs), more payment on motor vehicles (Rs. 2,01.91 lakhs) and increased rate of wages (Rs. 1,86.21 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to reduction in the rates of dearness allowance (Rs. 26,73.78 lakhs), receipt on less claims of indoor medical reimbursement (Rs. 6,88.76 lakhs) and less payment of rewards to officials (Rs.6,47.71 lakhs) proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 13,33.88 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
101_	Criminal Investiga	ation and Vigilance-		(In lakhs of ruj	pees)
101-	Cillinia investiga	ation and vigitance-			
99-	CID & SCRB-				
	O	30,35.42			
	S	7,67.16	43,81.47	43,81.22	-0.25
	R	5,78.89			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on establishment, filling up of vacant posts and revision of pay scales (Rs. 4,39.07 lakhs), purchase of clothing articles and equipments (Rs.1,70.71 lakhs) and enhancement of daily allowance (Rs.13.84 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to receipt of less claims of indoor medical reimbursement (Rs.52.37 lakhs).

#### 98- Crime Law and Order-

O	7,40.50			
S	4,60.60	13,77.11	13,77.36	+0.25
R	1,76.01			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on establishment, filling up of vacant posts and revision of pay scales (Rs. 2,38.78 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to reduction in the rates of dearness allownace (Rs.38.85 lakhs) and less expenditure on secret sources.

## 003- Education and Training-

99- Recruits Advance Training Centres-

O	7,71.90			
S	2,12.84	11,84.68	11,84.68	
R	1,99.94			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on establishment, filling up of vacant posts and revision of pay scales (Rs. 1,07.91 lakhs), purchase of clothing articles and equipments (Rs.51.15 lakhs), repairs of buildings (Rs.40 lakhs), payment of advertisement bills (Rs.20 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to reduction in the rates of dearness allownace (Rs.29.02 lakhs) and less claims of indoor medical reimbursement (Rs.27.01 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving - pees)
111-	Railway Police-				
99-	Railway & Comm	ando Force-			
	O	35,82.00			
	S	6,34.74	43,27.11	43,17.10	-10.01
	R	1,10.37			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on establishment, filling up of vacant posts and revision of pay scales (Rs. 1,66.45 lakhs), repair of buildings (Rs. 18.50 lakhs), payment of advertisement bills (Rs.15.72 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less touring by officials/officers (Rs.45.41 lakhs), less claims of indoor medical reimbursement (Rs.31.82 lakhs) and less repair of vehicles (Rs.10.90 lakhs).

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 10.01 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 116- Forensic Science-
- 99- Forensic Science-Laboratory Staff-

O	3,25.18			
S	58.50	4,30.35	4,30.33	-0.02
R	46.67			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on establishment, filling up of vacant posts, revision of pay scales (Rs.49.59 lakhs) and purchase of clothing articles and equipments (Rs.30 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 20.06 lakhs), less claims of indoor medical reimbursement (Rs.11.13 lakhs) and economy in expenditure (Rs.4.76 lakhs).

- 2014- Administration of Justice
- 105- Civil and Session Courts-

Grant No. 3- Contd.

96-	Head  Process-serving I Judges-	Establishment Subordinate	Total grant	Actual Saving expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)	-
	О	7,40.02			
	S	2,82.25	10,83.63	10,83.63	
	R	61.36			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation due to payment of arrears of pay on account of revision of pay scales (Rs. 71.55 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to reduction in the rates of dearness allowance and less receipt of indoor medical bills (Rs. 1.75 lakhs).

- 114- Legal Advisers and Counsels-
- 98- Director of Prosecution-
- 98- Establishment Expenses-

O 10,18.34 S 6,53.86 17,50.56 17,17.42 -33.14 R 78.36

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation to meet the payment of arrears due to revision of pay scales and filling up of posts of Head Constables and Constables proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 33.14 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

## 4. Saving occurred mainly under :-

Head

Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

2055- Police

003- Education and Training-

Grant No. 3- Contd.

000	Head	0.00	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving - upees)
98-	Police Research	& Training-			
	О	1,77.40			
	S	15,19.11	2,97.81	2,97.80	-0.01
	R	-13,98.70			
104-	Special Police-				
99-	Haryana Armed	Police-			
	O	64,75.14			
	S	11,07.99	69,56.34	69,54.84	- 1.50
	R	-6,26.79			
98-	India Reserve Ba	attalions-			
	O	23,47.50			
	S	17,28.08	34,37.53	35,86.34	+1,48.81
	R	-6,38.05			

The provision augmented in the above three cases through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on establishment due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant and reduction in the rates of dearness allowance.

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 1,48.81 lakhs in the later case have not been intimated (August 2009).

# 115- Modernisation of Police Force-

# 99- Purchase of Equipment-

O	30,00.00			
S	9,61.14	38,65.33	38,65.33	
R	-95.81			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on 10 high speed interceptors for traffic police, outdoor surveillance system in Gurgaon and purchase of water cannon vehicle for National Capital Region was reduced through reappropriation due to decrease in rates of vehicles.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
001-	Direction and Ad	ministration-		(In lakhs of ru	ipees)
99-	Central Police of	fice and Ranges-			
	O	8,92.65			
	S	2,46.87	10,86.16	5 10,86.15	-0.01
	R	-53.36			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on establishment. Saving of Rs.53.36 lakhs was due to receipt of less claims of indoor medical reimbursement (Rs.90.06 lakhs), less expenditure on motor vehicles and petrol/diesel due to less repairs and reduction in prices of petrol/diesel (Rs.53.69 lakhs), publication, advertisement and publicity (Rs.44.74 lakhs), touring/LTC (Rs.22.81 lakhs) and rewards to officials/personnels (Rs.5.90 lakhs) partly offset by excess expenditure on salary due to filling up of vacant posts, revision of pay scales (Rs.1,10.73 lakhs) and recruitment of Constables (Rs.55.35 lakhs).

#### 114- Wireless and Computers-

99- Wireless and Computer-

O 31,64.70 S 13,47.72 44,85.38 44,85.49 + 0.11 R -27.04

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on establishment. Saving of Rs.27.04 lakhs was the net result of saving mainly due to less purchase of material and supply (Rs.3,94.70 lakhs), non-implementation of information and technology project (Rs. 57.65 lakhs) and non-filling up of contract basis posts (Rs.36.56 lakhs) partly offset by excess expenditure on filling up of vacant posts and revision of pay scales to the employees (Rs.4,39.39 lakhs) and receipt of more medical reimbursement bills (Rs.21.56 lakhs).

#### 2014- Administration of Justice

Grant No. 3- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
114-	Legal Advisers a	nd Counsels-		(III lakiis Oi lu	pecs)
99-	Advocate Genera	ıl-			
98-	Establishment Ex	spenses-			
	О	8,49.22			
	S	3,02.35	10,10.51	10,10.05	-0.46
	R	-1,41.06			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates for meeting the increased establishment cost was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to reduction in the rates of dearness allowance (Rs.96.38 lakhs), non fixation of pay in the revised scales of Sr. Deputy Advocate General/Deputy Advocate General, posts kept vacant (Rs.25.81 lakhs) and less purchase of furnishing items (Rs. 16.44 lakhs).

96- Haryana State Legal Service Authority (805) Jails Rules,1996-

98- Establishment Expenses-

O	1,23.32			
S	59.97	1,30.25	1,30.14	-0.11
R	-53.04			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for meeting the increased establishment cost was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs.47.36 lakhs).

105- Civil and Session Courts-

95- District & Session Courts-Fast Track Courts-

O	2,10.00			
		1,15.00	1,15.00	
R	-95.00			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to functioning of eight fast track courts instead of sixteen.

Head		Total grant (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of ruped	_
Subordinate Judge	es-	· ·	1	,
O	27,28.81			
S	9,49.94	36,26.43	36,26.43	
R	-52.32			
	Subordinate Judge O S	Subordinate Judges- O 27,28.81 S 9,49.94	Grant (In Subordinate Judges- O 27,28.81 S 9,49.94 36,26.43	grant expenditure (In lakhs of ruped Subordinate Judges- O 27,28.81 S 9,49.94 36,26.43 36,26.43

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary, dearness allowance, travelling expenses and medical reimbursement due to revision of the pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 49.28 lakhs).

2056- Jails

101- Jails-

99- Central District Jails including Borstal Institute and Juvenile Jail-

O	43,98.81			
S	16,10.84	59,60.69	59,77.98	+ 17.29
R	-48.96			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on establishment due to revision of pay scales. Saving of Rs.48.96 lakhs was the net result of saving mainly due to revision of rates of dearness allowance (Rs. 88.95 lakhs) and economy measure adopted on telephone and electricity bills (Rs. 22.61 lakhs) was partly offset by excess expenditure on salary due to payment of arrears to the staff on account of revision of pay scales (Rs. 35.82 lakhs) and clearance of pending claims of prisoners (Rs. 21.68 lakhs).

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 17.29 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

102- Jail Manufactures-

#### 99- Central Jails-

О	67.10			
S	29.19	75.84	73.12	-2.72
R	-20.45			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on establishment due to revision of pay scales, purchase of raw materials for manufacturing was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to non-finalization of purchases under material and supply from Director Supply & Disposal, Haryana, Chandigarh.

### **Defective Budgeting**

5. A case of defective reappropriation issued by Finance Department is discussed below:-

Head	Total	Actual	Saving -
	grant	expenditu	re
(In lakh		(In lakhs of ruj	pees)
- Administration of Justice			

- 2014- Administration of Justice
- 105- Civil and Session Courts-
- 99-District and Sessions Judges-

0 29,34.76

S 10,40.85 40,74.01 39,55.97 -1,18.04

R 98.40

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to meet the expenditure on payment of arrears due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 2,16.20 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to non-payment of grant-in-aid to Judicial Academy (Rs. 100 lakhs) and less payment of exgratia (Rs.15 lakhs) proved injudicious in view of the saving of Rs. 1,18.04 lakhs which was due to nonclearance of arrears and reduction in the rates of dearness allowance owing to implementation of 6th Pay Commission.

## **Charged Appropriation**

6. The expenditure exceeded the appropriation by Rs. 1,35,80,389; the excess requires regularisation. This is fourth successive year when this has happened.

### Capital:

### **Voted Grant**

7. Saving occurred as under:-

Head Total Saving -Actual grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

4055- Capital Outlay on Police

### Grant No. 03- Concld.

Head Total Actual Saving expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 207- State Police-96-Setting up of Modern Forensic Science Laboratory (FSL) in National Capital Region (NCR)-O 34,88.28 34,42.00 -34,42.00 R -46.28

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to revision of estimates under 'office building'.

Reasons for non-utilisation of the remaining provision of Rs. 3,442 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

## 8. Excess occurred mainly under:-

	Head	Total grant	ex	ctual spenditure hs of rupe	Excess + es)
4055-	Capital Outlay on Police		`	•	
207-	State Police-				
97-	Police Station-				
	0	29,97.0	00 5	7,02.53	+27,05.53
99-	Office Building-				
	O	14,03.0	00 2	21,39.48	+7,36.48

Reasons for the excess in the above both cases have not been intimated (August 2009).

\_\_\_\_

### Grant No. 4

## **Grant No. 4 - Revenue**

Total Actual Saving grant expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

### **Revenue:**

Major Heads-

2029 - Land Revenue

2030 - Stamps and Registration

2245 - Relief on account of Natural Calamities

2506 - Land Reforms

3475 - Other General Economic Services

Voted -

Original 3,84,50,25

3,84,50,25 2,26,97,66 -1,57,52,59

Supplementary

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 1,59,60,83

Notes and comments :-

- 1. Against the available saving of Rs. 1,57,52.59 lakhs, surrender of Rs. 1,59,60.83 lakhs on 31 March 2009 proved unrealistic.
- 2. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under cetain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
2245-	- Relief on accoun	t of Natural Calamities		(In lakhs of ru	pees)
05-	Calamity Relief	Fund-			
101-	Transfer to Reser Relief Fund-	rve Funds and Deposit Accounts-	Calamity		
99-	State Contribution	on-			
	O	1,43,99.00			
	R	-71,99.50	71,99.50	71,99.50	
Gove		rovision through reappropriation	was due to	non-receipt of	instalment from the
80-	General-				
800-	Other expenditur	re-			
99-	Hail Storm Relie	rf-			
	O	50,50.00			
	R	-30,61.63	19,88.37	20,02.92	+14.55
98-	Relief to fire suff	ferer-			
	O	5,00.00			
	R	-2,68.08	2,31.92	2,31.92	

	Grant No. 4- Conta.							
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -			
02-	Floods, Cyclones	etc			,			
113-	Assistance for re	pairs/reconstruction of Houses-						
	О	3,50.00						
	R	-2,86.00	64.00	64.00				
111-	Ex-Gratia payme	nts to bereaved families-						
	O	2,00.00						
	R	-1,92.00	8.00	8.00				
117-	Assistance to Far	rmers for purchase of live stock-						
	O	1,03.00						
	R	-1,01.99	1.01	1.01				

Reduction in provision through reappropriation in the above five cases was due to less demand received from the Deputy Commissioners.

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 14.55 lakhs in the first case have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 101- Gratuitous Relief-
- 97- Supply of seeds, fertilizers and agricultural implements-

O 15,00.00

2,95.45 2,95.45 ...

R -12,04.55

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
99-	Food and Clothin	g-		(In lakhs of rup	jees)
	0	2,50.00			
	R	-2,48.00	2.00	2.00	
98-	Supply of Medici	nes-			
	0	2,66.00			
	R	-2,40.66	25.34	29.34	+4.00
106-	Repairs and resto bridges-	ration of damaged roads and			
	0	5,00.00			
	R	-5,00.00			
110-		pairs and restoration of damaged inage and sewerage works-			
	O	5,00.00			
	R	-5,00.00			
282-	Public Health-				
98-	Public Health-				
	O	5,00.00			
	R	-4,50.00	50.00	1,07.68	+57.68

Grant No. 4- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving - pees)
99-	Dewatering Oper	ation-			•
	0	5,00.00			
			4,29.97	4,26.13	-3.84
	R	-70.03			
122-	Repairs and resto	ration of damaged irrigation and			
	O	5,00.00			
				1,08.86	+1,08.86
	R	-5,00.00			
105-	Veterinary care-				
	O	3,00.00			
			30.00	29.98	-0.02
	R	-2,70.00		_,,,,,	
800-	Other expenditure	e-			
	O	1,00.00			
	_		21.93	21.93	
	R	-78.07			
104-	Supply of Fodder	<u>-</u>			
	O	50.00			
	D	50.00			
	R	-50.00			

Provision in the above eleven cases was reduced/surrendered through reappropriation due to non-occurrence of floods in the state during the year.

Reasons of expenditure of Rs. 1,08.86 lakhs without provision in the 8th case have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
114-	Assistance to Far Agricultural inpu	mers for purchase of ts-		•	
	O	8,00.00			
	R	-8,00.00			
193-	Assistance to Loc Bodies/Institution	cal bodies/other non-Government			
	0	3,50.00			
	R	-3,50.00			
116-	Assistance to Far wells, pump sets	mers for repairs of damaged tube etc			
	0	3,00.00			
	R	-3,00.00			
102-	Drinking Water S	Supply-			
	O	1,00.00			
	R	-1,00.00			

Entire provision in the above four cases was surrendered as no demand was received from Deputy Commissioners.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
01-	Drought-			(In lakhs of rup	pees)
104-	Supply of Fodder	-			
	О	2,00.00			
	R	-2,00.00			
105-	Veterinary Care-				
	О	2,00.00			
	R	-2,00.00			
282-	Public Health-				
	0	2,00.00			
	R	-2,00.00			
800-	Other expenditure	<del>?</del> -			
	O	2,00.00			
	R	-2,00.00			

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ruj	Excess + Saving -
102-	Drinking Water S	Supply-		(III Iuliiis of Iu	pees,
	0	1,50.00			
	R	-1,50.00	••		
101-	Gratuitous Relief	-			
99-	Supply of Medici	nes-			
	O	1,00.00			
	R	-1,00.00	••		
	Entire provision ing the year.	n the above six cases was surrendered	ed due to 1	non-occurrence	of drought in the state
2506-	- Land Reforms				
012-	Statistics and Eva	lluation-			
97-	Pilot Project on c	omputerisation of land records			
	0	18,36.66			
	R	-18,19.06	17.60	17.60	
	K	10,17.00			
98-		trengthening of Revenue and updating of land records-			
	O	1,48.00			
			1.65	30.45	+28.80
	R	-1,46.35			

Reduction in provision in the above two cases through reappropriation was due to non-release of funds by the State Government.

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 28.80 lakhs in the later case have not been intimated (August 2009).

Head Actual Saving -Total expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 2029- Land Revenue 800- Other Expenditure-97-Construction of New Patwar Khana-O 2,00.00 1,66.72 1,66.72 -33.28 R

Reduction in provision through reappropriation as no demand was received from the Deputy Commissioner Ambala, Mewat and Gurgaon.

3. Excess occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant (I	Actual expenditure n lakhs of rupo	
2029-	Land Revenue				
103-	Land Records-				
98-	District staff-				
98-	Establishment Exp	penses-			
	O	59,00.72			
			73,66.36	73,62.75	-3.61
	R	14,65.64	,	,	

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was partly offset by saving due to posts of Nambardars kept vacant.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Excess + Saving - ees)
99-	Headquarter Staff-				
	0	60.23			
			1,19.63	1,19.62	-0.01
	R	59.40			

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on receipt of more exgratia claims (Rs. 45.51 lakhs) and payment of arrears of pay to the employees due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 15.94 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to non-receipt of medical reimbursement bills (Rs. 1.08 lakhs) and economy measures (Rs. 0.70 lakhs).

### 2245- Relief on account of Natural Calamities

- 01- Drought-
- 101- Gratuitous Relief-
- 98- Supply of seeds, fertilizers and agricultural implements-

O 6,00.00 19,64.00 19,64.09

R 13,64.00

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on supply of seeds, fertilizers and agricultural implements as Bhiwani District was badly affected by drought in the year 2007-08 and losses were evaluated in current year.

+0.09

2030- Stamps and Registration

- 02- Stamps-Non-Judicial-
- 101- Cost of Stamps-
- 99- Checking Staff-

O 6,46.58

11,98.15 11,98.73 +0.58

R 5,51.57

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of pending bills of Government Press, Nasik.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Excess + eees)
102-	Expenses on Sale	of Stamps-			
99-	Checking Staff-				
	0	45.32			
			3,31.50	3,31.50	
	R	2,86.18			

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of commission on sale of non-judicial stamp papers to stamp vendors.

### 2506- Land Reforms

- 102- Consolidation of Holdings-
- 98- Consolidation of Holdings-

O 4,24.44

5,16.30 5,16.51 +0.21 R 91.86

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 91.86 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

### 3475- Other General Economic Services

- 201- Land Ceilings (other than agricultural land)-
- 99- Agrarian Reforms Revenue-

O 1,40.45

The provision was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salaries and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 50.23 lakhs).

## 4. Calamity Relief Fund:-

The Fund is intended to provide relief on account of natural calamities such as drought, flood, cyclones, fire etc. The scheme is operative from the year 1990-91. The contribution in the ratio of 75:25 is to be made to the Fund by the Government of India and State Government respectively.

The expenditure incurred out of the Fund is initially accounted for under the major head-"2245-Relief on account of Natural Calamities" Grant No.4-"Revenue" and subsequently transferred to the Fund before the close of accounts of the year.

By taking into account Rs.6,80,28.62 lakhs as opening balance at the credit of the Fund as on 1st April 2008 and credit of Rs.71,99.50 lakhs (Rs.53,99.50 lakhs by the Government of India and Rs.1800 lakhs by the State Government) during the year, accumulation in the Fund thus rose to Rs.7,52,28.12 lakhs. An amount of Rs.12,74.95 lakhs was financed as relief on the advice of the State Government. A sum of Rs. 62,77.48 lakhs was invested during the year, the investment from the Fund thereby increased to Rs. 8,11,36.77 lakhs. Rs. 1,64,87.44 lakhs on account of interest earned was also credited to the Fund. Nothing has been disinvested during the year. The balance at the credit of the Fund at the end of March 2009 was Rs. 9,04,40.61 lakhs (Cash Rs. 93,03.84 lakhs and investment Rs. 8,11,36.77 lakhs in various banks in the shape of Negotiable Certificate of Deposit).

As per para 9.3 of the scheme the accretion to the Fund together with the income earned on the investment of the Fund shall, till contrary instructions are issued by the Government of India, be invested in accordance with the following pattern:-

- (a) Central Government dated Securities,
- (b) Auctioned Treasury Bills,
- (c) Interest earning deposits and certificates of deposits with Scheduled Commercial Banks,
- (d) Interest earning deposits in Co-operative Banks,

An account of the transactions of the Fund is included in Statement Nos. 16 and 19 of the Finance Accounts 2008-2009.

### Grant No. 5

## **Grant No. 5 - Excise and Taxation**

Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

### Revenue:

Major Heads-

2039 - State Excise

2040 - Taxes on Sales, Trade etc.

2045 - Other Taxes and Duties on Commodities and Services

Voted -

Original 70,47,48

92,80,50 87,40,22 -5,40,28

Supplementary 22,33,02

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 5,36,88

Notes and comments :-

- 1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 5,40.28 lakhs, Rs. 3.40 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 2. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 5,40.28 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 22,33.02 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.
- 3. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head	Total	Actual	Saving -
	grant	expenditu	re
		(In lakhs of ru	pees)

2040 - Taxes on Sales, Trade etc.

- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 98- District Staff-

O	15,55.47			
S	5,14.61	17,78.28	17,78.28	
R	-2,91.80			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary due to revision of pay scales, petrol rates and payment of pending advertisement bills proved excessive in view of the surrender of Rs. 2,91.80 lakhs through reappropriation mainly due to non-receipt of pay fixation orders of the employees and reduction in dearness allowance (Rs. 2,79.18 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure lakhs of rupe	
101-	Collection Charges	S-	(111)	anns of rape	
99-	Filed Staff-				
	O	27,10.68			
	S	8,64.78	34,59.37	34,59.37	
	R	-1,16.09			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates due to revision of pay scales, high petrol rates and reimbursement of pending medical claims proved excessive in view of the surrender of Rs. 1,16.09 lakhs mainly due to less expenditure on dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 1,78.11 lakhs), petrol, oil and lubricants (Rs. 10.20 lakhs) and ex-gratia (Rs. 3.25 lakhs) was offset by excess expenditure on salary due to payment of 40 % arrears to the employees (Rs. 80.95 lakhs).

2045- Other Taxes and Duties on Commodities and Services

104- Collection Charges-Taxes on Goods and Passengers-

99- Taxes and Duties-

0	1,60.21			
S	42.75	1 40 05	1 40 05	
R	-53.01	1,49.95	1,49.93	••

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales proved excessive in view of the surrender of Rs. 53.01 lakhs through reappropriation mainly due to non-receipt of pay fixation order and reduction in dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 50.86 lakhs).

Grant No. 5- Concld.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	
2039	-State Excise		(.	In lakhs of rupe	ees)
001-	Direction and Adr	ministration-			
97-	Provision for Polic Taxation Departm	ce staff posted in Excise and ent-			
	O	5,95.60			
	S	1,66.58	7,34.	61 7,34.59	-0.02
	R	-27.57			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and payment of pending advertisement bills proved excessive in view of surrender of Rs. 27.57 lakhs through reappropriation mainly due to reduction in the dearness allowance rates (Rs. 61.46) offset by excess expenditure on payment of pay arrears of revised pay scales (Rs. 35.60 lakhs).

## Grant No. 6

## **Grant No. 6 - Finance**

Total grant or Actual Saving appropriation expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

### **Revenue:**

Major Heads-

2047 - Other Fiscal Services

2048 - Appropriation for Reduction or Avoidance of Debt (all charged)

2049 - Interest Payments (all charged)

2054 - Treasury and Accounts Administration

2071 - Pensions and other Retirement Benefits

3454 - Census Surveys and Statistics

Voted -

Original 18,33,21,77

18,33,21,80 16,50,42,30 -1,82,79,50

Supplementary 3

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 1,06,54,97

Charged -

*Original* 25,83,48,79

25,83,48,79 23,86,34,00 -1,97,14,79

Supplementary ...

Head	Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure
	(In thousands of rupees)
mount surrendered during the year	
March 2009)	1,90,71,40
lotes and comments :-	

## **Voted Grant**

R

-1,00,00.00

- 1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 1,82,79.50 lakhs, Rs. 76,24.53 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 2. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under certain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -	
2071-	Pensions and of	her Retirement Benefits		•		
01-	Civil-					
101-	Superannuation	and Retirement Allowances-				
	O	10,00,00.00				
			9,00,00.00	8,99,35.86	-64	1.14

Reasons for the total saving of Rs.1,00,64.14 lakhs was due to receipt of less number of cases of superannuation than anticipated.

o 3,75,00.00

3,73,50.00 3,40,32.93 -33,17.07 R -1,50.00

Total saving of Rs.34,67.07 lakhs was due to receipt of less number of cases of gratuities.

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees) 102-Commuted value of Pensions-O 2,49,00.00 2,40,00.00 2,30,56.97 -9,43.03 R -9,00.00 Total saving of Rs.18,43.03 lakhs was due to receipt of less number of cases of commuted value of

Total saving of Rs.18,43.03 lakhs was due to receipt of less number of cases of commuted value of pensions.

105- Family Pensions-

O 1,70,00.00 1,39,69.72 -30,30.28

Reasons for the final saving of Rs.30,30.28 lakhs was due to receipt of less number of cases than anticipated.

106- Pensionary charges in respect of High Court Judges-

O 1,00,00 .. -1,00.00

Saving of Rs.100 lakhs was due to non-receipt of expenditure under this scheme.

- 2054- Treasury and Accounts Administration
- 502- Expenditure Awaiting Transfer (EAT)-
- 99- Banking Cash Transaction Tax (Bctt)-

O 2,50.00

11.01 5.37 -5.64

R -2,38.99

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to receipt of less number of claims from banks.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs.5.64 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

Head Actual Total Excess + expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 2047-Other Fiscal Services 103-Promotion of Small Savings-97-Awards to Districts-O 2,56.33 98.86 98.86 R -1,57.47

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to receipt of less number of claims from prize winners.

3. Excess occurred mainly under:-

R

2,51.18

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess + es)
2054-	Treasury and Acc	ounts Administration			,
097-	Treasury Establish	nment-			
99-	Treasury Staff-				
98-	Establishment Exp	penses-			
	O	12,07.88			
			14,59.06	14,59.07	+0.01

The provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.2,72.53 lakhs), maintenance of computers (Rs.20.55 lakhs), reimbursement of medical claims (Rs.9.40 lakhs), wages (Rs.8.26 lakhs) and office expenses (Rs.8.16 lakhs) was offset by saving under rent, rates and taxes (Rs.44.83 lakhs), less touring by officers/officials (Rs.1.22 lakhs) and receipt of less claims for leave travel concession (Rs.1.12 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
098-	Local Fund Audit-			(In lakhs of rupee	s)
99-	Headquarter Staff-				
98-	Establishment Exp	penses-			
	O	6,23.75			
			8,24.71	8,24.71	
	R	2,00.96			

The provision augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.1,98.32 lakhs), reimbursement of indoor medical claims (Rs.14.32 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to posts kept vacant (Rs.6.24 lakhs), receipt of less number of claims for ex-gratia (Rs.3.75 lakhs) and non-purchase of computer accessories (Rs.0.61 lakhs).

- 095- Directorate of Accounts and Treasuries-
- 99- Headquarter Staff-
- 98- Establishment Expenses-
  - O 1,35.47

1,67.99 1,67.95 -0.04

R 32.52

The provision augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.46.29 lakhs), reimbursement of medical claims (Rs.2.56 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on ex-gratia due to receipt of less number of claims (Rs.10.40 lakhs), Motor vehicles (Rs.3.33 lakhs), less touring by officers/officials (Rs.1.04 lakhs), less expenditure on maintenance of computers (Rs.1 lakh) and as economy measure (Rs.0.65 lakh).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
3454-	Census Surveys a	nd Statistics			,
02-	Surveys and Statis	stics-			
001-	Direction and Ada	ministration-			
99-	Economic and Sta	tistical Organisation-			
98-	Establishment Ex	penses-			
	0	5,79.81			
			8,08.40	7,80.82	-27.58
	R	2,28.59			

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales (Rs.2,20.36 lakhs), office expenses (Rs.5.15 Lakhs), medical reimbursment (Rs.3.25 lakhs), increase in rates of honorarium (Rs.2.33 lakhs) and travelling allowance due to more tours by officers/officials (Rs.1.50 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to receipt of less number of claims of ex-gratia (Rs.2.50 lakhs) and leave travel concession by the officials/officers (Rs.1.45 lakhs).

Reasons for the saving of Rs.27.58 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

### **New Service**

4. A case where expenditure was incurred by making provision of funds through reappropriation in contravention of provision contained Article 205 (i) of the constitution of India is discussed below:-

Head Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

2071- Pensions and other Retirement Benefits

01- Civil-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
117- 99-	Government contri Contribution Pensi Defined Contribute			(In lakhs of rupe	ees)
99-	Government contri pension scheme-	bution to defined contribution			
	O		50.00	)	-50.00
	R	50.00			

The provision was made through reappropriation to made contribution to defined contribution pension scheme proved injudicious in view of the saving of Rs.50 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

Finance Department should have made provision either through supplementary estimates or by taking an advance from the contingency fund.

## **Charged Appropriation**

- 5. Of the ultimate saving of Rs.1,97,14.79 lakhs, Rs.6,43.39 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 6. Saving occurred mainly under the following heads (partly offset by excess under certain others mentioned in note 7 below):-

	Head		Total appropriation (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of rupe	Saving -	
2049-	Interest Pay	ments	`	•	,	
01-	Interest on I	nternal Debt-				
101-	Interest on M	Market Loans-				
99-	Interest on M	Market loans Bearing Interest-				
	0	4,75,58.66				
			3,71,73.82	3,71,73.82		
	R	-1.03.84.84				

Saving of Rs.1,03,84.84 lakhs was due to lower rate of interest fixed by the Reserve Bank of India and availing of lesser market borrowing during the year 2008-09.

	Head		Total appropriation	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Excess + Saving - ees)
200-	Interest on O	ther Internal Debts-		(	,
95-	Loans from S	State Bank of India and other Banks			
	0	65,00.00			
			1,98.00	2,01.36	+3.36
	R	-63,02.00			
procur	Reduction in rement.	provision through reappropriation	was due to ava	iling of lesser	Cash Credit Limit fo
97-	Loans from N Corpration-	National Cooperative Development			
	0	5,85.69			
			3,97.98	3,98.28	+0.30
	R	-1,87.71			
Coope		n provision through reappropriati ment Corporation.	on was due to	less loans ob	tained from Nationa
60-	Interest on O	ther Obligations-			
101-	Interest on D	eposits-			
	0		4,50.00	3,56.07	-93.93
701-	Miscellaneou	18-			
99-		charges for intimation of cash e State Government by the Reserve a-			
	0		50.00	15.03	-34.97

Reasons in the above two cases have not been intimated (August 2009).

Head Total Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure

(In lakhs of rupees)

- 03- Interest on Small Savings, Provident Funds etc.-
- 104- Interest on State Provident Funds-
- 98- Interest on AIS(State Provident Fund to Govt. Servants of All India Services Officers)-

*O* 2,07.00

1,80.00 1,70.82 -9.18

R -27.00

Total saving of Rs.36.18 lakhs was due to less subscription in GPF.

7. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + appropriation expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

- 2049- Interest Payments
- 01- Interest on Internal Debt-
- 200- Interest on Other Internal Debts-
- 92- Interest on Loans from NCRPB-

O 35,01.77

39,80.31 39,80.50 +0.19

R 4,78.54

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was due to obtaining of more loans from the Government of India.

Head Total Actual Excess + appropriation expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

- 305- Management of Debt-
- 99- Expenditure on issue of New Loans etc.-

*O* 1,10.00 1,58.05 +48.05

Excess of Rs.48.05 lakhs was due to bill charges of newly floated loans by the Government.

## **Defective Budgeting**

8. A case of defective reappropriation issued by the Finance Department is discussed below:-

Head Total Actual Excess + appropriation expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

- 2049- Interest Payments-
- 01- Interest on Internal Debt-
- 200- Interest on Other Internal Debts-
- 96- Loans from National Rural Credit (LTO) Fund of the NABARD-

*O* 62,21.85

47,87.24 64,33.31 +16,46.07

R -14,34.61

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to lesser loan obtained from NABARD proved excessive in view of the excess of Rs. 16,46.07 lakhs which was due to more interest became due to NABARD.

## 9. Consolidated Sinking Fund

The Fund is an Amortization Fund intended for redemption of market loans commencing from the financial year 2008-09. The Fund is operative from the year 2003-04. The contribution to the fund is required to be made by contra-debit to the Head "2048-Appropriation for reduction or avoidance of debt-101-Sinking Fund" at the modest scale of 1 to 3 percent of the outstanding open market loan as at the end of financial year beginning 2002-03. The Govt. has the discretion to increase the contribution to the Fund.

It is also open to the Govt. to invest in the fund from the General Revenues at any time or other resources at its discretion. The corpus of the Fund comprising the periodic contributions as well as the income accruing in the Fund by way of income on investment shall be kept outside the General Revenues of the State Government. The Fund shall be administered by the Central Accounts Section of the Reserve Bank of India subject to such directions/instructions as the Government may issue from time to time. The Government will pay to the Reserve Bank of India at the rate of 1/8 percent of one percent on the turnover of the Fund or at the rate to be mutually decided from time to time.

The contributions to the Fund shall remain intact until substantial amount is built. A review thereof is to be taken at an appropriate period from 2008-09.

The charges for redemption of open market loan will be debited to the Head "6003-Internal debt of the State Government -101-Market loan—particular loan". On the maturity of the loan, equal amount from the Fund will be credited to the Head "8680-Miscellanenous Govt.Account-101-Ledger Balance Adjustment Account".

By taking into account Rs.2,29,13 lakhs as opening balance at the credit of the Fund as on Ist April 2008 and credit of Rs. 60,12 lakhs (Rs. 47,43 lakhs contribution and Rs. 12,69 lakhs income on investment / interest rupees less adjusted in previous year), accumulation in the fund rose to Rs. 2,89,25 lakhs.

As per Para 8 of the Scheme, the accretions in the Fund are to be invested by the Reserve Bank of India in Government of India Securities/State Government . Securities/Auctioned treasury bills of such maturities as the State Government determine from time to time in consultation with the Bank.

The entire balance of Rs. 2,89,25 lakhs has been invested through the Reserve Bank of India.

An account of the transactions of the Fund is included in Statement Nos. 16 and 19 of the Finance Accounts 2008-09.

## Grant No. 7

## **Grant No. 7 - Other Administrative Services**

Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Heads-

2058 - Stationery and Printing

2070 - Other Administrative Services

2075 - Miscellaneous General Services

Voted -

Original 12,49,73,27

12,49,73,27 59,54,16 -11,90,19,11

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009)

11,90,73,59

Charged -

*Original* 5,57,00

*5,57,00* .. -*5,57,00* 

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 5,57,00

Capital:

		Total grant or appropriation	Actual expenditure In thousands of	Saving -	
Major Head-		(	in mousunus or	Tupeesy	
4058 - Capital Outlay on Stationery and Printing					
Voted -					
Original					
Supplementary	4,00	4,00		-4,00	
Amount surrendered during the year					
(March 2009)				4,00	
Notes and comments :-					

### **Revenue:**

## **Voted Grant**

- 1. Against the available saving of Rs. 11,90,19.11 lakhs, surrender of Rs. 11,90,73.59 lakhs on 31 March 2009 proved unrealistic.
- 2. Saving occurred mainly under the following heads (partly counter balanced by excess under certain others mentioned in Note 3 below):-

Head Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

2075- Miscellaneous General Services

800- Other expenditure-

93- Reserve With Finance Department For Unforseen Expenditure-

O 12,00,00.00

R -12,00,00.00

Reasons for non-utilisation of the provision have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
2070- Other Administrative Services				(III Takiis Of Tupe	es)
800-	Other expenditure	; <del>-</del>			
	Haryana State Administrative Reforms Commission-				
	O	1,43.00			
	R	-80.28	62.72	62.72	

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 67.31 lakhs), less expenditure of rent, rates and taxes (Rs. 10 lakhs) and less purchase of vehicles (Rs. 2.83 lakhs)

96- State Information Commission-

## 98- Establishment Expenses-

O 2,36.27

2,03.71 2,03.67 -0.04

R -32.56

Anticipated saving of Rs. 32.56 lakhs was mainly due to non-purchase of certain items (Rs. 26.16 lakhs), less expenditure on rent, rate and taxes (Rs. 20 lakhs), non-appointment of more information commissioners (Rs.20.52 lakhs) and less receipt of medical reimbursement claims (Rs. 11.12 lakhs) offset by more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 51.20 lakhs).

## 3. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

2070- Other Administrative Services

104- Vigilance-

Grant No. 7- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
99-	Strengthening of	Planning Machinery-		(III lakiis of tupe	es)
98-	Establishment Ex	penses-			
	O	8,27.18			
			11,11.27	11,69.90	+58.63
	R	2,84.09			

The provision was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 1,97.31 lakhs), purchase of vehicles (Rs. 26.93 lakhs), increased petrol, oil and lubricants rates, (Rs. 26.83 lakhs), purchase of certain item (Rs. 19.34 lakhs), more touring by the officers (Rs. 17.90 lakhs) and reimbursement of medical bills (Rs. 12.71 lakhs) partly offset by less expenditure on dearness allowance (Rs. 15.71 lakhs) proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 58.63 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### 107- Home Guards-

99- Direction and Administration-

O 7,33.80

The provision was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary, dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales of the employees (Rs. 2,63.85 lakhs), revision of Parade allowance, duty allowance (Rs.13.32 lakhs) and receipt of more indoor claims (Rs. 9.76 lakhs).

115- Guest Houses, Government Hostels etc.-

99- Haryana Niwas Sec-3, Chandigarh-

O 1,92.57

2,79.79 2,79.79 ... R 87.22

Grant No. 7- Contd.

		Grant 140.	7 Conta.		
93-		nning of Civil Secretariat	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess +
	Canteen-				
	O	1,12.84			
			1,49.49	1,49.49	
	R	36.65			
82-	New Sectt. Cantee	en Sector-17, Chandigarh-			
	0	62.27			
	R	26.76	89.03	89.03	
97-	Canteen in M.L.A	. Hostel-			
	O	70.11			
	R	27.12	97.23	97.23	
92-	Expenditure on ru	nning Vidhan Sabha Canteen-			
	О	30.79			
			55.00	55.01	+0.01
	R	24.21			

The provision in the above five cases was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales and purchase of raw material.

Grant No. 7- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess +
800-	Other expenditure-	-		(III laking of rape	,
99-	Expenditure on sal	e of surplus rural evacuee prope	erties-		
98-	Establishment Exp	penses-			
	O	1,28.08			
	R	42.99	1,71.07	1,71.08	+0.01

The provision augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 44.17 lakhs) was partly offset by saving under travelling allowance due to less touring by the officers/officials (Rs. 1.36 lakhs).

### 106- Civil Defence-

99- Direction and Administration-

O 1,05.16

1,29.03 1,29.03 ...
R 23.87

The provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 28.27 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less receipt of medical reimbursement and leave travel concession claims (Rs. 2.81 lakhs).

## 2058- Stationery and Printing

103- Government Presses-

99- Establishment and Printing Charges-

O 5,44.71

6,32.17 6,32.05 -0.12 R 87.46

The provision augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 1,15.63 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to merger of dearness allowance with salary (Rs. 12.58 lakhs) less receipt of medical reimbursement claims (Rs. 4.86 lakhs) and less purchase of press material (Rs. 4.10 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess + es)
104-	Cost of Printing by	Other Sources-		` 1	,
99-	Private presses-				
	0	10.00			
	R	29.18	39.18	39.18	

The provision was augmented through reappropriation for making the payment of pending bills of printing charges to the private printers.

- 2075- Miscellaneous General Services
- 103- State Lotteries-
- 99- Expenditure on payment to agents, prizes money etc.-

O 17.70

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation mainly due to adjustment of pending contingency bills (Rs. 30.82 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to ban on lottery (Rs. 4 lakhs).

### **Charged Appropriation**

4. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving appropriation expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

2075- Miscellaneous General Services

	Head		Total appropriation		Saving -
800-	Other expenditure	÷-		(In lakhs of rupe	es)
90-		nption Fund transfer to Reserve Account (Major Head 8235)-			
	0	5,12.00			
	R	-5,12.00			
	Entire provision re	emained unutilised due to lesse	er investment in	Guarantee Redu	mption Fund.
2058-	- Stationery and Pri	inting			
104-	Cost of Printing b	y Other Sources-			
98-	Other Governmen	nt Presses-			
	0	25.00			
	R	-25.00			
101-	Purchase and Sup	pply of Stationery Stores-			
99-	Stationery Office	and Stores-			
	0	20.00			
	R	-20.00			

Entire provision in the above two cases remained unutilised because no expenditure was incurred by the Punjab and Haryana High Court.

**5. Guarantee Redemption Fund:** - The Fund is intended for meeting the obligations of the Government arising out of the guarantees issued by the Government in respect of bonds issued and other borrowings by the State Level Undertakings or other bodies, invoked by the beneficiaries and not paid by the institutions on whose behalf guarantee was issued.

The Fund was constituted by State Government during 2003-04. The contribution to the Fund is required to be made by Contra-debit to the head "2075-Miscellaneous General services". The corpus of the Fund is to be strengthened by levy of guarantee fee on all borrowings of State Level Bodies to be raised against State guarantee. The guarantee fee so collected is deposited under the Major Head "0075-Miscellaneous General Services-108-Guarantee Fee". The contribution to the Fund is to be made periodically by debiting the head "2075-Miscellaneous General Services" where the required budget provision is made by the State Government and income on investment made from the Fund. The Fund shall be administrated by the Central Accounts Section of the Reserve Bank of India subject to such direction/instructions as the Government may issue from time to time. The Government will pay to the Reserve Bank of India at the rate of 1/8 percent of one percent on the turn over of the Fund or at the rate to be mutually decided from time to time.

By taking into account Rs.51,07.30 lakhs as opening balance at the credit of the Fund on 1st April 2008 and credit of Rs.398 lakhs (Rs.398 lakhs income on investment) accumulation in the Fund rose to Rs.55.05.30 lakhs.

The entire balance of Rs.55,05.30 lakhs has been invested through the Reserve Bank of India.

As per Para 8 of the Scheme, the accretions in the Fund are to be invested by the Reserve Bank of India in Government Securities/State Government Securities/Auctioned treasury bills of such maturities as the State Government determine from time to time in consultation with the Bank.

To meet the liability on account of claims to be paid when invoked by the beneficiaries, the investment instruments are to be sold for the amount to be liquidated in the following order:

- (a) Auctioned Treasury Bills
- (b) Central Government dated Securities
- (c) State Government Securities

An account of the transactions of the Fund is included in Statement Nos.16 and 19 of the Finance Accounts 2008-09.

# **Grant No.7-Concld.**

# 6. Expenditure met out of Depreciation Reserve Fund Government Presses:

The expenditure under the grant includes Rs. 11.35 lakhs contributed to the Reserve fund during the year. The balance at the credit of this Fund on 31 March 2009 is shown below: -

Reserve Fund and the purpose	Opening Balance	Contribution during 2008-09	Interest on accumulation under the fund during 2008-09	Total amount credited to the fund	Expenditure during 2008-09	Balance on 31 March 2009
1	2	3	4	5	6	7
			(In lakhs of ru	pees)		
Depreciation Reserve Fund (Government Presses)	3,76.12	11.35	25.41	36.76		412.88
To meet the cost of renewals and replacements of machinery and furniture in Government Presses						

The contributions to the Depreciation Reserve Fund (Government Presses) are made every year at certain rates on the book value of fixed assets. The Fund is also credited with the interest on accumulations.

An account of the transactions of the Funds is given in Statement No. 16 of the Finance Accounts 2008-2009.

\_\_\_\_

#### Grant No. 8

# Grant No. 8 - Buildings and Roads

Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Heads-

2059 - Public Works

2216 - Housing

3054 - Roads and Bridges

Voted -

Original

6,95,14,00

7,89,16,83 7,02,98,85 -86,17,98

Supplementary 94,02,83

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 18,70,99

Charged -

Original 15,00

*15,00 96 -14,04* 

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year Nil

# Capital:

Major Heads-

4058 - Capital Outlay on Stationery and Printing

4059 - Capital Outlay on Public Works

4202 - Capital Outlay on Education, Sports, Art and Culture

4210 - Capital Outlay on Medical and Public Health

4211 - Capital Outlay on Family Welfare

		Total grant or appropriation	Actual expenditure In thousands of	Excess+	
Major Heads-		(		rupeesy	
4216 - Capital Outlay on Ho	ousing				
4235 - Capital Outlay on Social Security and Welfare					
4250 - Capital Outlay on oth	ner Social Services				
4405 - Capital Outlay on Fis	sheries				
4851 - Capital Outlay on Village and Small Industries					
5053 - Capital Outlay on Civil Aviation					
5054 - Capital Outlay on Ro	oads and Bridges				
Voted -					
Original	8,81,67,50				
Supplementary	1,47,10,88	10,28,78,38	11,14,83,12	+86,04,74	
Amount surrendered during	the year			Nil	
Charged -					
Original	2,00,00				
Supplementary	50,00	2,50,00	4,26,81	+1,76,81	
Amount surrendered during	the year			Nil	
Notes and comments :-					

# **Revenue:**

# **Voted Grant**

- 1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 86,17.98 lakhs, Rs. 67,46.99 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 2. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 86,17.98 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 94,02.83 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.

Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under certain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-Total Actual Saving -Head expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 3054- Roads and Bridges 80-General-Transfer to/from Reserve Funds/Deposit Account-99-Transfer to/from CRF-Inter Account Transfer-O 1,20,00.00 82,09.00 4,60.00 -77,49.00 R -37,91.00 Anticipated saving of Rs. 3791 lakhs was due to allotment of less funds under the scheme. Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 7749 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009). 052- Machinery and Equipment-99-Pro-rata of Machinery and Equipment charges transferred from Major head-2059-Public Works-O 2,18.00 3,34.11 8,39.00 -5,04.89 S 6,21.00

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates on account of pro-rata charges of purchase of machinery and equipment proved excessive in view of the final saving of Rs. 5,04.89 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

04- District and Other Roads-

_	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
337-	Roadworks-			(In lakhs of rupe	es)
99-	District Roads-				
	0	42,11.00			
	R	-14,79.00	27,32.00	12,12.89	-15,19.11
year.	Reduction in pro	ovision through reappropriation w	vas due to la	te sanctioning of	new works during the
year.	Reasons for the f	inal saving of Rs. 15,19.11 lakhs h	nave not been	intimated (Augus	t 2009).
96-		HUDCO for repayment of Road ortfall in Toll collection-			
	O	50,00.00			
	R	-18,77.64	31,22.36	31,22.35	-0.01
	Reduction in pro	vision through reappropriation was	s due to recei	pt of more Toll Ta	х.
03-	State Highways-				
337-	Roadworks-				
	O	81,19.00			
	R	-31,84.00	49,35.00	61,73.07	+12,38.07

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to late sanctioning of new works during the year.

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 12,38.07 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

Grant No. 8- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
2059	- Public Works			(In lakhs of rupee	s)
80-	General-				
001-	Direction and A	dministration-			
96-	Execution-				
	O	1,47,63.50			
	S	57,91.33	1,75,02.73	1,75,10.39	+7.66
	R	-30,52.10			
99-	Direction-				
	O	10,67.00			
	S	3,89.37	10,79.96	10,68.13	-11.83
	R	-3,76.41			
97-	Supervision-				
	O	8,53.00			
	S	3,49.14	9,05.22	9,05.45	+0.23
	R	-2,96.92			

Augmentation of provision in the above three cases through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on pay and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to non-fixation of pay in the revised pay scales.

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 7.66 lakhs in the first case and final saving of Rs. 11.83 lakhs in the second case have not been intimated (August 2009).

052- Machinery and Equipment-

Grant No. 8- Contd.

	Head		Total	Actual	Saving -
			grant	expenditure	2 28
				(In lakhs of rupee	s)
96-	Machinery-				
	О	4,10.00			
	S	10,00.00	5,76.80	4,95.36	-81.44
	R	-8,33.20			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on purchase of new vehicles and replacement of machinery was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to non sanction of minor works.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 81.44 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

# 4. Excess occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Excess+
3054-	Roads and Bridg	ges		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	,
04-	District and Otho	er Roads-			
337-	Roadworks-				
98-	Rural Roads-				
	O	86,14.00			
	S	15,00.00	2,09,01.00	2,24,53.56	+15,52.56
	R	1,07,87.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on road works proved inadequate in view of the final excess of Rs. 15,52.56 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### 80- General-

# 800- Other expenditure-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Excess + Saving -
99-	Other expenditur	re-		(III lakiis of Tupee	5)
	О		3.00	6,17.64	+6,14.64
	Reasons for the e	excess of Rs. 6,14.64 lakhs have not	t been intimat	ted (August 2009).	
001-	Direction and Ad	dministration-			
98-	Pro-rata Transfer Major head 2059	r of Establishment charges transfer 9-Public works-	red from		
	О	67,79.00			
			1,02,87.00	1,05,44.33	+2,57.33
	S	35,08.00			
		Eprovision through supplementary or proved inadequate in view of the ext 2009).			
2059	- Public Works				
80-	General-				
799-	Suspense-				
	O		1,50.00	8,87.96	+7,37.96
	Reasons for the e	excess of Rs. 7,37.96 lakhs have not	t been intima	ted (August 2009).	
053-	Maintenance and	d Repairs-			
99-	Maintenance and	l Repairs-			
	О	40,00.00			
			42,56.67	42,34.13	-22.54

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on maintenance and repair of non-residential buildings and special repair of residential buildings.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 22.54 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

2,56.67

R

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)	Excess +
)51-	Construction-			•	
93-	Public Works-				
	0	16.00			
	R	20.24	36.24	45.15	+8.91
epair	The provision was	s augmented through reapproprialding.	tion to cove	er more expenditure	on maintenance and
	Reasons for the ex	cess of Rs. 8.91 lakhs have not be	een intimate	d (August 2009).	
50-	Other Buildings-				
)53-	Maintenance and l	Repairs-			
9-	Maintenance and l	Repairs-			
	O	85,42.00			
			86,42.00	86,42.00	
	R	1,00.00			
	The provision was	s augmented through reappropria	tion to cove	er more expenditure	on maintenance and

# 2216- Housing

- 05-General Pool Accommodation-
- 053- Maintenance and Repairs-
- 99-Other Maintenance expenditure-
- 88-General Maintenance & Repair-

10,06.00 O

13,34.60 15,38.48 +2,03.88

R 3,28.60

The provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on special repair of residential/ministerial staff houses (Rs. 3,38.60 lakhs) offset by saving due to less sanction of minor works by the client department (Rs.10 lakhs) proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 2,03.88 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### **Defective Budgeting**

5. A case of injudicious reappropriation issued by Finance Department is discussed below:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees) 2059- Public Works 80-General-103- Furnishing-99-Rest Houses-0 35.00 17.20 -17,20.8417,38.04 R 17,03.04

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on purchase of store material and construction material at the fag end of the year proved unnecessarly as the actual expenditure did not come up even to the original provision.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 17,20.84 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### **Charged Appropriation**

- 6. Entire saving of Rs.14.04 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 7. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

2059- Public Works

80- General-

105- Public Works Workshops-

99- P.W.D. Workshop-

O 15.00 0.96 -14.04

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 14.04 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

# Capital:

# **Voted Grant**

R

10,28.00

- 8. The expenditure exceeded the grant by Rs. 86,04,74,019; the excess requires regularisation.
- 9. Excess was the net result of excess under certain heads and saving under certain others. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Total Actual Excess + Head grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees) 5054- Capital Outlay on Roads and Bridges 04-District & Other Roads-337- Road works-99-District Roads-O 99,57.00 1,25,05.00 1,55,50.84 +30,45.84R 25,48.00 03-State Highways-101- Bridges-99-1 Construction of H.L. Bridge over Tangri Nadi on Ambala- Naraingarh Road-O 25,70.00

The provision in the above two cases augmented through reappropriation to complete the ongoing works proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 30,45.84 lakhs in the first case and Rs. 22,79.22 lakhs in the later case; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

35,98.00

58,77.22

+22,79.22

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess +
337-	Road works-			(	,
99-	-	Strengthening Panipat -Asandh 0.44 in Karnal and Jind Distt			
	O	2,62,17.00			
	R	-15,74.75	2,46,42.25	2,78,23.81	+31,81.56
injud 2009)	icious in view of	provision through reappropriation the excess of Rs. 31,81.56 lakks			•
80-	General-				
800-	Other Expenditu	re-			
				13,81.34	+13,81.34
	Reasons for mak	ing expenditure without provision	of funds have	e not been intimate	ed (August 2009).
4250-	- Capital Outlay o	n other Social Services			
800-	Other expenditu	re-			
99-	Training Buildin	g-			
99-	Works-				
	O	31,00.00			
	S	20,25.43	55,25.96	86,15.28	+30,89.32
	R	4,00.53			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to complete the ongoing works proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 30,89.32 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

Grant No. 8- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
			-	(In lakhs of rupe	•
4059	- Capital Outlay on	Public Works			•
60-	Other Buildings-				
051-	Construction-				
99-	Public Works-				
	O	3,00.00			
			9,80.00	21,66.04	+11,86.04
	R	6,80.00	2,00.00	21,00.04	111,00.04

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on ongoing works of Engineer-in-Chief Office and Architect building proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 11,86.04 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### 98-Administration of Justice-

O	20,00.00			
S	20,97.47	50,48.85	47,41.74	-3,07.11
R	9,51.38			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on construction of Judicial Complexes in the State and transfer of funds to Engineering Department proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 3,07.11 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

80-General-

051- Construction-

97-Haryana Public Service Commission-

> O 15.00

+7.431.10.00 1.17.43 R 95.00

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to complete the ongoing works.

Reasons for the final excess of Rs. 7.43 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

Grant No. 8- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Excess +
4202	- Capital Outlay or Culture	n Education, Sports, Art and		(III IIIIIII	-,
01-	General Education	n-			
203-	University and H	igher Education-			
99-	College Building	gs-			
	O	19,00.00			
	S	5,00.00	34,00.00	41,78.85	+7,78.85
	R	10,00.00			
_	nditure on complet	augmented through supplemention of ongoing works proved in not been intimated (August 2009)	adequate in v		
02-	Technical Educat	tion-			
104-	Polytechnics-				
99-	Polytechnics Bui	ldings-			
	O		23,00.00	40,03.98	+17,03.98
	Reasons for the ex	xcess of Rs. 17,03.98 lakhs have	not been intin	nated (August 2009	).
4210	- Capital Outlay or	n Medical and Public Health			
01-	Urban Health Sen	vices-			
110-	Hospital and Disp	pensaries-			
99-	Buildings-				
	O	7,50.00			
			12,00.00	13,99.52	+1,99.52

The provision augmented through reappropriation to complete the ongoing works proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 1,99.52 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

R

4,50.00

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Excess +
02-	Rural Health Servi	ices-		`	,
101-	Health sub-centres	ş-			
99-	Buildings-				
	O	50.00			
	R	-40.00	10.00	3,99.83	+3,89.83

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-sanction of new works proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 3,89.83 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 03- Medical Education Training and Research-
- 101- Ayurveda-
- 99- Buildings-

O 5.00

R 1,00.00

1,05.00 3,20.16 +2,15.16

The provision augmented through reappropriation to complete ongoing works proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 2,15.16 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 4235- Capital Outlay on Social Security and Welfare
- 02- Social Welfare-
- 102- Child Welfare-
- 99- Construction of Anganwari Centres-

O 5,53.80 11,85.98 +6,32.18

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure	
				(In lakhs of rupe	es)
103-	Women's Welfar	e-			
99-		ntional Training production Centres Destitute Women and Widows-	s for Young		
	0		10.00	1,29.55	+1,19.55
not b	Reasons for the eleen intimated (Aug	excess of Rs. 6,32.18 lakhs in the figust 2009).	first case and	Rs. 1,19.55 lakhs	s in the later case have
4216	- Capital Outlay or	n Housing			
01-	Government Res	idential Buildings-			
106-	General Pool Acc	commodation-			
98-	District Administ	tration-			
	O	6,65.00			
	S	6,33.00	15,63.50	17,47.25	+1,83.75
	R	2,65.50			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure for the construction of residential buildings for Administration of Justice and excess payment on salary and machinery & equipments proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 1,83.75 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

10. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head	Total	Actual	Saving -
	grant	expenditure	
		(In lakhs of rupe	es)

- 5054- Capital Outlay on Roads and Bridges
- 04- District & Other Roads-
- 337- Road works-

Grant No. 8- Contd.

98-	Head Rural Roads-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving -
	О	2,06,56.00			
	S	49,50.00	2,19,55.75	2,01,90.83	-17,64.92
	R	-36,50.25			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for improvement and upgradation of State roads was reduced through reappropriation due to late sanction of new works.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 17,64.92 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 80- General-
- 004- Research-
- 99- Research-

O 4,00.00

2,00.00 8.80 -1,91.20

R -2,00.00

Anticipated saving of Rs. 200 lakhs was due to less research and testing works during the year.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 1,91.20 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 052- Machinery and Equipment-
- 99- Tools and Plant charges transferred from Major Head-2059-Public Works-

O 1,00.00 .. -1,00.00

- 4202- Capital Outlay on Education, Sports, Art and Culture
- 02- Technical Education-
- 789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -	
				(In lakhs of rupees	s)	
99-	Construction of H Polytechnics-	Iostels for Scheduled Castes Stude	ents in	_		
	0		15,00.00		-15,00.00	
	Reasons in the abo	ove two cases for non-utilisation o	f funds have	not been intimated	(August 2009).	
03-	Sports and Youth Services-					
101-	Youth Hostels-					
99-	Buildings (Youth	Hostels)-				
	O	1,50.00				
	S	8,87.38	4,15.00	4,10.54	-4.46	
	R	-6,22.38				

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for meeting 10 Lane Synthetic Athletic Track and Synthetic Lawn Tennis Court at Moti Lal Nehru School of Sports at Rai (Sonepat) was reduced through reappropriation due to non-sanction of new works.

- 01- General Education-
- 203- University and Higher Education-
- 98- Construction of Building of Shiksha Sadan at Panchkula-

O 4,50.00

3,30.00 54.46 -2,75.54 R -1,20.00

Reasons for the total saving of Rs. 3,95.54 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

202- Secondary Education-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Excess + Saving - s)	
99-	Secondary School	l Buildings-				
	0	5,00.00				
	R	-1,50.00	3,50.00	3,71.25	+21.25	
4210		n Medical and Public Health				
03-	Medical Education	on Training and Research-				
105-	Allopathy-					
99-	Buildings-					
	O	30,00.00				
			16,50.00	16,87.34	+37.34	
	R	-13,50.00	- ,	- 7 - · · -		
work	Reduction in provision in the above two cases through reappropriation was due to non-sanction of new vorks.					

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 21.25 lakhs in the first case and Rs. 37.34 lakhs in the later case have not been intimated (August 2009).

101- Ayurveda-

98-Construction of Building of Govt. Institute of ISM&R Panchkula and Directorate of Ayurveda in the Campus of Institute-

O 3.00

1,33.50 -1,33.50 S 1,30.50

Reasons for non-utilisation of funds have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Excess + Saving -
02-	Rural Health Serv	vices-		` .	,
104-	Community Heal	th Centres-			
99-	Buildings-				
	O	4,50.00			
			2,80.00	1,42.65	-1,37.35
	R	-1,70.00	_,	-,	-,
103-	Primary Health C	Centres-			
99-	Buildings-				
	0	7,00.00			
			4,50.00	4,64.37	+14.37
	R	-2,50.00	4,50.00	7,04.37	T1 <b>4.</b> 37

Reduction in provision in the above two cases was due to non-sanction of new works.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 1,37.35 lakhs in the first case and excess of Rs. 14.37 lakhs in the later case have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 4250- Capital Outlay on other Social Services
- 789- Special Component Plan for Schedule Castes-
- 98- Training building for SC wings-

O 11,00.00

13,00.00 .. -13,00.00

R 2,00.00

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation due to completion of ongoing works.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 1300 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Excess + Saving -
800-	Other expenditur	re-		(III lakiis of rupec	<i>(3)</i>
98-	Upgradation of I (Central Plan)-	.T.I. into Centre of Excellence			
	0		10,00.00	4,91.53	-5,08.47
	Reasons for the s	aving of Rs. 5,08.47 lakhs have no	ot been intima	ated (August 2009)	
95-	Purchase of Land Directorate of IT	d & Construction of Building for &VE-			
	O		1,75.00		-1,75.00
	Reasons for non-	utilising the whole provision of Rs	s. 175 lakhs h	ave not been intim	ated (August 2009).
4059	- Capital Outlay o	n Public Works			
60-	Other Buildings-				
051-	Construction-				
96-	Jails-				
	0	25,68.00			
	R	-8,03.00	17,65.00	19,88.98	+2,23.98
	Reduction in pro-	vision through reappropriation was	s due to non-s	sanction of new wo	orks.
	Reasons for the e	excess of Rs. 2,23.98 lakhs have no	ot been intima	ated (August 2009)	
97-	Excise & Taxation	on-			
	О	50.00			
	S	2,00.00	2,50.00		-2,50.00

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for construction of office building proved injudicious in view of the saving of entire provision; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

70-	Head Yojna Bhawan-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)	Saving -
	O	50.00			
	S	1,50.00	1,60.00		-1,60.00
	R	-40.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for construction of Yojna Bhawan at Panchkula was reduced through reappropriation due to receipt of allotment at the end of the financial year.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 160 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 01- Office Buildings-
- 051- Construction-
- 72- Scheme for construction of office building of State Election Commission-
- 98- Construction of Office Buillding-

O ...
S 1,92.00 2,23.00 .. -2,23.00
R 31.00

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation for construction of office building and completion of ongoing works proved injudicious in view of the saving of entire provision; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

Grant No. 8- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Excess + Saving - s)
99-	District Administration-				
	O	19,50.00			
	S	8,00.00	29,19.57	26,14.20	-3,05.37
	R	1,69.57			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation for payment of land compensation, construction of mini secretariat and completion of ongoing works proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 3,05.37 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

# 4216- Capital Outlay on Housing

- 01- Government Residential Buildings-
- 106- General Pool Accommodation-
- 96- Public Works

O	90.00			
S	12,85.00	7,90.00	8,78.38	+88.38
R	-5,85.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for construction of more residential buildings, excess payment on salaries and machinery & equipment was reduced through reappropriation due to non sanction of new works.

Reasons for excess of Rs. 88.38 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

### 99- Administration of Justice-

O	50.00			
		4,00.00	2,52.34	-1,47.66
S	3,50.00			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates for construction of residential buildings and excess payment of salaries and machinery & equipment.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 1,47.66 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving -
4235	- Capital Outlay on Social Security and Welfare		(III IIIIII	2)
02-	Social Welfare-			
789-	Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes for State Plan Scheme-			
99-	Construction of Building for Anganwari centres in Castes Population area-	Scheduled		
	O	4,47.20		-4,47.20
800-	Other expenditure-			
81-	Implementation of J.J.Act-			
98-	Observation Home-			
	O 2,18.00			
	S 67.10	2,84.10		-2,84.10
	R -1.00			
103-	Women's Welfare-			
98-	Construction of Building for Directorate-			
	O	1,00.00		-1,00.00
	Reasons for non-utilisation of funds in the above the	ree cases hav	re not been intimate	ed (August 2009).
5053	- Capital Outlay on Civil Aviation			
60-	Other Aeronautical Services-			
800-	Other Expenditure-			

Grant No. 8- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Saving -
99-	Maintenance of Aerodromes-				
	0	5.00			
	S	1,26.00	60.00	57.44	-2.56
	R	-71.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for making payment of land of Bhiwani Airport and boundry wall of Hisar and Karnal Airport was reduced through reappropriation; detailed reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 2.56 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### **Defective Budgeting**

11. Two cases of injudicious reappropriation issued by Finance Department is discussed below:-

Head	Total	Actual	Excess +
	grant	expenditure	
		(In lakhs of ru	pees)

- 4851- Capital Outlay on Village and Small Industries
- 102- Small scale Industries-
- 99- Extension of existing Quality Marking Centres-

O	2.00			
S	71.00	1.00	69.24	+68.24
R	-72.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for dismantling of condemned buildings, reconstruction of government building and Quality Marking Centre for Textile Goods, Panipat was reduced through reappropriation due to non-sanction of new works proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs.68.24 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 5054- Capital Outlay on Roads and Bridges
- 04- District & Other Roads-
- 789- Special Component plan for Scheduled Castes-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving - s)
99-		dening/Strengthening and Specia s population area-		•	•,
	O	19,00.00			
	R	18,49.00	37,49.00	18,54.66	-18,94.34
unrea	•	of provision through reappropri expenditure did not come up eve			e new works proved
	Reasons for the s	aving of Rs. 18,94.34 lakhs have	not been intima	ted (August 2009	).
	Charged Appropri	riation			
12.	The expenditure ex	xceeded the appropriation by Rs.	1,76,80,622; th	e excess requires	regularisation.
13.	Excess occurred m	nainly under:-			
	Head		Total appropriation	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Excess + s)
5054	- Capital Outlay of	n Roads and Bridges		. 1	,
80-	General-				

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates on account of payment released for the award announced by different Hon'ble Courts.

2,50.00

4,26.81

+1,76.81

Reasons for the final excess of Rs. 1,76.81 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

800- Other Expenditure-

Research-

2,00.00

50.00

0

S

99-

14. The review of Direction and Administration/Machinery and Equipment Charges in the Public Works Department, Buildings and Roads Branch Heads-2059 Public Works, 2216-Housing, 3054-Roads and Bridges, 4059 -Capital Outlay on Public Works, 4216-Capital Outlay on Housing and 5054-Capital Outlay on Roads and Bridges:-

The percentage of Direction and Administration/Machinery and Equipment charges to works outlay during the year 2006-2007, 2007-2008 and 2008-2009 is compared as under:-

Year	Works Outlay	Direction and	Machinery	Percentage			
		Administration	and	Direction and	Machinery and		
		charges	Equipment	Administration	Equipment		
			charges	charges to	charges to		
				works outlay	works outlay		
(In lakhs of rupees)							
2006-2007	7,75,89.26	1,80,05.28	9,48.87	23.20	1.22		
2007-2008	9,77,55.98	2,05,63.73	13,11.23	21.03	1.34		
2008-2009	12,56,81.98	2,81,69.02	22,20.42	22.41	1.77		

<sup>15.</sup> *Suspense transactions*:- The expenditure under the grant includes Rs. 2,77,43.52 lakhs under the head "Suspense".

The head 'Suspense' is not a final head of account. It accommodates interim transactions for which further payments or adjustments of value are necessary before the transactions can be considered complete and finally accounted for. Accordingly, the transactions under this head, if not adjusted to the final head of accounts, are carried forward from year to year. The 'Suspense' head has four sub-divisions viz.

- (i) Purchases,
- (ii) Stock,
- (iii) Miscellaneous Public Works Advances, and
- (iv) Workshop Suspense

The nature and the accounting of the transactions under each of these sub-divisions are explained below:-

- (i) *Purchases :-* This sub head is now not being operated upon, except to adjust the outstanding items and will continue to be shown separately till balance is entirely adjusted. The credit balance under this head represents the value of stores received, but not paid for.
- (ii) Stock: This sub head is charged with all expenditure connected with acquisition of stock materials and with manufacture operations. It is credited with the value of materials issued to works or sold or otherwise disposed off and the value of materials in stock plus unadjusted charges etc., connected with manufacture, if any.
- (iii) Miscellaneous Public Works Advances: This sub head records:-
- (a) sales of material on credit;
- (b) expenditure on deposit works incurred before receipt of contribution or in excess of contribution received;

- (c) losses and retrenchments; and
- (d) other items awaiting adjustment.

The debit balance under this head would, therefore, normally represents amounts recoverable.

(iv) Workshop Suspense:- The charges for jobs executed for other operations in departmental workshop are debited to this sub-head pending their recovery or adjustment. The balance under "Workshop Suspense", therefore, represents expenditure on jobs in progress at the end of the year in Public Works Workshops.

The details of transactions under "Suspense" in the grant during the year 2008-2009 together with the opening and closing balances were as follows:-

Opening balance	Debit	Credit	Closing balance
Debit +			Debit+
Credit -			Credit -
(In lakhs	of rupees)		
-21.18			-21.18
+27,06.10	1,55,04.23	1,47,88.19	+34,22.14
+ 64,91.32	1,22,39.29	1,20,64.67	+66,65.94
+ 91,76.24	2,77,43.52	2,68,52.86	+1,00,66.90
	Debit+ Credit -  (In lakhs -21.18 +27,06.10 +64,91.32	Debit+ Credit -  (In lakhs of rupees) -21.18 +27,06.10 1,55,04.23 +64,91.32 1,22,39.29	Debit+ Credit -  (In lakhs of rupees) -21.18 +27,06.10 1,55,04.23 1,47,88.19 +64,91.32 1,22,39.29 1,20,64.67

16. Subventions from the Central Road Fund: The additional revenue realised from increase in excise and import duties on motor spirit is credited to a Fund 'Central Road Fund' constituted by the Government of India. From this Fund subventions are made to the States and Union Territories for expenditure on schemes of road development approved by the Government of India. The amount received as subvention is credited as grant from the Government of India and an equal amount is transferred to the deposit account "Subventions from Central Road Fund" against provision made under this grant (Grant No. "8-Buildings and Roads").

The actual expenditure on the scheme is initially booked under this grant and subsequently transferred to the deposit account.

Subvention amounting to Rs. 460 lakhs was received during the year 2008-09 and there was a credit balance of Rs. 2,83,55.83 lakhs unadjusted at the end of the year 2007-08. Against the total amount of Rs. 2,88,15.83 lakhs, an amount of Rs. 70,81.56 lakhs was spent out of balance of deposit amount during the year 2008-09 thus, leaving a balance of Rs. 2,17,34.27 lakhs at the credit of deposit account as on 31.03.2009.

An account of the transactions of the Fund is given in Statement No. 16 of the Finance Accounts 2008-2009.

\_\_\_\_\_

# Grant No. 9

# Grant No. 9 - Education

		Total g approp	riation	Actual expenditure	Saving -
Revenue:			(	(In thousands of	rupees)
Major Heads-					
2202 - General Education					
2203 - Technical Education	n				
2204 - Sports and Youth S	ervices				
2205 - Art and Culture					
Voted -					
Original	33,29,46,05				
Supplementary	6,84,83,95	40,7	14,30,00	38,54,29,82	-1,60,00,18
Amount surrendered durin	g the year				
(March 2009)					1,18,78,87
Charged -					
Original	5				
Supplementary			5		-5
Amount surrendered durin	ig the year				
(March 2009)					5
Notes and comments :-					

# **Voted Grant**

- 1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 1,60,00.18 lakhs, Rs. 41,21.31 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 2. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 1,60,00.18 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 6,84,83.95 lakhs obtained in March, 2009 proved excessive.

	aving was the net red mainly under:-	t result of saving under certain	heads and exc	cess under certair	other heads. Sav	ing
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Saving -	
2202-	- General Educatio	on		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-,	
02-	Secondary Educa	ition-				
109-	Government Seco	ondary Schools-				
88-	Sarva Shiksha Ab	ohiyan-				
	0	40,00.00				
	R	-40,00.00				
under	•	was surrendered through reapproblems below the surrendered through reapproblems of Indiana.	•	to non-receipt of	guidelines/modali	ties
94-	Area Incentive Pr Backward Minor	rogramme for Educationally				
	O	9,66.16				
	R	-9,66.16				
propo	-	was surrendered through reapp	propriation due	e to non clearance	e of the departmen	ntal
91-	Opening of Mode	el Schools in the State-				
	O	12,00.00				
	R	-7,95.10	4,04.90	4,04.90		
		·				
_	Reduction in pro	vision through reappropriation w	as due to non-	receipt of addition	nai requirements fr	om

Principals for construction purposes under 'Opening of Model Schools'.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)	Saving -
89-	Edusat Project F	or Secondary Education-			
	О	7,50.00			
	R	-5,00.00	2,50.00	2,50.00	
	Reduction in pro	ovision through reappropriation was c	lue to econo	my measures.	
99-	Teaching Staff is	ncluding other Establishments-			
99-	Information Tec	hnology-			
	О	8,40.00			
	R	-3,37.88	5,02.12	5,02.12	

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to deployment of less faculty by the contracting agency.

98- Expansion of Facilities Classes IX-XI Institutional-

O 16,65.80

R -1,93.45 14,72.35 ...

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to late finalization of contract rate of dual desk (Rs. 3,80.65 lakhs) was offset by excess expenditure on salary, dearness allowance, medical reimbursement and office expenses due to new upgradation of schools and revision of pay scales (Rs. 1,87.20 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Saving -
90-	Development of	soft skill in Schools-			
	0	1,60.00			
	R	-1,60.00			

Entire provision was surrendered through reappropriation due to non-implementation of the scheme.

- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 97- Computer Literacy and Studies in School-

O 33,50.00

16,66.66 16,61.66 -5.00 R -16,83.34

Anticipated saving of Rs. 16,83.34 lakhs was due to non-utilization of 1st instalment of grant-in-aid under the scheme.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 5 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

99- Administrative staff-

O 21,65.80 S 3,04.00 21,00.11 21,00.11 ... R -3,69.69

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary due to revision of pay scales proved injudicious in view of the surrender of Rs. 3,69.69 lakhs mainly due to receipt of less demand from field offices owing to non-clearance of departmental proposals (Rs. 2,95.93 lakhs) and less number of claims of ex-gratia and medical reimbursement (Rs. 69.12 lakhs).

94- E-Governance and Computerisation of Secondary Education-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
				(In lakhs of rupee	es)
99-	Information Tech	nology-			
	O	1,50.00			
	R	-1,50.00			
	Entire provision	was surrendered through reappropria	tion due to n	on-implementation	of the scheme
98-	Establishment Ex	penses-			
	0	2,92.00			
			2,23.78	2,23.78	
	R	-68.22			
	ng of Secondary E	ovision through reappropriation due ducation Department in new buildin on salary and materials and suppl	g at Panchki	ula (Rs. 19.75 lakh	s) was partly of

d non offset cation Officer's office at Palwal (Rs. 22.06 lakhs).

# 105- Teachers Training-

96-Setting up of DIETs at Gurgaon, Sonipat, Mohra, Birhikalan, Iccus, Ding, Mohindergarh, Madina etc.-

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 8,73.38 lakhs) and receipt of less claims from field offices (Rs. 71.80 lakhs).

97-In-service Training to Teachers (Secondary)-

> O 3,00.00 79.84 79.84 R -2,20.16

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-implementation of the scheme.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Saving -		
98-	Junior Basic Training Institutions-						
	O	1,80.62					
			87.13	87.13			
	R	-93.49					
and re	_	rision through reappropriation was n s of medical reimbursement and ex-g	-		(Rs. 55.86 lakh		
94-	Construction of Building at Pali & 7 New Distt.Institution of Education & Training-						
	O	50.00					
	R	-50.00			••		
Gove	Entire provision rnment of India.	remained unutilised due to non	-clearance	of departmental p	roposal from t		
789-	Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-						
99-	Providing of free bicycles to S.C. students 9th and 11th						
	O	5,64.00					
	R	-5,64.00					
	Entire provision remained unutilised due to non-implementation of the scheme.						
110-	Assistance to Non-Govt. Secondary Schools-						
98-	Grant-in-aid to Non-Government Secondary Schools (Salary Grant)-						
	O	38,50.00					
	D	2.08.06	34,51.04	34,51.04			
	R	-3,98.96 ision through reappropriation was du					

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to posts kept vacant and receipt of less grant-inaid from the institutions.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ruped	Saving -		
107-	Scholarships-						
95-	Free Uniforms to Secondary Scho	o Harijan/E.W.S. Girls Students in ols-					
	O	80.00					
	R	-80.00					
94-	Free Stationery to E.W.S. Students Class IX-XII-						
	0	24.00					
	R	-24.00	••		••		
	Entire provision in the above two cases remained unutilised due to non-implementation of the sche						
01-	Elementary Edu	cation.					
	Elementary Education-						
800-	Other expenditure-						
96-	Mid-Day Meal f	For Primary School Children-					
	0	98,50.00					
			64,12.85	64,12.85			
	R	-34,37.15					
	Reduction in	provision through reappropriation	mainly due	to less amount	canctioned k		

Reduction in provision through reappropriation mainly due to less amount sanctioned by the Government of India under other charges (Rs.42,51.64 lakhs) and non receipt of demand under material and supply (Rs. 100 lakhs) was offset by excess fund diverted to the scheme with a view to avail of more grant-in-aid from Government of India (Rs. 9,14.55 lakhs).

95- Edusat Project For Elementary Education-

O 3,00.00

1,00.00 1,00.00 ...

R -2,00.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to covering of all primary schools under Edusat Project.

Head Total Actual Saving expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 101- Government Primary Schools-95-Expansion of Facilities Classes VI-VIII (Full time)-O 13,66.00 19.88 19.88 R -13,46.12 Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to late finalization of contract rate of dual desk (Rs.850 lakhs) and non-upgradation of primary schools to middle schools (Rs. 496 lakhs). 97-Expansion of facilities classes 1-V-O 5,14.80 1.20 1.20 R -5.13.60 Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to less expenditure on material and supplies owing to all the schools were electrified (Rs.2,50.40 lakhs), on other charges due to maximum number of nursery rooms already covered (Rs.1,52.80 lakhs) and non-opening of new primary schools (Rs.98.16 lakhs). 98-Middle Education Classes VI to VIII-99-Inormation Technology-O 5,60.00 3,53.30 3.53.30 R -2,06.70 Saving of Rs. 2,06.70 lakhs was due to deployment of less faculty members by the contract agency. 93-Integrated Eucation for Disabled Children-O 5,99.29 5,09.58 5,09.58 R -89.71

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to receipt of less demand from field offices (Rs. 61 lakhs) and posts kept vacant (Rs.25.37 lakhs).

**Grant No. 9- Contd.** 

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess+
			grant	expenditure	
053-	Maintenance of I	Buildings-		(In lakhs of rupees)	
96-	Maintenance of I	Building of Government Primary S	Schools-		
	O	15,00.00			
	R	-11,57.33	3,42.67	3,47.10	+4.43
	Reduction in pro	ovision through reappropriation wa	s due to less so	chools covered under	the schem

108- Text Books-

98-Printing and Publications etc.of Text books-

> 0 16,46.35 S 15,74.32 26,30.00 26,37.75 +7.75R -5,90.67

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salaries, dearness allowance due to revision in the pay scales and publication of text books proved excessive in view of the reduction in provision through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 2,65.84 lakhs), nonsupply of paper by the firm (Rs. 1,87.09 lakhs) and printing work of some text books were got done by the Government Press (Rs. 1,02.60 lakhs).

109- Scholarships and Incentives-

88-Book Banks-

> O 13,65.00

8,00.00 8,00.00 R -5,65.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to supply of text books and work books by the Sarva Shiksha Abhiyan.

		Grant 110. 7- C	ontu.		
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Saving -
93-	Free Uniforms to Primary Classes-	SC/WS Girl Students for		1	,
	O	95.00			
	R	-95.00			
92-	Free uniforms to	SC/WS Girls for Middle Classes-			
	0	75.00			
	R	-75.00			
91-	Free Stationery to Weaker Section S	o (Middle) Economically			
	O	50.00			
	R	-50.00			
95-	Attendance Prize Primary Classes-	to SC Girls Students of			
	0	50.00			
	R	-50.00		••	••
96-	Free Stationery ar Classes for SC/W	nd Writing Material in Primary S Students-			
	0	35.00			
	R	-35.00		••	••

Entire provision in the above five cases remained unutilised due to non-implementation of the schemes.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)	Saving -
99-	Scholarships (Mid	dle stage)-		•	
	O	30.50			
	R	-30.50			
propo	-	was surrendered through reap	propriation	due to non-clearance	of departmental
789-	Special Componer	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
96-	Providing of Free Caste Students in C	Work Books to Scheduled Class I to VIII-			
	O	4,75.00			
	R	-4,75.00			
	Entire provision re	emained unutilised due to supply	of books by	the <i>Sarva Shiksha Abh</i>	iyan.
99-	Providing of Free	Bicycle to S.C. Boy Students in C	Class VI-		
	О	1,50.00			
	R	-1,50.00			
to Sch	Entire provision r neduled Caste boy s	emained unutilised due to non-fitudents.	nalisation of	contract rate for prov	iding free bicycle
102-	Assistance to Non	Government Primary Schools-			
96-	Grants-in-aid to non-Government Primary Schools on account of revision of pay scales Kothari Grant (Salary Grant)-				
	O	8,50.75			
	R	-2,11.24	6,39.51	6,39.51	

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Saving -
93-	Introduction of pe Primary Schools-	nsion for Non Govt. aided			
	O	3,30.80			
			2,75.00	2,75.00	
	R	-55.80			

Reduction in provision in the above two cases through reappropriation was due to less receipt of grant-in-aid from the institutions.

- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 97- Supervision Appointment of Additional Staff for Elementary Education Programme-
- 98- Establishment Expenses-

O 58.20

8.20 8.20 ... R -50.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less expenditure on travel expenses and other charges; owing to teacher's similar training was conducted by the *Sarva Shiksha Abhiyan*.

- 03- University and Higher Education-
- 103- Government Colleges and Institutes-
- 99- Institutes-

O	87,81.35			
S	29,31.00	92,54.11	88,31.44	-4,22.67
R	-24,58.24			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salary, dearness allowance and material and supplies due to revision in pay scales proved injudicious in view of the saving of Rs. 24,58.24 lakhs was mainly due to posts kept vacant.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 4,22.67 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Saving -
789-	Special Compone	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-		(III lakiis of rapees	,
99-	Providing of Free	e Computer System to S.C. Students-			
	O	18,91.20			
	R	-18,91.20			
95-	Education and Ex in Government Co	cursion Tour for S.C. Students olleges-			
	O	66.00			
	R	-66.00			
98-	Providing of Free in Government Co	e Bicycle to S.C. Girls Students olleges-			
	0	60.00			
	R	-60.00			
Gove	Entire provision irnment.	in the above three cases remained u	nutilised as	the scheme was di	scontinued by the
001-	Direction and Ada	ministration-			
99-	Administrative St	aff-			
	0	13,31.25			
	S	3,13.00	12,97.09	9,71.88	-3,25.21
	R	-3,47.16			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales proved injudicious in view of reduction in expenditure due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 2,57.50 lakhs) and receipt of less claims (Rs. 89.66 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 3,25.21 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Reasons for the f	inal saving of Rs. 3,25.21 lakhs have	not been inti	mated (August 200	99).
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Saving -
98-	Government Coll	eges Administrative Staff-		•	
	0	3,85.56			
			25151	25151	
	R	-1,14.02	2,71.54	2,71.54	
87.42	_	ovision through reappropriation was ny measures (Rs. 14 lakhs).	mainly due	to non-opening of	new colleges (Rs.
105-	Faculty Developr	ment Programme-			
89-	Setting up of edu	cation city/EDUSAT in the State of I	Iaryana-		
	O	4,00.00			
			1,51.72	1,51.72	
	R	-2,48.28			
	Saving of Rs. 2,4	8.28 lakhs was due to economy meas	sures.		
107-	Scholarships-				
96-	National Merit So	cholarship-			
	O		42.70		-42.70
		: CD 42.70111 1 41		 (A (2000)	, 0
00		aving of Rs. 42.70 lakhs have not bee	en intimated	(August 2009).	
99-	Scholarships in A				
	0	99.51			
	R	-32.30	67.21	67.21	
		22.30			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-receipt of renewal cases of scholarship and stipend.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
98-	Scholarships (Coll	eges)-	(1	n lakhs of rupees)	)
	O	1,30.00			
	_		98.75	98.75	
	R	-31.25			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to receipt of less claims of sholarship and stipend from government colleges.

- 80- General-
- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 99- Headquarter Staff-
- 99- Higher Education-

O	5,02.50			
S	1,43.12	5,37.85	5,53.30	+15.45
R	-1,07.77			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salary, dearness allownace on account of revision of pay scales and ex-gratia payment to beneficiaries of the deceased employees. Saving of Rs. 1,07.77 lakhs was mainly due to receipt of less claims (Rs.45.46 lakhs), non-purchase of new vehicles (Rs.34.68 lakhs) and posts kept vacant (Rs.22.95 lakhs).

Reasons for the excess of Rs.15.45 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 04- Adult Education-
- 200- Other Adult Education Programmes-

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure	
				(In lakhs of rupee	es)
99-	Mass Literacy Sc	heme-			
	0	75.00			
			15.00	15.00	
	R	-60.00			
	Reduction in pro	vision through reappro	priation was due to non-re	eceipt of demand of	of grant-in-ai

aid from the concerned institutions.

- 2203- Technical Education
- 112- Engineering/Technical Colleges and Institutes-
- 98-Improvement and Development of C.R. State College of Engineering, Murthal-

O 5,61.03

S 14,94.87 7,85.90 7,85.90

R -12,70.00

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on account of filling up of newly created posts for upgradation of C.R.State College of Engineering into Deen Bandhu Chottu Ram Universities of Science & Technology Murthal and payment of grant-in-aid due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation due to receipt of less graint-in-aid.

- 789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-
- 95-Stipends for Scheduled Caste Students-

O 7,70.00

R -7,70.00

Reimbursement of Fee of Scheduled Castes Students-96-

> O 10,00.00

5,47.03 5,95.21 +48.18

R -4,52.97

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving
97-	Supply of Free E Students-	Books for Scheduled Castes		r	,
	O	6,50.00			
			3,64.92	3,64.92	
	R	-2,85.08			
98-	Special Coaching Scheduled Caste	g for Competition/Placement for Categories-			
	О	65.00			
	_				
	R	-65.00	•		

Saving/surrender of provision in the above four cases was due to late finalisation of the schemes.

Excess of Rs.48.18 lakhs in the second case was due to non-communication of actual expenditure by the Drawing and Disbursing Officer.

104- Assistance to Non-Government Technical Colleges and Institutes-

75- Introduction of New Defined Contributory Pension Scheme to the Employees of Affiliated aided Technical Institutions/Polytechniques-

O ...
S 5,11.00 6.82 6.82 ...
R -5,04.18

The provision was made through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure of a new scheme launched by the State Government for the welfare of retired employees of the aided technical institutions and polytechnics was reduced through reappropriation due to receipt of less grant-in-aid from the government.

~ ~				
98-	YMC	Α	Institute	Faridahad-

O	5,10.79			
S	7,00.00	7,10.79	7,10.79	
R	-5,00.00			

**Grant No. 9- Contd.** 

	Head		Total	Actual expenditure	Saving -
			grant	•	
99-	Sath Ini Darkanh	Dolytachnia Domlo, Vamuna Nagar		(In lakhs of rupees)	)
99-	Seul Jai Parkasii	Polytechnic Damla, Yamuna Nagar-			
	0	1,28.40			
	S	3,01.60	1,80.00	1,80.00	
	R	-2,50.00			

The provision in the above two cases augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation due to receipt of less grant-in-aid from the government.

# 76- Establishment of Ch.Devi Lal Memorial Engineering College Panniwala Mota (Sirsa)-

O 6,00.00

4,00.00 4,00.00 ...

R -2,00.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to adjustment of excess grant released during the year 2007-08.

#### 95- Chhotu Ram Polytechnic, Rohtak-

O 1,95.65

S 2,75.45 2,71.10 2,71.10 ...

R -2,00.00

# 97- Vaish Technical Institute, Rohtak-

O 2,40.20

S 2,76.30 3,36.50 3,36.50 ...

R -1,80.00

The provision in the above two cases augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation due to receipt of less grant-in-aid from the government.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)	Saving -
102-	Assistance to Uni	iversities for Technical Education-			
98-	Deen Bandhu Ch & Technology, M	hotu Ram University of Science Iurthal-			
	0	15,00.00			
			13,00.00	13,00.00	
	R	-2,00.00	13,00.00	13,00.00	••
9-	Development of G	Guru Jambeshwar University Hisar-			
	O	13,00.00			
	R	-2,00.00	11,00.00	11,00.00	
		vision in the above two cases throug	h reappropri	ation was due to post	s kept vacant.
01-	Direction and Ad	_	11 1	•	•
06-	Establishment of Board, Haryana-	State Technical Education			
	0	1,00.00			
	R	-1,00.00			
Educa	Entire provision ation, Haryana. Scholarships-	remained unutilised due to non c	onstitution o	of statutory State Bo	oard of Techn
99-	Scholarships and	Stipends-			
9-	Normal Plan-				
	0	25.00			
	R	-25.00	••		
		-23.00 remained unutilised due to economy			

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)	Saving -	
2204	- Sports and Youth	n Services		(III lakiis of rapees)		
104-	Sports and Game	es-				
48-	Panchayati Youv	a Krida and Khel Abhiyan (PYKKA)	-			
	O					
	S	6,80.00	3,39.62	3,39.62		
	R	-3,40.38				
The provision was made through supplementary estimates to launch a new scheme to encourage and promote sports and games among rural youth by providing them access to basic sports infrastructure and equipment at the panchayat level was reduced through reappropriation due to non release of grant-in-aid by the government.						
51-	State Sports Cou	ncils Scheme-				
	O	1,50.00				
	R	-1,50.00				
	Entire provision	remained unutilised due to non imple	mentation o	of the scheme.		
66-		n Committee Haryana Olympic rts Council for Infrastructure-				
	O		1,40.00		-1,40.00	
	Reasons for the sa	aving of Rs. 140 lakhs have not been	intimated (A	August 2009)		
54-	Youth Developm	nent Scheme-				
	O	1,40.00				

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to non-sanctioning of posts (Rs.1,01.53 lakhs) and non-receipt of applications for grant-in-aid (Rs.30 lakhs).

6.47

6.47

R

-1,33.53

56-	Head Human Resource	Development Scheme-	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	Excess + Saving -
	O	3,20.00			
	R	-77.50	2,42.50	2,42.33	-0.17

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to less competition held (Rs.69.35 lakhs) and posts kept vacant (Rs.7.09 lakhs).

#### 73- Youth Club Scheme-

O 20.00

.. .. ..

R -20.00

Entire provision remained unutilised owing to non-release of grant-in-aid due to imposition of model code of conduct.

# 800- Other expenditure-

96- Provisions of Sports & Equipment & development of playgrounds in Schools-

O 4,37.26

S 5,56.24 8,30.00 8,30.00 ...

R -1,63.50

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on sports & equipment and development of play grounds in secondary schools was reduced through reappropriation due to economy measures.

## 102- Youth Welfare Programmes for Students-

## 99- Expenditure on National Cadet Corps-

O	5,44.40			
S	1,05.82	5,26.99	5,27.00	+0.01
R	-1 23 23			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs.1,05.70 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of rupees	Excess +
98-	Expenditure on An	nual Cadet Camps-			
	O	87.00			
	R	-51.10	35.90	35.90	

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to economy measures (Rs.33.62 lakhs), less touring (Rs.12.60 lakhs) and posts kept vacant (Rs. 4.88 lakhs).

2205- Art and Culture

105- Public Libraries-

99-Setting up of District/Sub Divisional Libraries-

54,98.32

O	2,28.45			
S	60.88	2,18.51	2,21.47	+2.96
R	-70.82			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 57.37 lakhs) and less receipt of medical reimbursement bills (Rs. 8.79 lakhs).

## 4. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head

R

	Head		Total grant		ctual spenditure	Exces	ss +
2203	- Technical Educat	tion-		(In la	khs of rupee	es)	
105-	Polytechnics-						
89-	Setting up of new	Govt. Polytechnics in the State-					
	O	26,00.00					
	S	9,00.00	89,98.	32	89,98.32		

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowances due to revision of pay scales and construction work of four institution at Rohtak and other Government Polytechnics in the State.

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure	
789-	Special Compone	ent Plan for Scheduled Castes-		(In lakhs of rupees	s)
94-	Construction of I students in polyte	hostel for scheduled caste			
	O				
	R	13,50.00	13,50.00	13,50.00	

The provision was made through reappropriation to utilise the funds for construction of hostels for Scheduled Caste students in Polytechnics.

99- Special Coaching for Admission for Scheduled Castes Categories-

O 65.00

1,46.24 1,46.24 ... R 81.24

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure due to increase in the number of students under the scheme.

 104- Assistance to Non-Government Technical Colleges and Institutes 77- Development of Aided Polytechnics-

O 80.00

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of balance amount for the construction of workshop block of Mathu Ram Parisar at C.R. Polytechnic Rohtak.

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure (In lakhs of rupees	)
2202	- General Education	on		(III lakins of rapees,	,
03-	University and H	ligher Education-			
102-	Assistance to Un	iversities-			
92-		agat Phool Singh Women anpur Kalan(Sonepat)-			
	О	15,00.00			
			66,72.44	66,72.44	
	R	51,72.44			
96-	Assistance to M. R.C.Meerpur (Re				
	0	17,00.00			
			28,00.00	28,00.00	
	R	11,00.00	20,00.00	20,000.00	
97-	Development of PGRC Sirsa-	Kurukshetra University including			
	O	12,00.00			
			17,00.00	17,00.00	
	R	5,00.00			
more	The provision in grant-in-aid from	the above three cases was augment the Government.	ted through r	reappropriation with	a view to
93-	Ch.Devi Lal Uni	versity, Sirsa-			
	О	14,00.00			

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on grant-in-aid due to revision of pay scales and for construction work at Ch. Devi Lal University, Sirsa.

R

5,00.00

19,00.00

19,00.00

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving -
789-	Special Compone	ent Plan for Scheduled Castes-		(	
94-	Stipends to all Sc Government Coll	cheduled Caste Students in leges-			
	O	17,08.80			
	R	1,99.59	19,08.39	19,08.39	
97-	Providing of Free Government Coll O	e Books to S.C. Students in leges- 2,48.00			
	R	71.42	3,19.42	3,19.42	

The provision in the above two cases was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure due to increase in number of Scheduled Caste Students.

01- Elementary Education-

101- Government Primary Schools-

99- Classes I to V -

O 5,82,63.30

S 1,80,70.00 7,90,16.26 7,76,31.23 -13,85.03

R 26,82.96

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary, dearness allowance, medical reimbursement and pay arrears to the employees due to revision of pay scales.

109- Scholarships and Incentives-

89- Scholarships-

O 10.00

63.80 63.80 ...

R 53.80

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more enrolement of eligible students.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
0.2	G 1 F1			(In lakhs of rupee	s)
02-	Secondary Educat				
053-	Maintenance of B	-			
98-	Secondary School	ension of Buildings of Higher/			
	О	9,00.00			
	R	8,10.84	17,10.84	17,10.84	
The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on remaintenance of the Government school buildings.  789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-					nditure on repair
96-	96- Monthly Stipends to all Scheduled Caste Students in Classes 9th to 12th-				
	O	32,16.00			
			36,20.42	36,20.42	
	R	4,04.42	<b>,</b>	,	
97-	Cash Award Sche 9th to 12th-	me for Scheduled Caste Classes			
	0	14,70.00			
	R	2,77.13	17,47.13	17,47.13	
of eli	The provision in t	he above two cases was augmenter these schemes.	ed through reap	opropriation to cove	er more enrolemen
2204-	- Sports and Youth	Services			
104-	Sports and Games	3-			
57-	Infrastructure Sch	eme-			
	0	6,00.00			
	S	50.00	10,04.18	9,88.57	-15.61
	R	3,54.18			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on upgradation of Jahanara stadium Jhajjar into a District level stadium and to accommodate more proposal received under the scheme.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 15.61 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

## **Defective Budgeting**

5. Two cases of defective reappropriation orders issued by Finance Department are discussed below:-

Head	Total	Actual	Saving -
	grant	expenditure	
		(In lakhs of rupe	es)

- 2202- General Education
- 01- Elementary Education-
- 101- Government Primary Schools-
- 98- Middle Education Classes VI to VIII-
- 98- Establishment Expenses-

O	4,11,01.20			
S	1,24,39.00	5,46,19.40	5,36,90.32	-9,29.08
R	10,79.20			

The provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary, dearness allowance and pay arrears to the employees due to revision of pay scales partly offset by saving due to receipt of less claims of medical reimbursement (Rs.112 lakhs) and Leave Travel Concession (Rs. 22.39 lakhs) proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 9,29.08 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 02- Secondary Education-
- 109- Government Secondary Schools-
- 99- Teaching Staff including other Establishments-
- 98- Establishment Expenses-

O	7,75,75.00			
S	2,27,31.76	10,15,53.37	10,06,16.55	-9,36.82
R	12,46.61			

The provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales to the employees partly offset by saving due to receipt of less demand from the field office and economy measures (Rs.1,18.75 lakhs) proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 9,36.82 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

\_\_\_\_\_

## Grant No. 10

## Grant No. 10 - Medical and Public Health

Total grant or Actual Excess + appropriation expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Heads-

2210 - Medical and Public Health

2211 - Family Welfare

2215 - Water Supply and Sanitation

3435 - Ecology and Environment

Voted -

Original 11,04,02,76

13,64,80,29 13,84,61,88 +19,81,59

Supplementary 2,60,77,53

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 37,62,11

Charged -

Original 16,60

16,60 18,56 +1,96

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009)

Head	Total	Actual	Saving -
	grant	expenditure	
		(In lakhs of rupees)	
Capital:			

Major Head-

4215 - Capital Outlay on Water Supply and Sanitation

Voted -

Original 7,81,50,00

8,34,53,00 8,26,92,66 -7,60,34

Supplementary 53,03,00

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 13,99,80

Notes and comments :-

#### **Revenue:**

#### **Voted Grant**

- 1. The expenditure exceeded the grant by Rs. 19,81,59,137; the excess requires regularisation.
- 2. In view of the overall excess of Rs. 19,81.59 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 2,60,77.53 lakhs obtained in March, 2009 proved inadequate.
- 3. Excess was the net result of excess under certain heads and saving under certain others. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

2215- Water Supply and Sanitation

01- Water Supply-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
799-	Suspense-			(In lakhs of rup	ees)
	О		55.00	73,14.16	+72,59.16
	Reasons for the e	xcess of Rs. 72,59.16 lakhs have not	t been intimat	ed (August 2009	)).
001-	Direction and Ad	ministration-			
99-	Headquarter staff-Chief Engineer and his establishment-				
98-	Establishment Ex	penses-			
	О	5,44.30			
	S	1,48.33	7,53.82	7,65.82	+12.00
	R	61.19			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of enhanced pay scales to the employees, purchase of additional vehicles (Rs. 50.95 lakhs), payment of enhanced electricity, telephone bills and outsourcing of certain services (Rs. 37 lakhs) and reimbursement of medical claims (Rs. 8.45 lakhs) was offset by saving due to less expenditure on dearness allowance owing to non-fixation of pay in time (Rs. 20.31 lakhs), misclassification budget (Rs. 10 lakhs) and as economy measure (Rs. 5.60 lakhs).

Reasons for the excess of Rs.12 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

## 2211- Family Welfare

101- Rural Family Welfare Services-

98- Sub Centres-

O 36,91.57

45,52.91 44,77.25 -75.66

R 8,61.34

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of arrear of pay scales to the employees (Rs. 8,57.62 lakhs) and filling of vacant posts (Rs. 41.91 lakhs) was offset by saving due to less expenditure on medical reimbursement (Rs. 36.75 lakhs) and travelling allowance due to less touring by the staff (Rs. 1.44 lakhs).

Saving of Rs.75.66 lakhs was due to posts kept vacant and receipt of less number of claims for reimbursement.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ruped	Excess + Saving - es)
103-	Maternity and Chi	ld Health-			
99-	Immunisation Pro	gramme-			
	O	18,43.96			
	R	2,80.39	21,24.35	21,24.36	+0.01
200-	Other Services and	d Supplies-			
99-	Conventional Con	traceptives-			
	O	58.05			
	R	54.66	1,12.71	1,12.71	

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation in the above two cases was due to excess supply of material received from the Government of India.

003- Training-

98- Training of A.N.Ms-

O 1,93.34

2,50.36 2,47.71 -2.65

R 57.02

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of arrears of revised pay scales to employees (Rs. 65.88 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on stipend due to less numbers of trainees (Rs. 8.04 lakhs) and medical reimbursement (Rs. 0.64 lakh).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving -
2210-	Medical and Publ	ic Health		(11 141111) 01 14 p 00	,
03-	Rural Health Services-Allopathy-				
103-	Primary Health Centres-				
91-	Continuance of P.H.Cs-				
	O	37,25.49			
	S	11,04.68	56,25.80	56,12.67	-13.13
	R	7,95.63			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of enhanced pay scales to employees (Rs. 6,99.50 lakhs), wages (Rs. 1,08.60 lakhs), payment of electricity, telephone, water and postal bills (Rs. 20.94 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on medical reimbursement (Rs. 27 lakhs) and as economy measures (Rs. 5.23 lakhs).

Reasons for the saving of Rs.13.13 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 05- Medical Education, Training and Research-
- 105- Allopathy-
- 82- Establishment of Bhagat Phool Singh Woman Medical College Khanpur Kalan (Sonepat)-

0 ...

S 10,00.00 14,39.00 14,39.00 ...

R 4,39.00

Provision was made through supplementary estimates and augmented through reappropriation to provide grant-in-aid for construction of buildings.

Head		Total	Actual	Saving -
		grant	expenditure	
			(In lakhs of rupe	ees)
Improvement and expansion of Medical College,				
Rohtak-				
O	7,98.42			
		10,98.38	10,98.38	
R	2,99.96		·	
	Improvement and Rohtak-	Improvement and expansion of Medical College, Rohtak- O 7,98.42	Improvement and expansion of Medical College, Rohtak- O 7,98.42  10,98.38	Improvement and expansion of Medical College, Rohtak- O 7,98.42  10,98.38 10,98.38

The provision was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on purchase of medicines and other store items (Rs. 3,91.51 lakhs), modern equipments for treatment of patients (Rs. 51.93 lakhs), payment of learning recourse allowance and book allowance (Rs. 11.09 lakhs) and payment of travelling allowance to faculty members for attending National and Inter National conference (Rs. 3.34 lakhs) was offset by saving due to less expenditure owing to posts remained vacant (Rs. 1,57.91 lakhs).

# 94- Maharaja Agarsen Institute of Medical Research and Education, Agroha-

O 6,00.00

8,00.00 8,00.00 ... R 2,00.00

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of enhanced pay scales to the employees.

## 99- Medical College and Hospital, Rohtak-

O	73,44.00			
S	16,91.46	92,67.65	92,20.94	-46.71
R	2,32.19			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of 40% arrears of revised pay scales (Rs. 7,12.11 lakhs) and wages (Rs. 84.88 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to reduction in the rate of dearness allowance.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 46.71 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

## 01- Urban Health Services-Allopathy-

Grant No. 10- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving -
001-	Direction and Ada	ministration-		(III lakiis of rapec	23)
98-	District Staff-Con	-			
	O	6,83.15			
	S	2,01.88	11,13.40	11,13.27	-0.13
	R	2,28.37			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of enhanced pay scales to employees (Rs.2,10.60 lakhs), medical reimbursement (Rs. 12.45 lakhs) filling up of posts of Deputy Civil Surgeons (Rs. 4.35 lakhs) and wages (Rs. 2.80 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to non availing of leave travel concession (Rs. 1.87 lakhs).

110- Hospitals and Dispensaries-

96- Improvement and Expansion of Hospitals-

O 1,00.00
2,74.44 2,74.44
R 1,74.44

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation due to sanction of CT Scan machine at Karnal and purchase of new Ambulance.

86- Oral Health Care Facilities in Primary Health Clinics-

О	7,55.05			
S	1,98.76	11,14.55	11,11.22	-3.33
R	1,60.74			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of enhanced pay scales, purchase of new Dental Chairs for new Dental Surgeons (Rs. 1,21.99 lakhs), filling up of posts of Dental Surgeons (Rs. 64.30 lakhs), medical reimbursement (Rs. 1.22 lakhs) and payment of esclated bills of electricity and telephone (Rs. 0.90 lakh) was partly offfset by saving due to economy in expenditure (Rs. 28.45 lakhs).

	Grant 10. 10- Contu.				
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
				(In lakhs of rup	ees)
57-	Providing Indepe	endent Feeder Lines in Hospitals-			,
	O	50.00			
			1 1/1 50	1 1/1 50	
	R	64.58	1,14.58	1,14.58	••

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was due to providing Independent Feeder Hot Lines in Hospitals.

69- Financial Assistance for Bio Medical Waste

Management-

R

0

80.00

45.15

1,25.15

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on clearance of pending bills of machinery and equipments and increase in contract amount.

1,25.15

82- Grant-in-aid to New Saket Hospital, Panchkula-

O 30.00

R 44.64

74.64 74.64 .

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of grantin-aid for Physiotherapy College.

92- Setting up of 50 bedded Hospital at Panchkula-

O 1,37.56

S 36.37 1,93.82 1,93.81 -0.01

R 19.89

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs. 24.61 lakhs) and wages (Rs. 2.22 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on dearness allowance (Rs. 3 lakhs), travelling allowance (Rs. 2.65 lakhs) and non-clearance of medical bills (Rs. 1 lakh).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving -
83-	Opening of Dispens	saries in the urban area of the State-			
	0	55.37			
	S	6.21	73.80	73.45	-0.35
	R	12.22			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs. 15.95 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on wages (Rs. 2.55 lakhs) and as economy measure (Rs. 0.71 lakh).

65- Devi Rupak Rashtriya Utthan evam Privar Kalyan Yojna-

O 30.00

36.78 36.78 ...
R 6.78

The provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more beneficiaries under the schemes (Rs.10.22 lakhs) was offset by less expenditure on office expenses, petrol & lubricants and as economy measures (Rs3.44 lakhs).

- 06- Public Health-
- 101- Prevention and Control of diseases-
- 93- Trachoma-

O	1,31.42			
S	39.48	2,20.36	2,18.99	-1.37
R	49.46			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.50.31 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to economy measures (Rs. 0.45 lakh) and non-clearance of bills of trevelling allowance (Rs. 0.23 lakhs).

Grant No. 10- Contd.

003-	Head Training-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving - es)
98-	Training Facility for ANM Laboratory Tech. MPw, Dais, MPHW, CPH-				
	0	58.03			
	S	1,63.40	2,55.98	2,54.86	-1.12
	R	34.55			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.43.93 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on medical reimbursement, dearness allowance, travelling allowance (Rs. 6.04 lakhs) and economy measures (Rs. 3.10 lakhs).

- 04- Rural Health Services-Other Systems of medicine-
- 102- Homeopathy-
- 97- Continuance of Homeopathic Dispensary-

O	94.11			
S	26.10	1,47.66	1,47.66	
R	27.45			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.24.91 lakhs), wages (Rs. 1.52 lakhs) and medical reimbursement (Rs. 1.35 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on material and supplies (Rs. 0.25 lakh).

- 101- Ayurveda-
- 94- Grant-in-aid to various Institutions / Gram

Panchayats-

O 5.00

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on release of grant-inaid to council of Homeo-Pathic System, Panchkula (Rs.11.50 lakhs) and Board of Ayurvedic, Unani System of medicine, Panchkula (Rs. 15.50 lakhs).

Grant No. 10- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess + Saving -
99-	Ayurvedic Prathmi	c Swasthya Kendras-			
	O	20.67			
	S	6.15	31.81	31.88	+0.07
	R	4.99			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation was mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.5.08 lakhs).

103-	Unani-				
98-	Unani-				
	0	1,13.23			
	S	31.20	1,62.36	1,62.36	
	R	17.93			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.15.73 lakhs), wages (Rs. 1.88 lakhs) and payment of enhanced bills of electricity and telephone (Rs.0.82 lakh) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on leave travel concession (Rs. 0.20 lakh), travel expenses (Rs. 0.18 lakh) and medical reimbursement (Rs. 0.12 lakh).

80- General-

800- Other expenditure-

98- Other expenditure-

O	1,50.42			
S	45.92	2,56.78	2,20.41	-36.37
R	60.44			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.58.61 lakhs) and reimbursement of medical (Rs. 1.88 lakhs).

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 36.37 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

02- Urban Health Services-other systems of medicine-

102- Homeopathy-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess +
99-	Opening/Continuat Dispensaries-	ion of Homeopathic		, a see see	,
	O	9.37			
	R	-5.06	4.31	21.99	+17.68

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to non-receipt of sanction for opening of new dispensaries proved unrealistic in view of the excess of Rs. 17.68 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

101- Ayurveda-

96- Establishment of Ayurvadic Officers at District Level-

98- Establishment Expenses-

O 8.26

R 3.95

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of arrears of the revised pay scales.

12.21

13.44

+1.23

3435- Ecology and Environment

03- Environmental Research and Ecological Regeneration-

800- Other expenditure-

98- Environment Impact Assessment of Development Projects-

O 1.50

7.42 7.42 ... R 5.92

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on research work under the scheme.

4. Sa	wing occurred ma	inly under :-			
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess +
2210-	Medical and Pub	olic Health			,
01-	Urban Health Se	ervices-Allopathy-			
102-	Employees State Insurance Scheme-				
95-	Rashtriya Swasthya Bima Yojna for BPL Families-				
	O	22,00.00			
	S	23,86.87	4,73.97	4,74.10	+0.13
	R	-41,12.90			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates due to provide Cashless Health Insurance to the Below Poverty Line beneficiaries and was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to release of Central share through bank account (Rs. 33,65.15 lakhs), issue of less number of smart cards than anticipated (Rs. 6,88.02 lakhs), non-filling up of vacant posts (Rs. 23.55 lakhs), non-expenditure on advertisement and publicity (Rs. 20 lakhs), wages (Rs. 9.32 lakhs) and economy measures (Rs. 9.17 lakhs).

99- Headquarter Sta
---------------------

O	1,55.05			
S	21.21	1,17.86	1,17.86	••
R	-58.40			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salaries and dearness allowances on account of revision of pay scales and was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to non-filling up of vacant posts (Rs. 59.66 lakhs) and as economy measuress (Rs. 4.04 lakhs).

110- Hospitals and Dispensaries-

59- Setting up of Cobalt Therapy Unit at Government Hospitals, Bhiwani-

O 3,00.00

R -3,00.00

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
6-		ial Assistance for setting up of at General Hospital, Sirsa-		(In lakhs of rup	pees)
	O	3,00.00			
	R	-3,00.00			
3-	Arogya Kosh fo	r the Patients below Poverty Line-			
	O	1,00.00			
	R	-1,00.00			

Entire provision in the above three cases remained unutilised due to non-release of funds by the Government of India.

62- Post Partum Centres in Haryana-Sub-District-

O	4,04.86			
S	1,19.40	4,49.33	4,48.92	-0.41
R	-74.93			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to non-filling up of vacant posts (Rs.64.04 lakhs) and as economy measures (Rs. 10.02 lakhs).

# 90- Upgradation of Hospitals-

O 5,00.00

4,44.80 4,43.30 -1.50 R -55.20

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to non-filling up of vacant posts (Rs. 51.64 lakhs), as economy measures (Rs. 39.07 lakhs) non-clearance of medical bills (Rs. 6.99 lakhs) and less expenditure on travel expenses (Rs. 3.03 lakhs).

Grant No. 10- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
54-		cal facility for accident victim on Nato Trauma Centre in various hospitals-			
	O	2,00.00			
	_		1,53.05	1,52.69	-0.36
	R	-46.95			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to non-filling up of vacant posts (Rs. 30.03 lakhs) and as economy measures (Rs. 16.75 lakhs).

## 94- Providing Casuality Services in Hospitals-

O	1,58.82			
S	10.13	1,30.60	1,27.95	-2.65
R	-38.35			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salaries and dearness allowances on account of revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to non-filling up of vacant posts (Rs. 32.54 lakhs), as economy measures (Rs. 4.89 lakhs) and non-clearance of medical bills (Rs. 1.48 lakhs).

#### 71- Opening of 50 Bedded Hospital at Mandikhera (Gurgaon)-

O	1,35.06			
S	29.50	1,24.63	1,24.63	
R	-39.93			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salaries and dearness allowances on account of revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 28.84 lakhs) and engagement of less number of daily wage employees (Rs. 10 lakhs).

# 56- Public Private Partnership for providing comprehensive Specialist care in Hospitals and Community Health Centres-

O	20.00
R	-20.00

Entire provision remained unutilised due to economy measures.

Grant No. 10- Contd.

<u></u>	Head		•	Actual expenditure in lakhs of rupe	Saving -
89-	Intensive Care Un	its in Hospitals-			
	O	87.28			
	S	11.68	85.12	83.15	-1.97
	R	-13.84			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salaries and dearness allowances on account of revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 9.07 lakhs) and as economy measures (Rs. 1 lakh).

## 95- Continuance of Staff for General Hospitals-

O 55.00 40.18 40.14 -0.04 R -14.82

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 14.23 lakhs), non-clearance of medical bills (Rs. 0.46 lakh) and as economy measures (Rs. 0.13 lakh).

80- Improvement and Establishment of Psychiatric Services (Mental Health Programme) at Hisar, Gurgaon-

O 20.00

15.00 15.00 .

R -5.00

Saving of Rs. 5 lakhs was due to an economy measures.

03- Rural Health Services-Allopathy-

R

- 789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Caste-
- 99- Jananee Suraksha Yojna for Schedule Caste-

-9,97.04

O 15,00.00 5,02.96 5,02.96

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less number of beneficiaries than anticipated.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
102	D: II 141.6	1		(In lakhs of rup	ees)
103-	Primary Health C	centres-			
98-	Purchase of Med P.H.C/C.H.C's-	icines and Material for			
	О	6,50.00			
			4,00.00	3,99.04	-0.96
	R	-2,50.00			
and as	Reduction in pro-	vision through reappropriation was	due to non-s	supply of medicing	nes by certain firm
88-	Establishment of	Prasuti Greh in Rural Areas-			
	O	1,00.00			
			54.31	54.24	-0.07
	R	-45.69			
	Reduction in prov	ision through reappropriation was d	ue to econom	y in expenditure	and less birth rate.
99-	Opening/Continuon of Medicines for	ation of Primary Health Purchase P.H.Cs-			
	O	1,50.00			
			1,19.95	1,18.21	-1.74
	R	-30.05			
	•	vision through reappropriation was (Rs. 7.86 lakhs), as economy measu	•	•	•
06	Assemantation of	Health Come in Mayret Ame			

86- Augmentation of Health Care in Mewat Area-

O 40.00

18.59 18.59 ...

R -21.41

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to economy meausres (Rs. 10.02 lakhs), less expenditure on stipend (Rs.9.65 lakhs) and travel exepnses (Rs.1.74 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ruped	Saving -		
89-	Pilot Project for Public Private Partnership for Health Care Delivery-			-			
	O	20.00					
	R	-20.00					
	Entire provision of Rs. 20 lakhs remained unutilised due to economy in expenditure.						
110-	Hospitals and Dispensaries-						
98-	Referred Hospital	(M.N.P)-					
	O	3,00.00					
	R	-1,12.92	1,87.08	1,86.69	-0.39		

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-filling up of vacant posts (Rs.94.34 lakhs) as economy measures (Rs. 16.01 lakhs) and less expenditure on travel expenses (Rs.2.57 lakhs).

### 800- Other expenditure-

# 97- Continuance Structuring of Health manpower Development Cell at State Level-

O	32.84			
S	9.78	35.09	34.79	-0.30
R	-7.53			

Augmentation of provision through supplimentary estimates was due to revised pay scales to the employees. Saving of Rs. 7.53 lakhs was mainly due to posts kept vacant.

### 06- Public Health-

### 101- Prevention and Control of diseases-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -			
77-	Expansion of Sta Level-	te Opthalmic Cell at Directorate						
	О	6,84.54						
	R	-6,84.54						
	Entire provision remained unutilised due to non-release of funds by the Government of India.							
87-	National Malaria	Eradication Programme(Rural)-						
	O	3,83.30						
	R	-78.22	3,05.08	1,88.53	-1,16.55			

Anticipated saving of Rs. 78.22 lakhs mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs.150 lakhs), enonomy in expenditure (Rs. 30.55 lakhs) was partly offset by excess due to match the excess grant released by the Government of India (Rs. 76 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 1,16.55 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

88- National Malaria Eradication Programme(Urban)-

O 2,16.70

1,46.44 1,41.83 -4.61

R -70.26

Reduction in provision through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs.70 lakhs), economy in expenditure (Rs.0.50 lakh) and less expenditure on travel expenses (Rs.0.40 lakh).

98- Small pox Eradiction Programme Expanded-

O 4,02.09 S 1,24.67 4,83.03 4,62.08 -20.95 R -43.73

Augmentation of provison through supplimentary estimates to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs. 1,24.67 lakhs) proved injudicious in view of the surrender of Rs. 43.73 lakhs through reappropriation due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 40.20 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 20.95 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
59-	Opening/Continua	ation of Sub Centres-		(	/
	O	60.00			
	R	-60.00			
	Entire provision re	emained unutilised as economy measu	ıres.		
65-	National Cancer C	Control Programme at Hissar-			
	O	44.00			
	R	-44.00			
	Entire provision re	emained unutilised due to non-release	of funds b	by the Government	of India.
95-	Immunization in o	other than infants-			
	0	34.68			
	S	10.72	5.87	5.62	-0.25
	R	-39.53			
		provison through supplimentary estim			

Augmentation of provison through supplimentary estimates to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to the employees (Rs.10.72 lakhs) proved injudicious in view of the reduction in provision through reappropriation due to posts kept vacant (Rs.39.18 lakhs) and economy in expenditure (Rs.0.30 lakh).

63- Prevention of Japanese Exephabits (JE) and Dengu in Haryana-

O 60.00

36.20 35.43 -0.77

R -23.80

Reduction in provision through reappropriation mainly due to non-engagement of daily wage employees (Rs.23 lakhs) and as economy measures (Rs.1 lakh).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -		
61-	Augmentation of Institutions-	the Water Supply for Health		(111 1411111) 01 1444			
	О	40.00					
			20.00	20.00			
	R	-20.00	20.00	20.00			
	Reduction in prov	ision through reappropriation was	due to econo	my measures.			
800-	Other expenditure-						
97-	Establishment of Transport Management and Health Equipment Units-						
	0	1,50.00					
	R	-30.00	1,20.00	1,17.70	-2.30		
	Reduction in prov	ision through reappropriation was	due to non-h	iring of vehicles (	(Rs.30 lakhs).		
112-	Public Health Edu	acation-					
99-	Nutrition and Hea	lth Education-					
	0	78.77					
	S	23.40	99.04	91.10	-7.94		
	R	-3.13					

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salaries and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to economy in expenditure (Rs. 1 lakh), receipt of less medical reimbursement bills (Rs. 0.75 lakh).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 7.94 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -			
)5-	Medical Edu	cation, Training and Research-		(III lakiis of Tape	CS)			
01-	Ayurveda-							
99-	Continuation College Kurr	n/Improvement Sri Krishna Ayurvedic ukshetra-						
	0	88.74						
	R	-88.74						
90-		nt of Govt.Ayurvedic Pharmacy in the rt. Ayurvedic College,Kurukshetra-	Campus of Shri					
	О	43.00						
	R	-43.00						
97-	Taking over/Continuation of Govt. Institute of Indian System of Medicine and Research, Panchkula-							
	O	26.55						
	S	2.46	12.72	12.68	-0.04			
	R	-16.29						
91-		nt of State Drug Testing Laboratory in Govt Ayurvedic College,Kurukshetra						
	О	9.78						

Reduction in provision in the above four cases through reappropriation was due to non-receipt of sanction from the Government.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Excess +
105-	Allopathy-			(in family of rapec	,
90-	Upgradation of N Nursing-	ursing School to College of			
	0	94.33			
			28.39	28.40	+0.01
	R	-65.94			
91-	Establishment of C	Computer Services at PGIMS Rohtak-	-		
	0	68.66			
			50.80	50.80	
	R	-17.86	20.00	20.00	
92-		centre in Psycology Deptt. for Reha ents at Medical College Rohtak-	bilitation		
	0	21.00			
			10.38	10.38	
	R	-10.62	10.56	10.36	
97-	_	paedics, Traumatology and ledical College Rohtak-			
	O	5.08			
	R	-5.08			
	Reduction in provi	sion in the above four cases was main	ıly was due	to non-filling up o	of vacant posts.

Reduction in provision in the above four cases was mainly was due to non-filling up of vacant posts.

80- General-

004- Health Statistics and Evaluation-

		Grant No. 10-	Conta.		
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
95-	Continuation of CHCs-	Computerization Hospitals and		(in family of rap	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
	O	1,17.00			
	R	-41.80	75.20	72.56	-2.64
	Anticipated savin	g of Rs. 41.80 lakhs was due to ecor	nomy measure	es.	
97-	Health Statistics	and Evaluation-			
	0	96.92			
	S	29.39	1,06.67	1,05.35	-1.32
	R	-19.64			
		agmented through supplementary e to revision of pay scales was redu akhs)			
98-		Computer Cell at State H.Q. for Purn for the Statistical Branch-	rchase of One	;	
	O	70.00			
			55.83	55.52	-0.31
	R	-14.17			
lakhs		ovision through reappropriation wa	as mainly du	e to economy i	measures (Rs. 10.49
800-	Other expenditure	re-			
97-	Strengthening of	the Office of the Chief Registrar			

97- Strengthening of the Office of the Chief Registrar of Death & Birth-

O 25.00

2.82 2.80 -0.02 R -22.18

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to economy measures (Rs. 21.63 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess+	
02-	Urban Health Serv	vices-Other systems Of medicine-		(III IIIIIII OI IUPO		
101-	Ayurveda-					
94-	Establishment of Specialised Therapy centre of AYUSH in Allopathic Hospitals at Distt Level-					
	О	26.44				
					••	
	R	-26.44				
	Entire provision re	mained unutlised due to non-receipt	of sanction	from the Governm	nent.	
04-	Rural Health Serv	ices-Other Systems of medicine-				
101-	Ayurveda-					
95-	Continuation/Upgradation of Ayurvedic Dispensaries into Ayurvedic Prathmic Swasthya Kendras-					
	O	6.69				
	R	-6.69				
	Entire provision re	mained unutlised due to post of AN	M kept vaca	nt.		
2215-	Water Supply and	Sanitation				
01-	Water Supply-					
001-	Direction and Adr	ministration-				
96-	Executive Engined regular/confirmed	er and their establishment mechanical staff-				
	0	1,78,83.60				
	S	61,20.45	2,29,11.80	2,31,10.75	+1,98.95	
	R	-10,92.25				

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation due to approximation in calculation of arrear of 6th pay commission proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 1,98.95 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

052-	Head  Machinery and E	quipment	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
032-	Machinery and E	quipment-			
	O		15.00	-81.25	-96.25
	Reasons for the m	inus expenditure of Rs. 96.25 lakhs h	ave not bee	n intimated (Augu	ıst 2009).
800-	Other expenditure	e-			
99-	Tools and Plants-				
	O		25.00		-25.00
	Reasons for non-u	tilisation of entire provision have not	been intim	ated (August 2009	)).
2211-	Family Welfare				
103-	Maternity and Ch	ild Health-			
98-	Universal Program	mme-			
	O	2,03.86			
	R	-2,03.86			

Entire provision was surrendered through reappropriation due to diversion of funds to the new scheme 'Child survival and safe motherhood'.

003-Training-

95-M.P.W. Training School(Male), Rohtak-

> O 25.34

24.44 14.46 -9.98 R -0.90

Saving of Rs. 9.98 lakhs was due to posts kept vacant and less payment on traning owing to less number of trainees.

99-	Head Regional Family P	lanning Training Centre Rohtak-	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ruped	Saving - es)	
	O	51.88				
	R	-4.30	47.58	45.32	-2.26	

Saving of Rs. 4.30 lakhs was the net result of saving mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 5.14 lakhs) and receipt of less indoor medical reimbursement bills (Rs. 0.42 lakh) partly offset by excess expenditure on dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs. 1.40 lakhs).

- 3435- Ecology and Environment
- 03- Environmental Research and Ecological Regeneration-
- 800- Other expenditure-
- 94- Promotion of C.E.T.P. including Sewerage in old industrial areas of various towns-

O 20.00

14.08 R -5.92

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to receipt of less demand under the scheme.

14.08

### **Defective Budgeting**

5. Three cases of injudicious reappropriation issued by Finance Department is discussed below:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

- 2210- Medical and Public Health
- 01- Urban Health Services-Allopathy-
- 110- Hospitals and Dispensaries-

Grant No. 10- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
99-	Hospitals-				
	O	68,70.68			
	S	18,20.77	94,25.58	80,78.99	-13,46.59
	R	7,34.13			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to payment of arrears of the revised pay scales and arrear of bed charges bills to PGI proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 13,46.59; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

04- Rural Health Services-Other Systems of medicine-

101- Ayurveda-

92- Ayurveda-

O	25,18.84			
S	6,99.36	37,54.76	35,35.16	-2,19.60
R	5,36.56			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of 40% arrears of the revised pay scales (Rs. 4,43.28 lakhs) and wages (Rs. 86.62 lakhs) proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 2,19.60 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

06- Public Health-

101- Prevention and Control of diseases-

99- Malaria-

O	43,07.03			
S	13,24.71	61,36.61	50,77.07	-10,59.54
R	5,04.87			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of arrears of the revised pay scales proved injudicious in view of the huge saving of Rs.10,59.54 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### **New Service**

6. Two cases where expenditure was incurred by making provision of funds through reappropriation in contravention of the provision contained in Article 205 (i) of the Constitution of India is discussed below:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving - s)
2211-	Family Welfare			_	
001-	Direction and Adr	ministration-			
97-	Child Survival Sa	fe Motherhood-			
	0				
			2,60.04	2,59.83	-0.21
	R	2,60.04			

The provision was made through reappropriation to cover expenditure on new scheme Child survival safe mohterhood. Department should have made provision either through supplementary estimates or by taking an advance from Contingency Funds.

- 2210- Medical and Public Health
- 03- Rural Health Services-Allopathy-
- 103- Primary Health Centres-
- 84- Establishment of Pt.B.D.Sharma University of Health Sciences Rohtak-

0 ...

R 15.56

The provision was made through reappropriation to make payment of salary, dearness allowance and medical reimbursement to the employee, which is contravention of rules.

### Capital:

7. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

4215- Capital Outlay on Water Supply and Sanitation

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure	
01	Water Cumply		(I	n lakhs of rup	ees)
01-	Water Supply-				
789-	Special Compor	nent Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
98-		in the Rural Areas-			
	O	1,53,00.00			
	R	-24,20.00	1,28,80.00	1,28,80.00	
	Convincing reason	ons for the saving of Rs. 24,20 lakl	hs have not been	n intimated (A	ugust 2009).
102-	Rural Water Suj	pply-			
94-	Computerisation	1-			
99-	Information Tec	chnology-			
	O	50.00			
	R	-50.00			
Gove	Entire provision	n was surrendered through reap	propriation due	e to non-rece	ipt of funds from the
02-	Sewerage and S	anitation-			
101-	Urban Sanitatio	n Services-			
92-	Sewerage Treat	ment YAP-			
	0	40,00.00			
	R	-15,70.00	24,30.00	24,70.73	+40.73

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-laying of sewerage in Gurgaon and non-finalisation of documents by consultants.

Reasons for the final excess of Rs. 40.73 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees) 95-Sewerage Treatment-99-Sewerage Treatment (Yap)-O 2,00.00 71.20 71.20 R -1,28.80

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less receipt of award for land compensation from the Hon'ble Court.

8. Excess occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure in lakhs of rupe	Excess +
4215-	Capital Outlay on	Water Supply and Sanitation	(1	in takins of Tupes	<i>C</i> 3 <i>)</i>
01-	Water Supply-				
101-	Urban Water Sup	ply-			
99-	Urban Water Sup	ply-			
	0	43,00.00			
			54,00.00	54,00.00	
	R	11,00.00	21,00.00	21,00.00	
102-	Rural Water Supply-				
87-	National Capital l	Region-			
	O	75,00.00			

10,80.00

R

85,80.00

85,80.00

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
789-	Special Compone	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-		(In lakhs of rupe	ees)
99-	Free Private Wate Castes Families in	er Connections to Scheduled n Urban Areas-			
	O	2,00.00			
			3,17.00	3,17.00	
	R	1,17.00			

The provision in the above three cases was augmented through reappropriation due to completion of ongoing work.

\_\_\_\_\_

### Grant No. 11

### Grant No. 11 - Urban Development

Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure

(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Head-

2217 - Urban Development

Voted -

Original 3,99,97,50

5,32,26,02 5,00,61,49 -31,64,53

Supplementary 1,32,28,52

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 31,68,31

Notes and comments :-

- 1. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 31,64.53 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 1,32,28.52 lakhs obtained in September 2008 proved excessive.
- 2. Against the available saving of Rs. 31,64.53 lakhs, surrender of Rs. 31,68.31 lakhs on 31 March 2009 proved unrealistic.
- 3. Saving occurred mainly under the following heads:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

80- General-

789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-

98- Urban Solid Waste Management-

O 32,50.00

.. .. ..

R -32,50.00

Entire provision remained unutilised due to Solid Waste Management executed on the basis of Built own operate and transfer/Built own operate.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -	
97-	Integrated Housi Programme-	ng and Slum Development		(In lakhs of rup	bees)	
	O	12,50.00				
	R	-12,50.00	••			
	Entire provision	remained unutilised due to non imp	plementation	of the project.		
800-	Other expenditur	e-				
87-	Grant in Aid to Haryana Urban Development Authority for National Capital Region satellite around Delhi-					
	O	47,50.00				
	R	-16,54.92	30,95.08	30,95.08		
	Reasons for savir	ng of Rs. 16,54.92 lakhs, called for	in May 200	9, were awaited	(August 2009).	
86-	Urban Solid Was	ste Management-				
99-	Normal Plan-					
	O	16,87.00				
	R	-14,87.00	2,00.00	2,00.00		

Saving through reappropriation was due to Solid Waste Management executed on the basis of Built own operate and transfer/Built own operate basis.

	Grant No. 11- Contd.					
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure		
82-	_	ants to Municipal Corporations or of Central Finance Commission-	n the	(In lakhs of ru	ipees)	
99-	Normal Plan-					
	O	18,20.00				
			9,10.00	9,10.00		
	R	-9,10.00				
	Saving through	reappropriation was due to non-	receipt of Ce	entral Share from	n the Government of	
India	ı <b>.</b>		_			
78-	Integrated Low C	Cost Sanitation-				
99-	Normal Plan-					
	0					
	S	8,39.00				
	R	-8,39.00				
India	Entire provision remained unutilised due to non receipt of central share from the Government of India in respect of the Scheme.					
79-	Urban Infrastruct Small & Medium	ture Development Scheme For n Town-				

99- Normal Plan-

O 35,00.00 30,00.00 30,00.00 .

R -5,00.00
Saving was due to constraints of additional central assistance to the State Government.

- 81- Integrated Housing & Slum Development Programme-
- 99- Normal Plan-

O 3,39.00 R -3,39.00

Entire provision remained unutilised due to non receipt of central share from the Government of India.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess +
192-	Assistance to Mu	nicipal Committees/Councils-		(III lakiis Of Tu	pees
98-	Strengthening of	Fire Services-			
	O	5,00.00			
			4,00.00	4,00.00	
	R	-1,00.00	1,00.00	1,00.00	
	Reasons for the sa	ving of Rs. 100 lakhs have not be	en intimated	(August 2009).	
001-	Direction and Ad	ministration-			
94-	Urban Estate Establishment Land acquistion and Development Scheme (District Staff)-				
	O	1,90.25			
	S	81.41			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates obtained to meet the increased expenditure on salary and dearness allowance proved injudicious in view of the surrender of Rs. 85.41 lakhs through reappropriation mainly due to attachment of salary and dearness allowance of Land Acquisition Officer, Faridabad by the Court.

1,86.25

1,86.09

-0.16

### 95- Town and Country Planning (District Staff)-

-85.41

R

O	11,83.80			
S	3,83.58	14,91.69	14,91.90	+0.21
R	-75.69			

### Grant No. 11- Concld.

Supplementary grant obtained to cover more expenditrue on salaries, dearness allowance and medical reimbursement proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 75.69 lakhs which was due to less payment of dearness allowance (Rs. 66.97 lakhs), receipt of less number of claims of Ex-gratia (Rs. 22.75 lakhs), medical reimburesment (Rs. 4.98 lakhs) partly offset by excess expenditure on salary due to revision of pay scales and payment of arrear (Rs. 28.29 lakhs).

4. Excess occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +	
80-	General-			(In lakhs of ruj	pees)	
800-	Other expenditure-					
80- 99-	Jawahar Lal Neh Mission- Normal Plan-	ru National Urban Renewal				
	O	28,00.00				
	S	46,64.08	1,47,95.00	1,47,95.00		
	R	73,30.92				

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation with a view to more addition of Central assistance released by the Government of India.

\_\_\_\_

### Grant No. 12

### Grant No. 12 - Labour and Employment

Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure

(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Head-

2230 - Labour and Employment

Voted -

Original 1,22,74,22

1,59,56,73 1,45,43,81 -14,12,92

Supplementary 36,82,51

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 11,97,07

Capital:

Major Head-

4250 - Capital Outlay on other Social Services

Voted -

Original 14,00,00

14,00,00 9,78,45 -4,21,55

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 3,79,79

Notes and comments :-

### **Revenue:**

- 1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 14,12.92 lakhs, Rs. 2,15.85 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 2. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 14,12.92 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 36,82.51 lakhs obtained in March, 2009 proved excessive.

3. Saving occurred mainly under the following heads (partly offset by excess under certain other heads). Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head	Total	Actual Saving -
		grant	expenditure
			(In lakhs of rupees)
2230 -	Labour and Employment		
03-	Training-		

003- Training of Craftsmen & Supervisors-

89- Estt. of New Industrial Training Institute ITI(w) and ITI (ww)-

O 4,00.00 S 3,32.07 4,57.71 4,42.74 -14.97 R -2,74.36

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salaries, dearness allowance, travelling allowance, other expenditure and stipend was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to non-filling up of vacant posts (Rs. 2,34.21 lakhs), less admission (Rs. 12.03 lakhs) and less payment of ex-gratia due to less casuality (Rs. 9.91 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 14.97 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

99- Industrial Training Institute-

O	29,33.99			
S	11,74.57	39,62.56	39,19.41	-43.15
R	-1,46.00			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salaries, dearness allowance, travelling allowance, other expenditure and training was reduced through reappropriation due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 1,23.44 lakhs), shifting of sub-offices in own building (Rs. 38.17 lakhs), less admission (Rs. 28.97 lakhs) and less receipt of medical reimbursement claims (Rs. 5.05 lakhs) was partly offset by excess expenditure on salaries due to payment of 40% arrears to the employees (Rs. 51.95 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 43.15 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

77- Scheme for introduction of Vocational Courses under 10+2 Scheme (98 Centres)-

O	21,17.15			
S	8,98.81	29,19.16	29,03.37	-15.79
R	-96.80			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salaries, dearness allowance, travelling allowance, other expenditure and stipend was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 1,01.71 lakhs), non-admission in 10+1 classes (Rs. 24.58 lakhs) and shifting of offices in own building (Rs. 10.61 lakhs) partly offset by excess expenditure on ex-gratia due to receipt of more casuality cases (Rs. 30.93 lakhs) and less touring by officials (Rs. 10.88 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 15.79 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant		
70-	Upgradation of IT	I's into centres of Excellence-			
	O	6,20.00			
			5,60.49	5,35.75	-24.74
	R	-59.51			

Anticipated saving of Rs. 59.51 lakhs was due to late receipt of approval from the Government of India.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 24.74 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 66- Computer Literacy & Training-
- 99- Information Technology-

O 40.00

.. .. ..

R -40.00

Entire provision was surrendered through reappropriation due to non-receipt of Information and Technology plan from the I.T. Prism.

65- Expansion of I.T.Is.-

O 50.00

19.41 19.41 ..

R -30.59

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 19 lakhs) and less expenditure on material and supply owing to less admission than anticipated (Rs. 8.24 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	Saving -	
789-	Special Compone	ent Plan for Scheduled Castes-		(III Takiis Of T	upees)	
99-	Skill Training for	SC/ST Students-				
	O	1,00.00				
			32.30	29.73	-2.57	
	R	-67.70				
Wing.	Anticipated saving of Rs. 67.70 lakhs was due to posts kept vacant and late admission in SC/S					
01-	Labour-					
101-	Industrial Relatio	ons-				
99-	Industrial Relations-					
	O	5,79.32				
	S	2,24.96	6,18.80	5,67.35	-51.45	
	R	-1,85.48				
98-	Industrial Tribuna Rohtak and Amb	al / Labour Court, Faridabad, ala-				
	0	2,26.59				
	S	99.04	2,63.11	2,52.11	-11.00	
	R	-62.52				
102-	Working Condition	ons and Safety-				
95-	Inspection-					
	O	2,75.81				
	S	1,16.28	2,87.69	2,87.69		
	R	-1,04.40				

Augmentation of provision in the above three cases through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salaries, dearness allowance, travelling allowance, other expenditure and petrol, oil & lubricant was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to non-filling up of vacant posts, shifting of office to Government building and receipt of less claim of medical reimbursement.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 51.45 and 11 lakhs in the first two cases have not been intimated (August 2009).

94-		or Accident Hazard Control	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
	Cell-				
	O				
	S	50.00	0.39	0.39	
	R	-49.61			

The provision made through supplementary estimates for setting up of Major Accident Hazard Control Cell was reduced through reappropriation; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

# 96- HealthO 41.06 24.74 19.84 -4.90 R -16.32

Anticipated saving of Rs. 16.32 lakhs was mainly due to shifting of offices to Government building (Rs. 5 lakhs), posts kept vacant (Rs. 4.55 lakhs) and less claim of medical reimbursement bills (Rs. 1.55 lakhs).

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 4.90 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 113- Improvements in Working Conditions of Child/Women labour-
- 97- Rehabilitation of Destitute and Migrants-

O				
S	1,28.00	35.28	35.28	
R	-92.72			

The provision made through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on salaries, other expenditure and rent, rate and taxes for setting up of Rehabilitation Centre for Destitute and Migrant Child Labour was surrendered through reappropriation; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving - pees)
001-	Direction and Adn	ninistration-			
99-	Headquarter Staff-				
98-	Establishment Exp	enses-			
	O	1,33.37			
	S	44.80	1,45.86	1,44.65	-1.21
	R	-32.31			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salaries, dearness allowance and other expenditure due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs.21.15 lakhs), less payment of ex-gratia (Rs. 1.80 lakhs) and medical reimbursement (Rs. 1.60 lakhs).

- 02- Employment Service-
- 101- Employment Services-
- 97- Computerisation of Employment Exchange

Operations-

O 30.00

10.00 9.41 -0.59

R -20.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-approval of Information and Technology Plan (Rs. 10.13 lakhs), less payment on training (Rs. 5 lakhs) and non-filling up of contractual posts (Rs. 4.87 lakhs).

### 4. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

- 03- Training-
- 003- Training of Craftsmen & Supervisors-

76-	Head Opening of New	VFI-	Total grant (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of rupe	
70-	O O	3,50.00			
			4,69.88	4,50.58	-19.30
	R	1,19.88			
94-	Introduction of m and I.T.I's ( ww )-	odern Trades in existing ITI's			
	0	2,60.00			
			3,05.83	2,96.52	-9.31
	R	45.83			

The provision in the above two cases was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salaries and dearness allowance due to grant of 40% arrears to the employees.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs.19.30 lakhs in the former case and 9.31 lakhs in the later case have not been intimated (August 2009).

### Capital:

### **Voted Grant:**

R

5. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant		tual penditure	Savı	ng -
4250-	Capital Outlay on	other Social Services		(In lakh	ns of rupe	es)	
789-	Special Componer	nt Plan for Schedule Castes-					
99-	Skill Training for	Scheduled Castes students-					
	0	4,00.00					
			89	.00	89.00		

-3,11.00

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure In lakhs of rup	
800-	Other expenditu	ire-	(	in takiis of tup	ccs)
97-	Modernization	of Machinery & Equipment-			
	O	10,00.00			
			9,31.21	8,89.45	-41.76
	R	-68.79			

Reduction in provisoin in the above two cases was due to imposing of code of conduct in view of elections.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs.41.76 lakhs in the later case have not been intimated (August 2009).

### Grant No. 13

### Grant No. 13 - Social Welfare and Rehabilitation

Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

### **Revenue:**

Major Heads-

2225 - Welfare of Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and other Backward classes

2235 - Social Security and Welfare

2236 - Nutrition

2250 - Other Social Services

Voted -

Original 12,45,98,92

12,45,99,00 11,93,47,92 -52,51,08

Supplementary 8

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 50,75,16

### Capital:

Major Heads-

4225 - Capital Outlay on Welfare of Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and other Backward Classes

4235 - Capital Outlay on Social Security and Welfare

Voted -

Original 5,21,60

5,21,60 4,54,60 -67,00

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 70,00

Notes and comments :-

### Grant No. 13- Contd.

$\mathbf{r}$				
ĸ	ev	701	111	
1.	v	•	ıu	

2.	Saving	was	the	net	result	of	saving	under	cetain	heads	and	excess	under	certain	others.	Saving
occurred mainly under:-																
	Hea	d								Total		Actua	al	Savin	g -	

grant

1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 52,51.08 lakhs, Rs. 1,75.92 lakhs remained unsurrendered.

2236- Nutrition

02- Distribution of nutritious food and beverages-

789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-

98- Supplementary Nutrition Programme for Scheduled Castes-

O 70,34.00 42,06.86 -28,27.14

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 28,27.14 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 2225- Welfare of Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and other Backward classes
- 01- Welfare of Scheduled Castes-
- 277- Education-
- 95- Scholarship/Opportunity to Scheduled Castes Students studying in 6th to 8th Classes-

O 16,51.50

.. .. ..

expenditure

(In lakhs of rupees)

R -16,51.50

91- Award of Stipend reimbursement of tuitions and exam fee for SC students in 9th to 12th classes-

O 12,00.00

.. .. ..

R -12,00.00

	Head		Total grant	Actual Saving - expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)	
90-		rchase of stationery articles for lying in 6th to 12th classes-		(In families of Fupeess)	
	O	6,00.00			
	R	-6,00.00			
the so	Entire provision cheme to Education		ndered throu	gh reappropriation due to transfer	of
76-	Scholarship to S to Post Graduate	cheduled Castes Girls from 10+1 c Classes-			
	O	2,36.80			
	R	-2,36.80			
Gove	Entire provision ernment.	was surrendered through reapprop	riation due	o non-approval of the scheme by the	he
77-	Dr. Ambedkar M	Medhavi <i>Chhatar Yojna-</i>			
	0	14,50.00			
			12,33.90	12,33.90	
	R	-2,16.10			
	Reduction in pro-	vision through reappropriation was	s due to less	enrolment of beneficiaries.	
84-	Girls Boys Host	el-			
	O	2,00.00			
	R	-2,00.00			

Gove	Entire provis rnment of India	ion was surrendered through re.	appropriation di	ie to non-recei	pt of funds from the	
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -	
98-		ripends Reimbursement of tution to ying in 9th to 12th (School stage)		(III IAKIIS OT TA	peesy	
	O	1,30.00				
			••			
	R	-1,30.00				
Depa	Entire provisi rtment.	on was surrendered through reapp	propriation due t	o transfer of the	scheme to Education	
70-	Babu Jagjiva	n Ram Chhatrawas Yojna-				
	O	3,00.00				
			1,87.58	1,87.58		
	R	-1,12.42				
of Inc		provision through reappropriation	n was due to rele	ease of less fund	ls by the Government	
33-		e-Matric Schoolarships to Children ngaged in unclean occupation (50)				
	O	50.00				
	R	-50.00				
78-	Providing of free residential facilities to the meritorious scheduled castes students residing in rural areas-					
	O	25.00				

R

-21.27

numbe	Saving in the abor of beneficiaries.	ve two cases was surrendered thr	ough reapp	ropriation due t	to availability of less
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
73-	Upgradation of the typing and data entry skil the SC/BC unemployed youth through comp			(In lakhs of ru	pees)
	О	84.00			
			39.49	39.49	
	R	-44.51			
	Reduction in provi	ision through reappropriation was	mainly due	to late approval	of the scheme.
800-	Other expenditure	÷-			
81-	Purchase of Agric	culture land for Scheduled Castes-			
	О	9,70.00			
	R	-9,70.00			
Gover	Entire provision warment.	vas surrendered through reappropr	iation due t	o non-approval	of the scheme by the
82-	Indira Gandhi Pr Yojna-	iyadarshani Vivah Shagun			
	O	23,00.00			
			19,68.98	19,68.98	
	R	-3,31.02			
	Reduction in provi	ision through reappropriation was	due to enfor	rcement of mod	el code of conduct.
85-	Monetary relief to	the victims of atrocities-			
	0	92.00			
			29.22	29.22	
	R	-62.78			

benefi	Reduction in iciaries.	provision through	reappropriation	was due	to availability	of less number of
ounce	Head			Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
84-	Publicity Schen	me-			`	
	О	30.00				
				6.36	6.36	
	R	-23.64				
Gove	Reduction in rnment of India.	provision through	reappropriation	was due	to late receipt	t of funds from the
793-	Special Central Component Pla	Assistance for Sch	neduled Castes			
99-	Subsidy for trac Piggery and oth	ditional Schemes su her Schemes-	ach as Dairy,			
	О	19,75.00				
				11,67.22	11,67.22	
	R	-8,07.78				
80-		SPV street lighting tion of Scheduled	•	with 50%		
	O	1,25.00				
	R	1 25 00				
		-1,25.00		.1 1		1
funds	from the Govern	•	eappropriation in	the above	two cases was	due to receipt of less
789-	Special Compo	nent Plan for Scheo	duled Caste-			
96-		r purchase of books n Post 10+2 and Po	•			
	O	6,00.00				
	R	-6,00.00				

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
97-	Grant of loan to t Scheduled Castes		(111 1111111111111111111111111111111111	Fees	
	О	3,00.00			
	R	-3,00.00			
95-		l imparting infrastructure like s etc. in scheduled castes rtrated areas-			
	O	2,00.00			
	R	-2,00.00			
99-		parel Training Centres for s in Haryana Grant-in-aid to DC-			
	O	1,68.87			
	R	-1,68.87			
98-		nce for training to Scheduled s in Un-organized sector through as-			
	О	1,40.83			
	R	-1,40.83			

Entire provision in the above five cases was surrendered through reappropriation due to non approval of the scheme.

	Head		Total	Actual	Saving -
			grant	expenditure	
94-	Creation of emp	loyment Generation opportunites		(In lakhs of ru	pees)
J <b>4-</b>	_	aployment oriented institute-			
	0	5,00.00			
			4,00.00	4,00.00	
	R	-1,00.00			
	Reduction in pro	vision through reappropriation was	due to late	approval of the	scheme.
283-	Housing-				
99-	Housing Scheme	e for Scheduled castes-			
	0	14,00.00			
			8,10.00	8,10.00	
	R	-5,90.00			
	Reduction in pro	vision through reappropriation was	due to enfo	rcement of mod	el code of conduct.
98-	Acquisition of la to landless <i>Hari</i>	and for allotment of dwelling sites ians (Rev.)-			
	O		90.00	0.40	-89.60
	Reasons for the s	aving of Rs. 89.60 lakhs have not b	oeen intimat	ed (August 2009	9).
102-	Economic Deve	lopment-			
97-	District Staff-				
	O	72.00			
			5.71	5.71	
	R	-66.29			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-purchase of sewing machines (Rs.49.52 lakhs) and raw material (Rs. 16.77 lakhs).

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +	
			grant	expenditure	Saving -	
001-	Direction and A	dministration-		(In lakhs of ru	pees)	
99-	Headquarter Sta	aff-				
98-	Establishment I	Expenses-				
	О	2,50.71				
			1,86.98	1,91.93	+4.95	
	R	-63.73				
	Reduction in pro	ovision through reappropriation wa	is due to posts	of SC/SP kept	vacant.	
96-	Staff for pre-Matric Scholarship to children of those engaged in unclean occupation-					
	O	1,46.45				
			1,16.79	1,11.93	-4.86	
	R	-29.66	1,101/2	1,11,70		
schola	Anticipated savarship.	ing of Rs. 29.66 lakhs was mainl	ly due to ava	ilability of less	trainees for grant of	
03-	Welfare of Back	kward Classes-				
277-	Education-					
93-	Post Matric Sco Students-	larship to Backward Classes				
	O	9,90.00				
			4,39.12	4,38.35	-0.77	

India.	Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to receipt of less funds from Government of							
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ruj	Saving -			
2235-	Social Security ar	nd Welfare		(				
02-	Social Welfare-							
101-	Welfare of handic	capped-						
68-	Insurance scheme for the parants/guardians persons with disabilities-							
	0	3,45.66						
	R	-3,45.66						
	Entire provision w	as surrendered through reappropria	tion due to	non-finalisation	n of the scheme.			
72-	Financial assistan	ce to non-school going disabled						
	O	25.00						
			1.31	1.31				
	R	-23.69						
	Reduction in provi	sion through reappropriation was d	lue to less	enrolment of bei	neficiaries.			
789-	Special Compone	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-						
93-		ce to Scheduled Castes Families lopment Service Scheme-						
	O		3,00.00	1,92.53	-1,07.47			
	Reasons for the sa	ving of Rs. 1,07.47 lakhs have not l	been intim	ated (August 20	09).			
103-	Women's Welfare	<del>)-</del>						

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving - pees)
76-	Protection of Wo (Setting up of cel	men's from domestic violence ls)-			
	O	1,00.00			
			23.72	23.72	
	R	-76.28			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to late finalisation of setting up of protection cells.

89- Incentive Award to Mahila Mandals-

O 1,08.00

56.60 56.60 ...

R -51.40

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to diversion of funds to another scheme 'Grant-in-aid' to woman commission.

- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 95- Communication and Publicity-

O 75.00

10.70 10.70 ...

R -64.30

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to late finalisation of communication and publicity strategy.

- 800- Other expenditure-
- 81- Implementation of J.J. Act-

	Head		Total	Actual	Saving -
			grant	expenditure	-
				(In lakhs of ru	ipees)
95-		oluntary organisations for			
		enile/Observation Homes under			
	J.J. Act- O	63.50			
	O	03.50			
			17.60	17.60	
	R	-45.90			
77	D 1.1				
77-	minority commun	arship for students belonging to			
	illilority collillu	mues-			
	O	1,00.00			
			67.75	67.75	
			07.73	07.73	
	R	-32.25			
	R	-32.23			
	Reduction in pr	covision in the above two cas	es was due	to availibility	of less number of
	iciaries.				
79-	Family Courts-				
	O	30.00			
				••	••
	R	-30.00			
	Entire provision	yyaa aurrandarad thrayah raanne	onmistion du	a to transfer of	the sohome to Home
Depai	rtment.	was surrendered through reappro	opriation du	e to transfer of	the scheme to Home
102-	Child Welfare-				
102-	Ciliu Wellale-				
75-	Skill building and	d rehabilitation of Juvenile			
75	•	Workshops, Library, Playground			
	etc	1 / 3/ 32			
	O	50.00			
	R	-40.35	9.65	9.65	

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to receipt of less application of grant-in-aid from the Institutions.

Head Total Actual Saving expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) Setting up of Anganwari Training Centres 88-(UDISHA Project)-O 1,20.00 80.99 80.99 R -39.01 Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-receipt of grant-in-aid from the Government of India. 60-Other Social Security and Welfare programmes-200-Other Programmes-84-Contribution from Govt. for IV class employees in new Group Insurance Scheme-O 75.00 21.58 -53.42 Saving of Rs. 53.42 lakhs was due to less appointment of class-IV employees during the year 2008-09. 102-Pensions under Social Security Scheme-92-Pension to Eunuchs-O 31.00 0.02 0.03 +0.01R -30.98

91-	Head Pension to Dwarfs-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
	O	22.00	0.32	0.19	-0.13
	R	-21.68	0.62	0.17	0.12

Reduction in provision through reappropriation in the above two cases was due to less availability of eligible beneficiaries.

3. Excess occurred mainly under:-

	Head	Total grant	Actual expenditure	
2235-	Social Security and Welfare		(In lakhs of ru	pees)
60-	Other Social Security and Welfare Programmes-			

98- Old age Pension-

102-

O 2,52,20.39

Pension under Social Security Scheme-

2,79,93.29 2,72,10.07 - 7,83.22

R 27,72.90

96- Widow Pension-

O 1,27,46.00

1,33,84.29 1,31,81.79 - 2,02.50

R 6,38.29

The provision was augmented in the above two cases through reappropriation to cover all the beneficiaries under the scheme proved excessive in view of the saving in these cases; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-

99- Financial Assistance to Scheduled Castes Families under old age allowance-

O 1,28,29.00 1,36,12.21 +7,83.21

		Grant N	0. 13- Conta.		
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess +
98-		tance to Scheduled Castes Widow Pension-		(III lakiis oi lu	pees)
	O		49,50.00	51,52.50	+2,02.50
	Reasons for the	excess in the above two cases h	nave not been inti	imated (August	2009).
02-	Social Welfare-				
102-	Child Welfare-				
92-	Integrated Chil Schemes(WCD	d Development Services			
	O	1,08,31.19			
			1,19,07.85	1,20,15.32	+1,07.47
	R	10,76.66	1,12,01.00	-, <b>-</b> 0,10.0 <b>2</b>	-,~,,

The provision augmented through reappropriation due to enhancement in the rate of honorarium (Rs. 12,81.45 lakhs), more payment on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs.6,14.18 lakhs) was partly offfset by saving due to cut imposed on plan outlay (Rs.5,44.08 lakhs), enforcement of model code of conduct (Rs.1,47.01 lakhs) and posts kept vacant (Rs.1,09.47 lakhs).

Reasons for the final excess of Rs. 1,07.47 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

99- Financial Assistance to Destitute Children-

O 6,30.00 7,98.40 7,98.40 ...
R 1,68.40

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover all the beneficiaries under the scheme.

800- Other expenditure-

73- Scheme for development of minority Concentration Districts Mewat and Sirsa-

O 8,25.00 13,44.67 13,44.67 ... R 5,19.67

The provision was augmented through reappropriation with a view to avail of more funds released by the Government of India for development of minority concentration Districts Mewat and Sirsa.

Total Actual Excess + Head expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 74-Merit -cum-means scholarship scheme for minority communities students-O 75.00 1,15.72 1,15.72 R 40.72

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more beneficiaries under the scheme.

- 82- Haryana State Commission for Women-
- 98- Financial Assistance to Women's Awareness and Management Academy (WAMA)-

O 24.00 63.62 63.62 ...

R 39.62

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure for infrastructure development of Women Awareness Management Academy.

99- Establilshment of Haryana State Commission for Women-

O 20.00

48.25 48.25 ...

R 28.25

The provision was augmented through reappropriation due to appointment of chairperson/staff and purchase of vehicles.

81- Implementation of J.J. Act-

Grant No. 13- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Excess + pees)
98-	Remand/Observation	on Home-			
	O	41.19			
			61.43	61.43	
	R	20.24			

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of arrears due to revision of pay scales (Rs.11.14 lakhs) and purchase of certain items (Rs.8.50 lakhs).

104- Welfare of aged, infirm and destitute-

96- Issuance of identity cards to senior citizens of Haryana-

0 ...

S 0.01 1,00.00 1,00.00

R 99.99

The provision was made through token supplementary estimates and augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on printing of identity cards.

92- Free bus travelling facility in Haryana Roadways buses to senior women citizen of Haryana domicile-

0 ...

S 0.01 25.00 25.00 ...

R 24.99

The provision was made through token supplementary estimates and augmented through reappropriation for providing free bus travelling facilities in Haryana Roadways buses to senior women citizens.

Grant No. 13- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving- pees)	
95-	Providing freeof conf BPL category-	ost spectacles to older persons			,	
	0					
	S	0.01	21.00	21.00		
	R	20.99				
reappr	_	vas made through token supple ing spectacles to senior citizens of			augmented	through
001-	Direction and Adn	ninistration-				
97-	Staff for Headquar	rter (WCD)-				
98-	Establishment Exp	penses-				
	O	1,47.83				
			1,94.38	1,94.37	-0.01	
	R	46.55				
99-	Staff for Headquar	rters (SJE)-				
98-	Establishment Exp	penses-				
	0	2,30.84				
			2,74.76	2,74.76	••	
	R	43.92				
101-	Welfare of handica	apped-				
96-	Employment to Bl	ind Persons-				
	O	53.69				
	R	29.03	82.72	82.73	+0.01	
	11	27.03				

The provision in the above three cases augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales.

65-	Head  Establishment of life long home for mentally retarded persons-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + pees)
	0				
	S	0.01	24.00	24.00	
	R	23.99			

The provision was made through token supplementary estimates and augmented through reappropriation with a view to avail of grant-in-aid for Life Long Home for Mentally Retarted Persons.

- 103- Women's Welfare-
- 99- Home-cum-Training Centres for Destitute Women & Widows-

O 76.74

1,03.64 1,03.64

R 26.90

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales.

- 60- Other Social Security and Welfare programmes-
- 102- Pensions under Social Security Scheme-
- 93- "Ladli" Social Seculrity Pension Scheme for families having only girl/girls-

O 4.62.00

7.84.48 7.84.96 +0.48

R 3,22.48

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover new beneficiaries under the scheme.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess +
200-	Other Programme	es-		,	. /
78-		ainik Welfare Complexes, War llied Buildings / Projects-			
	0				
			1,35.23	1,35.23	
	R	1,35.23			
	The provision was	made through reappropriation for	r construction	on of war memo	orial complex.
98-	Expenditure on D	.S.S.& A. Board-			
98-	Establishment Ex	penses-			
	0	4,35.10			
			5,24.01	5,24.01	
	R	88.91			
dearn	-	as augmented through reappropri o revision of pay scales.	ation to co	ver more exper	nditure on salary and
81-	Grant -in-aid to So	ainik School-			
	O	1,65.00			
			2,51.05	2,51.05	
	R	86.05			
Sainik	The provision was School, Rewari.	s augmented through reappropri	ation with	a view to avail	grant-in-aid for new
87-	Grants -in-aid to a of V.T.C	Rajya Sainik Board for Running			
	O	1,30.00			
			1,95.00	1,95.00	
	R	65.00			

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was due to increase in number of beneficiaries and mess charges.

Head Total Actual Saving expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 95-Rewards to Solidiers, Sailors and Airmen for acts of gallantary in the Kashmir Compaign etc.-O 50.00 89.29 89.29 R 39.29

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was due to increase in number of beneficiaries under the scheme.

- 2225- Welfare of Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and other Backward classes
- 03- Welfare of Backward Classes-
- 277- Education-
- 98- Award of stipends Reimbursement of tuition fees to Backward Classes students studying in 9 -12th Classes(School stage)-

O 7,50.00

13,50.00 13,40.00 -10.00

R 6,00.00

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on reimbursement of pending stipend /tution fee claims to Backward Classes Students.

92- Construction of Hostel for OBC boys & girls-

O 0.20

2,60.00 2,60.00 .

R 2,59.80

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
283-	Housing-			(227 247 247 247 247 247 247 247 247 247	, • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
99-	Housing Finance Minorities-	for Backward Classes and			
	О	0.10			
			5,60.00	5,60.00	
	R	5,59.90			

The provision in the above two cases was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure due to increase in the number of eligible beneficiaries.

- 01- Welfare of Scheduled Castes-
- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 98- District Staff-

O 7,58.88

9,31.12 9,31.10 -0.02

R 1,72.24

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of arrears due to revision of pay scales.

- 277- Education-
- 85- Meritorious Incentive to SC Students who gets 1st Division from Post Matric/Post Graduate Classes-

O 1,10.00

1,77.47 1,75.66 -1.81

R 67.47

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure due to increase in number of eligible beneficiaries.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rug	Excess + Saving - Dees)
2250-	Other Social Serv	ices			,
800-	Other expenditure	<del>)</del> -			
99-	Misc. Trade Fairs	-			
	О	11.00			
			1,58.85	1,61.00	+2.15
	R	1,47.85			

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on holding of solar eclipse fair at Kurukshetra and Falgu fair at Kaithal.

- 2236- Nutrition
- 02- Distribution of nutritious food and beverages-
- 101- Special Nutrition programmes-
- 94- Adolescent girls Scheme(Renamed as Kishori Shakti Yojna)-

O 2,20.00

2,54.49 2,54.46 -0.03

R 34.49

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more eligible beneficiaries under the scheme.

90- Special Additional Central Assistance under Nutrition Programme-

O 50.00

80.11 80.11 ..

R 30.11

The provision was augmented through reappropriation with a view to avail of funds released by the Government of India.

#### **Defective Budgeting**

4. Two cases of defective reappropriation issued by Finance Department is discussed below:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
2235-	Social Security an	nd Welfare	(	(In lakhs of rupe	ees)
60-	Other Social Secu	arity and Welfare programmes-			
102-	Pensions under S	ocial Security Scheme-			
95-	Handicapped Pen				
	0	41,42.98			
			38,41.17	39,15.40	+74.23
	R	-3,01.81			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to availability of less number of beneficiaries under the scheme proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 74.23 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 2236- Nutrition
- 02- Distribution of nutritious food and beverages-
- 101- Special Nutrition programmes-
- 95- Supplementary Nutrition Programme-

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to diversion of funds to another schemes and enforcement of model code of conduct proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 28,27.14 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

# Capital:

5. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

- 4225- Capital Outlay on Welfare of Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and other Backward Classes
- 01- Welfare of Scheduled Castes-
- 190- Investments in Public Sector and other Undertakings-
- 99- Share Capital & Matching assistance @ 1% & 3% for promotional activities recov. and eval. to Har. S/C Fin. Dev. Corp.-
  - O 1,80.00

1,40.00 1,40.00 ...

R -40.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-enhancement of authorised share capital from Rs.40 crore to Rs. 75 crore.

- 4235- Capital Outlay on Social Security and Welfare
- 02- Social Welfare-
- 190- Investments in Public Sector and other Undertakings-
- 99- Share Capital to WDC (State Share)-

O 1,00.00

70.00 70.00 ...

R -30.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less demand of funds by the Haryana Women Development Corporation.

## 7. Village Reconstruction and Harijan Uplift Fund.

No amount was transferred during 2008-2009 from this grant under the head "8229-Development and Welfare Fund-200-Other Development and Welfare Fund-Fund for Village Reconstruction and *Harijan* Uplift" from which no amount was spent during the year for giving loans to *Harijans*. The recoveries of Rs. 1.34 lakhs effected during the year against these loans under the Major head "6225-Loans for Welfare of Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes Other Backward Classes" were credited direct to the Fund. The balance at the credit of the Fund at the end of March, 2009 was Rs.2,25.59 lakhs (cash Rs.7.09 lakhs and investment Rs. 2,18.50 lakhs).

An account of the transactions of the Fund (included under "Other Development and Welfare Funds") is given in the Statement No.16 of the Finance Accounts 2008-2009.

#### Grant No. 14

## **Grant No. 14 - Food and Supplies**

Saving -Total Actual grant

expenditure

(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Head-

2408 - Food, Storage and Warehousing

Voted -

Original

73,65,47 67,14,61 -6,50,86

Supplementary 30,13,83

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 6,50,76

43,51,64

Capital:

Major Head-

4408 - Capital Outlay on food Storage and

Warehousing

Voted -

Original 20,46,05,54

21,06,89,49 20,96,66,28 -10,23,21

Supplementary 60,83,95

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 10,31,81

Notes and comments :-

### **Revenue:**

- 1. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 6,50.86 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 30,13.83 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.
- 2. Saving occurred as under:-

Head Total Actual Saving -

grant expenditure

(In lakhs of rupees) 2408 - Food, Storage and Warehousing

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In thousands	Saving - of rupees)
01-	Food-			(in thousands	or rupees)
001-	Direction and Ad	ministration-			
98-	Field Staff-				
	O	27,24.72			
	S	27,82.55	50,39.77	50,39.67	-0.10
	R	-4,67.50			

The provision was augmented through supplementary grant to cover more expenditure on revised pay scales. Saving of Rs.4,67.50 lakhs was the net result of saving mainly due to non-payment of leave encashment to the retirees, non-receipt of 40% arrears of new pay scales and merger of dearness allowance (Rs. 10,83.27 lakhs) and excess expenditure on subsidy given to Below Poverty Line Families under this scheme (Rs. 6,10.73 lakhs).

# 96- District ForumsO 10,98.46 S 42.20 10,26.21 10,26.21 ... R -1,14.45

The provision was augmented through supplementary grant to cover more expenditure on dearness allowance proved to be unnecessary as the actual expenditure did not come up even to the original provision. Saving of Rs.1,14.45 lakhs was net result of saving mainly due to non-receipt of sanction of Non-Building Assets (Rs.1,68.08 lakhs) and merger of dearness allowance in pay fixation (Rs. 30.72 lakhs) partly offset by excess expenditure on payment of 40% arrear to the employees (Rs.91.39 lakhs).

99- Directorate Staff-

98- Establishment Expenses-

O	4,64.82			
S	1,71.49	5,77.92	5,77.92	
R	-58.39			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary grant to cover more expenditure on salary, dearness allowance and other charges proved excessive in view of the surrender of Rs.58.39 lakhs through reappropriation due to merger of dearness allownace with pay due to revised new pay fixation (Rs.33.49 lakhs), less expenditure on ex-gratia (Rs.16.40 lakhs), non-payment of leave encashment to the retirees and non-payment of 40% of arrear before 31.3.2009 (Rs.13.33 lakhs) partly offset by excess expenditure on filling up of vacant posts through contract basis (Rs.13.74 lakhs).

## Capital:

#### **Voted Grant**

3. Saving occurred mainly under:-

o. Sa	vilig occurred illa	illy under			
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	
4408 -	Capital Outlay Warehousing	on food Storage and			
01-	Food-				
101-	Procurement an	d Supply-			
99-	Grain Supply S	cheme-			
	О	19,67,10.00			
	S	17,37.00	19,36,64	4.00 19,36,64.00	)
	R	-47,83.00			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on grain supply, interest on capital, construction of godown and revision of pay scales proved to be unnecessary as the actual expenditure did not come up even to the original provision. Saving of Rs.4,783 lakhs due to less than estimated purchase of wheat.

## 98- Establishment Cost Chargeable-

O	30,89.54			
S	30,52.95	54,44.00	54,52.59	+8.59
R	-6,98.49			

The provision was augmented through supplementary grant to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales. Saving of Rs.6,98.49 lakhs was due to less withdrawal of arrears of 6th Pay Commission which was surrendered.

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 8.59 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### Grant No. 14- Concld.

4.	Excess occurred mainly under:-						
	Head		Total grant (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of rupe	Excess + es)		
01-	Food-		`	1	,		
101-	Procurement and	Procurement and Supply-					
97-	Interest on Capital-						
	0	47,06.00					
	S	2,94.00	94,49.68	94,49.69	+0.01		
	R	44,49.68					

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on payment of increased interest. The excess of Rs.44,49.68 lakhs was due to less receipt and recoveries effected from Food Corporation of India for lifting of foodgrains.

## 5. Expenditure met from Foodgrains Reserve Fund:-

"Foodgrains Reserve Fund" is in the nature of price fluctuation Fund and is intended to cover losses on stock arising from a general fall in prices. The balance relating to the Fund for the construction of storage godowns for proper and scientific storage of foodgrains is also merged in this Fund. No amount was credited to the Fund since 1983-84.

The proceeds of the surcharge levied at the rate of 35 paise per quintal on issues of foodgrains held in stock by the Government are credited to this Fund under the head "0435-Other Agricultural Programme-501-Other Services and Service Fees-Surcharges to cover loss from fall in prices". An amount equivalent to the receipts under the above head is transferred, at the end of the year, to the "Foodgrains Reserve Fund" under "8235-General and other Reserve Funds" *by per contra* debit to the head "Transfer to Foodgrains Reserve Fund" under the Major Head -"2408-Food, Storage and Warehousing".

The balance at the credit of the fund at the end of March, 2009 was Rs.4,77.39 lakhs.

An account of the transactions of the Fund is included in Statement No.16 of Finance Accounts 2008-09.

## Grant No. 15

## **Grant No. 15 - Irrigation**

Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Heads-

2700 - Major Irrigation

2701 - Medium Irrigation

2702 - Minor Irrigation

2801 - Power

Voted -

Original 34,07,78,00

40,94,27,31 36,77,15,97 -4,17,11,34

Supplementary 6,86,49,31

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 1,79,20,45

Charged -

*Original* 2,44,00

2,94,61 2,44,00 -50,61

Supplementary 50,61

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 50,61

Head	Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
	Simil	(In lakhs of rupe	•
Capital:			
Major Heads-			
4700 - Capital Outlay On Major Irrig	tion		
4701 - Capital Outlay on Medium Ir	gation		
4711 - Capital Outlay on Flood Cont	ol projects		
4801 - Capital Outlay on Power Pro	ects		
Voted -			
Original 14,41,	0,00		
	14,41,70	00 16,12,71,15 +1	1,71,01,15
Supplementary .	, ,	, , ,	, , ,
Amount surrendered during the year			
(March 2009)			33,70,00
Charged -			
Original 42,0	,00		
	45,00,	00 54,38,21	+9,38,21
Supplementary 3,00	00		
Amount surrendered during the year			Nil

Notes and comments :-

## **Revenue:**

## **Voted Grant**

- 1. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 4,17,11.34 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 6,86,49.31 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.
- 2. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under certain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Grant No. 15- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
2700-	Major Irrigation	1	grant	expenditure	
02-	Western Jamuna	a Canal Project (Commercial)-			
001-	Direction and A	dministration-			
98-	Execution Irriga	ation-			
	O	1,28,94.65			
	S	61,86.85	1,89,52.52	68,74.71	-1,20,77.81
	R	-1,28.98			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales, increase in the rates of travelling expenses, petrol, oil & lubricants and reimbursement of medical bills proved injudicious as the actual expenditure did not come up even to the original provision. Detailed reasons for the total saving of Rs. 1,22,06.79 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

## 96- Special Revenue Staff-

O 24,67.60 34,85.00 1,91.52 -32,93.48 S 10,17.40

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales and increase in the rates of travelling expenses, office expenses, petrol, oil & lubricants and reimbursement of medical claims proved injudicious in view of the huge saving of Rs. 32,93.48 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### 99- Supervision Irrigation-

O	14,90.20			
S	7,59.80	18,50.00	6,43.94	-12,06.06
R	-4,00.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales and increase in the rates of travelling expenses, office expenses and reimbursement of medical bills proved injudicious as the actual expenditure did not come up even to the original provision. Reasons for the total saving of Rs. 16,06.06 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

97-	Head  Medical Irrigation-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ruped	Saving - es)	
	0	58.50				
	S	21.50				
	R	-80.00				

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales, increase in the rates of travelling expenses and office expenses was surrendered through reappropriation due to closing of dispensaries.

800- Other Expenditure-

98- Energy Charges-

O 12,10.00 S 8,00.00 15,99.00 9,79.13 -6,19.87 R -4,11.00

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to clear pending energy charges of Power Utilities proved injudicious as the actual expenditure did not come up even to the original provision. Saving of Rs. 411 lakhs was due to receipt of less energy bills.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 6,19.87 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

80- General-

800- Other Expenditure-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
97-	Share to Himad Project- O	chal Pradesh for Renuka Dam			
	S	1,00,00.00			
	R	-1,00,00.00			

The provision made through supplementary estimates for the payment of Haryana Share of Renuka Dam to Himachal Pradesh was surrendered through reappropriation due to non-finalisation of the proposal.

- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 99- Chief Engineers common Establishment-

O	15,86.90			
S	10,94.10	24,38.30	6,25.01	-18,13.29
R	-2,42.70			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales, increase in the rates of travelling expenses, office expenses, and reimbursement of medical bills proved injudicious as the actual expenditure did not come up even to the original provision. Detailed reasons for the total saving of Rs. 20,55.99 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 190- Assistance to Public Sector and other undertakings-
- 99- Contribution to CBI-

O 21.00 .. -21.00

Reasons for non-utilisation of funds have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 15- Lining of channels-
- 800- Other Expenditure-

99-	Head Interest-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
	O	66,00.00	73,62.00		-73,62.00
	S	7,62.00	73,02.00		75,02.00

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates for making payment of interest charges by the Irrigation Department proved injudicious in view of the non-utilisation of the entire provision; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

04- Loharu Canal Project (commercial)-

800- Other Expenditure-

98- Energy Charges-

O 21,00.00 S 28,00.00 35,00.00 8,39.35 -26,60.65 R -14,00.00

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover the pending energy charges of Power Utilities proved injudicious as the actual expenditure did not come up even to the original provision. Saving of Rs. 1400 lakhs was due to receipt of less energy bills.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 26,60.65 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

001- Direction and Administration-

98- Executive Irrigation-

O 57.50 .. -57.50

18- Non-Commercial Irrigation Projects-

001- Direction and Administration-

97- Execution Irrigation-

O 30,99.50 1,95.13 -29,04.37

Grant No. 15- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupo	Saving -
98-	Supervision Irrig	ation-		(III lakiis of Tup	ces)
	О		4,07.00	11.51	-3,95.49
99-	Chief Irrigation-				
	O		1,53.50	11.15	-1,42.35
	Reasons for savi	ng in the above four cases have no	t been intima	ated (August 2009	9).
01-	Multi Purpose Ri	iver project (Commercial)-			
001-	Direction and Ac	lministration-			
97-	Execution Irrigat	ion-			
	O	26,01.40			
	S	9,98.60	31,60.00	10,41.69	-21,18.31
	R	-4,40.00			
95-	Special Revenue	Staff-			
	О	12,91.35			
	S	7,08.65	18,00.00	8.39	-17,91.61
	R	-2,00.00			
98-	Superintending I	rrigation-			
	О	2,02.40			
	S	67.60	2,40.00	47.64	-1,92.36
	R	-30.00			

Augmentation of provision in the above three cases through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales, increase in the rates of travelling expenses, office expenses and reimbursement of medical bills was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to less expenditure on salary and dearness allowance.

Reasons for the final saving in these cases have not been intimated (August 2009).

96-	Head  Medical Irrigation	-	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess + Saving - es)
	О	41.00			
	S	19.00	••	0.52	+0.52
	R	-60.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was surrendered through reappropriation due to closing of dispensaries.

- 101- Maintenance and Repairs-
- 98- Other Maintenance Expenditure-
- 98- Punjab portion-

O 7,11.00

5,51.00 .. -5,51.00

R -1,60.00

Reasons for the total saving of Rs.711 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 800- Other Expenditure-
- 99- Interest on Capital & Exp. on Ext. & Improvement-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
98-	Punjab portion-			(III lakiis of rup	ces)
	O		27.35		-27.35
	Reasons for non	-utilisation of funds have not beer	n intimated (A	ugust 2009).	
12-	Flood Control Pr	roject (commercial)-			
800-	Other Expenditu	re-			
99-	Interest on Capit Improvement-	al & Exp. on Ext. &			
	O	12,00.00	13,39.00		-13,39.00
	S	1,39.00			
14-	Dadupur Nalvi I	rrigation Projects-			
800-	Other Expenditu	re-			
99-	Interest-				
	0	10,50.00	11,70.00		-11,70.00
	S	1,20.00			
05-	Jawahar Lal Nel	nru Project (commercial)-			
800-	Other Expenditu	re-			
99-	Interest on Capit	al & Exp. on Ext.& Improvement	;		
	O	6,50.00	7,25.00		-7,25.00
	S	75.00			

Augmentation of provision in the above three cases through supplementary estimates for making payment of interest charges by the Irrigation Department proved injudicious in view of non-utilisation of entire provision.

Reasons for the final saving in these cases have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving -
001-	Direction and Admi	inistration-			
98-	Executive-				
	O		85.00		-85.00
	Reasons for non-uti	lisation of funds have not been	intimated (A	ugust 2009).	
11-	Bhakhra Manageme	ent Board-			
800-	Other Expenditure-				
99-	Interest on Capital a	& Exp. on Ext. &			
	0		1,31.40		-1,31.40
97-	Advance to BBMB	for Beas Project-			
	O		14,55.00	13,54.00	-1,01.00
07-	Satluj Yamuna Link	x project (commercial)-			
800-	Other Expenditure-				
99-	Interest on Capital a	& Expenditure on Extention &			
	O	73.00			
			82.00		-82.00
	S	9.00			

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving - ees)	
98-	Workcharged	Establishment-		-		
	O		29.50		-29.50	
	Reasons for th	ne saving in the above four cases have	e not been int	imated (August 2	009).	
701-	Medium Irrig	gation				
)7-	Improvement of old/Existing channels undern NABARD-					
00-	Other Expenditure-					
9-	Interest on Ca	apital & Extension & Improvement-				
	O	90,00.00	99,50.00	••	-99,50.00	
	S	9,50.00				
4-	Water Resour	rces Consolidated Project (WRCP)-				
800-	Other expend	iture-				
99-	Interest-					
	O	29,34.00	32,56.00		-32,56.00	
	S	3,22.00				

Augmentation of provision in the above two cases through supplementary estimates to clear the pending energy charges of Power Utilities proved injudicious in view of unutilisation of the entire provision; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

08- Jui Canal Project-

800- Other Expenditure-

98- Energy Charges-

O 15,60.00 2,90.90 -12,69.10

	Head	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
001-	Direction and Administration-		(III lakiis of rup	iccs)
98-	Superitending Engineer-			
	О	84.00	0.44	-83.56
	Reasons for the saving in the above two cases have	e not been inti	imated (August 2	009).
101-	Maintenance and Repairs-			
98-	Other Maintenance Work-			
	O 1,69.00			
		1,20.00	1,06.14	-13.86
	R -49.00			
	Reasons for the total saving of Rs.62.86 lakhs have	e not been inti	imated (August 2	2009).
10-	Sewani Lift Irrigation Project(commercial)-			
800-	Other Expenditure-			
98-	Energy Charges-			
	О	12,70.00	2,16.02	-10,53.98
001-	Direction and Administration-			
98-	Superitending Engineer-			
	O	54.60		-54.60
06-	New Minor for Equitable distribution of water-			
800-	Other Expenditure-			

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
99-	Interest on capital &	& Extension & Improvement-		(iii takiis of tupe	<i>(</i> 23)
	О	65.00			
2702-	S Minor Irrigation	5.00	70.00		-70.00
03-	Maintenance-				
103-	Tubewells-				
99-	Loans for Power Pr Distribution of Line O	roject Transmission and es-	7,70.00		-7,70.00
		ing in the above four cases have		 ntimated (August 20	
2901		ing in the doore rour cases have	not occir in	amatea (Hagast 20	<i>07)</i> .
2801-	Power				
05-	Transmission and I	Distribution-			
800-	Other expenditure-				
98-	Accelrated Develo	pment Programme-			
	O	6,43.00			
	R -	6,43.00			
Govern	Reduction in pro-	vision through reappropriation	was due	to non-release of	grant-in-aid by the
3. Exc	cess occurred mainly	under:-			
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
2700-	Major Irrigation			(In lakhs of rupe	es)
80-	General-				

Grant No. 15- Contd.

800-	Head Other Expenditure-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Excess +
	•				
98-	Improvement, upgradation, operation and maintenance-				
	O	22,00.00			
	S	4,94.70	29,00.00	42,21.55	+13,21.55
	R	2,05.30			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to provide for expenditure on repair and maintenance of Canal system, unavoidable essential works and to clear the pending liablities proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs.13,21.55 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess +
05-	Jawahar Lal Nehru	Project (commercial)-		(III lakins of rape)	23)
101-	Maintenance and l	Repairs-			
98-	Other Maintenance	e Expenditure-			
	0	1,79.20			
			1,69.70	9,10.36	+7,40.66
	R	-9.50			
04-	Loharu Canal Proj	ect (commercial)-			
101-	Maintenance & Re	epairs-			
98-	Other Maintenance	e Expenditure-			
	O	1,21.30			
			98.60	7,22.03	+6,23.43
	R	-22.70			

Reduction in provision in the above two cases due to non-approval of the work under maintenance proved injudicious in view of the excess in these cases; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Excess + ees)
01-	Multi Purpose Ri	ver project (Commercial)-		r	,
101-	Maintenance and	Repairs-			
98-	Other Maintenan	ce Expenditure-			
99-	Haryana portion-				
	О	3,17.00			
			4,91.00	8,20.18	+3,29.18
	R	1,74.00			
view (		gmented through reappropri 3,29.18 lakhs; reasons for w			
001-	Direction and Ad	lministration-			
99-	Chief Engineer-				

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 45.66 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 18- Non-Commercial Irrigation Projects-
- 101- Maintenance and Repairs-
- 98- Other Maitenance Expenditure-

O 3,29.00

4,31.00 4,31.18 +0.18

R 1,02.00

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was due to complete the essential works.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
001-	Direction and Ad	ministration-		(In lakhs of rupe	ees)
95-	Special Revenue	Staff-			
				41.38	+41.38
	Reasons for the ex	acess of Rs.41.38 lakhs have not be	en intimate	d (August 2009).	
2701-	Medium Irrigation	on			
10-	Sewani Lift Irriga	ation Project(commercial)-			
101-	Maintenance and	Repairs-			
98-	Other Maintenand	ce expenditure-			
	O	1,10.80			
			1,50.00	2,22.16	+72.16
	R	39.20			

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was due to complete the essential work.

Reasons for the final excess of Rs. 72.16 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

### **Defective Budgeting**

4 (a) In accrodance with the provision of note (2) below the Mjaor Head-"2700-Major Irrigation" in the "List of Major and Minor Heads of Accounts of Unionn and States", "Interest on Capital" is required to be opened as sub head under "Each Project Minor Head". But in the budget estimates the provision has been made under the mi nor head "Other Expenditure"ibid since the financial year 1987-88. The detailed provision as per correct accounting procedure and as adopted by the State Government is discussed below:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

- 2700- Major Irrigation
- 80- General-
- 800- Other Expenditure-

Name of the Irrigation Project-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess +
99-	Interest-			(III Iukiis of Iu	pees)
	0	44,00.00			
			49,08.00	2,99,75.21	+ 2,50,67.21
	S	5,08.00			
01-	Multipurpose 2	River Projects (Commercial)-			
800-	Other Expendi	iture-			
99-	Interest on Cap and Improvem	pital and Expenditure on Extensionent-	n		
99-	Haryana Porti	on-			
	O		12.25	1,71.00	+1,58.75
		ent should have made provision	/payment of int	erest on capita	al under each irrigation
projec 80-	et. General-				
800-	Other Expendi	iture-			
	0	44,00.00			
		,	49,08.00	2 99 75 21	+ 2,50,67.21
	S	5,08.00	47,00.00	2,77,73.21	2,50,07.21
800-	Other Expendi				
99-	Haryana Porti	on-			
	0		12.25	1,71.00	+1,58.75
is still	The matter wa awaited (Augus	s brought to the notice of Govern			
		fective reappropriation orders issu	ned by the Financ	ce Department	are discussed below:-
	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +

Actual Excess + Total

expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees)

2700- Major Irrigation

Jawahar Lal Nehru Project (commercial)-05-

Grant No. 15- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure In lakhs of rupe	Excess +
800-	Other Expenditur	re-			
98-	Energy Charges-				
	O	48,60.00			
	S	64,00.00	68,60.00	1,23,13.03	+54,53.03
	R	-44,00.00			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates to clear the pending energy charges of Power Utilities. Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to receipt of less energy bills proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 54,53.03 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### Charged Appropriation

5. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head	·	Total	Actual	Saving -
	11044		appropriation		
2801-	Power			(	/
80-	General-				
800-	Other expenditur	e-			
99-	Setting up of Har Commission-	ryana Electricity Regulartory			
	0	2,44.00			
	S	50.61	2,44.00	2,44.00	
	R	-50.61			

Addition to provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales was surrendered through reappropriation due to non-finalisation of pay scales of the staff of Haryana Electricity Rgulatory Commission.

### Capital:

# **Voted Grant**

6. The expenditure exceeded the grant by Rs. 1,71,01,14,868; the excess requires regularisation.

7. Excess was the net result of excess under certain heads and saving under certain others. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure

grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

4700- Capital Outlay On Major Irrigation

16- Rehabilitation of Existing Channels/Drainage System-

800- Other Expenditure-

98- Construction of canals-

O 59.00.00

48.00.00 1.93.70.05 +1.45.70.05

R -11.00.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation proved injudicious in view of the huge excess of Rs. 1,45,70.05 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-

99- Improvement in Construction Works and Rehabilitation of

Water Courses in SC Population in the State-

O 5,00.00

7,75.00 8,42.83 +67.83

R 2,75.00

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was due to provide for essential benefits.

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 67.83 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

15- Lining of channels-

800- Other Expenditure-

97- BML-Hansi Branch-Butana Branch Multipurpose Link Channel-

O 18,00.00

17,20.00 45,74.89 +28,54.89

R -80.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation based on actual requirement proved injudicious in view of the huge excess of Rs. 28,54.89 lakhs; reasons for which have not intimated (August 2009).

13- Modernisation & Lining of canal systems-

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure	Saving -
800-	Other Expenditure	<del>?-</del>		(In lakhs of rup	oees)
98-	Construction of Ca				
	0	14,50.00			
	O	14,50.00			
		<b>20.70.00</b>	35,00.00	31,94.58	-3,05.42
	R	20,50.00			
	The provision was	augmented through reappropria	tion to compl	ete the ongoing s	scheme.
	Reasons for the sav	ving of Rs. 3,05.42 lakhs have no	ot been intima	ated (August 200	9).
05-	Jawahar Lal Nehru	u Project (commercial)-			
800-	Other Expenditure	<del>)</del> -			
98-	Dam and Appruter	nant Works-			
	O	16,70.00			
			14,00.00	23,65.83	+9,65.83
			17,00.00	23,03.03	17,03.03
	R	-2,70.00			
of the	Reduction in provi	-2,70.00 ision through reappropriation ba 3 lakhs; reasons for which have		•	•
of the 789-	Reduction in proviexcess of Rs. 9,65.8	ision through reappropriation ba		•	•
	Reduction in proviexcess of Rs. 9,65.8  SpecialComponen	ision through reappropriation ba 3 lakhs; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castes- quality of Irrigation Facilities to		•	•
789-	Reduction in provi excess of Rs. 9,65.8 SpecialComponen Improvement in Q	ision through reappropriation ba 3 lakhs; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castes- quality of Irrigation Facilities to		•	•
789-	Reduction in provi excess of Rs. 9,65.8 SpecialComponen Improvement in Q SC Population in t	ision through reappropriation ba 3 lakhs; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castes- quality of Irrigation Facilities to	2,00.00	2,24.34	+24.34
789-	Reduction in proviexcess of Rs. 9,65.8  SpecialComponen  Improvement in Q  SC Population in t  O  Reasons for the except	ision through reappropriation ba 3 lakhs; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castes- quality of Irrigation Facilities to the State-	2,00.00	2,24.34	+24.34
789- 99-	Reduction in proviexcess of Rs. 9,65.8  SpecialComponen  Improvement in Q SC Population in t O  Reasons for the exceeding the component of the exceeding the ex	ision through reappropriation ba 33 lakhs; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castes- quality of Irrigation Facilities to the State- cess of Rs.24.34 lakhs have not	not been intin  2,00.00 been intimate	2,24.34	+24.34
789- 99- 4701-	Reduction in proviexcess of Rs. 9,65.8  SpecialComponen  Improvement in Q SC Population in t O  Reasons for the exceeding the component of the exceeding the ex	ision through reappropriation bated as lakhs; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castes-buality of Irrigation Facilities to the State-cess of Rs.24.34 lakhs have not Medium Irrigation	not been intin  2,00.00 been intimate	2,24.34	+24.34
789- 99- 4701- 07-	Reduction in proviexcess of Rs. 9,65.8  SpecialComponent Improvement in Q SC Population in t O Reasons for the exc Capital Outlay on Improvement of of	ision through reappropriation bath is a lakhs; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castes-buality of Irrigation Facilities to the State-cess of Rs.24.34 lakhs have not Medium Irrigation  Id/existing channels under NAB	not been intin  2,00.00 been intimate	2,24.34	+24.34
789- 99- 4701- 07- 800-	Reduction in proviexcess of Rs. 9,65.8  SpecialComponent Improvement in Q SC Population in t O Reasons for the exc Capital Outlay on Improvement of of Other Expenditure Construction of ca	ision through reappropriation bath is a lakhs; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castes-buality of Irrigation Facilities to the State-cess of Rs.24.34 lakhs have not Medium Irrigation  Id/existing channels under NAB	not been intin  2,00.00 been intimate	2,24.34	+24.34
789- 99- 4701- 07- 800-	Reduction in proviexcess of Rs. 9,65.8  SpecialComponent Improvement in Q SC Population in t O Reasons for the exc Capital Outlay on Improvement of of Other Expenditure Construction of ca	ision through reappropriation bated lakes; reasons for which have at Plan for Scheduled Castestuality of Irrigation Facilities to the State- cess of Rs.24.34 lakes have not Medium Irrigation ld/existing channels under NAB estate-	not been intin  2,00.00 been intimate	2,24.34 d (August 2009)	+24.34

Reduction in provision through reappropriation proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 1,72,98.40 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupo	Excess +
80-	General-			(111 1411111) 01 141	
052-	Machinery and E	quipment-			
99-	Institutional Stre	ngthening Data Collections etc			
	0		5.00	5,37.46	+5,32.46
800-	Other Expenditu	re-			
97-	Liability of Com	pleted projects-			
	О		25,00.00	28,48.45	+3,48.45
	Reasons for the e	xcess in the above two case have r	not been intir	nated (August 20	09).
4711-	Capital Outlay or	n Flood Conrtol projects			
01-	Flood Control-				
201-	Drainage and Flo	ood Control Project-			
99-	Flood Protection	and Disaster Preparedness-			
	O	32,45.00			
			27,45.00	81,04.58	+53,59.58
	R	-5,00.00			
	Saving of Re 500	) lakhs due to reduction in plan ce	iling proved	injudicious in vi	ew of the ever

Saving of Rs. 500 lakhs due to reduction in plan ceiling proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 53,59.58 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

8. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

4701- Capital Outlay on Medium Irrigation

06- New Minor for Equitable distribution of water-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Excess + Saving - pees)
800-	Other Expenditu	ire-		` 1	,
98-	Construction of	Canal-			
	O	1,67,00.00			
			2,11,35.00	19,50.63	-1,91,84.37
	R	44,35.00			
	Augmentation of	f provision through reappropriation	on was due to	execution of esse	ntial works.
	Reasons for savi	ng of Rs. 1,91,84.37 lakhs have r	not been intima	ated (August 2009	9).
80-	General-				
002-	Data Collection	-			
99-	Data Collection	-			
	O	6,65.00			
			7,95.00		-7,95.00
	R	1,30.00			
view o	-	f provision through reappropriation of the entire provision; reason			-
005-	Survey and Inve	estigation-			
99-	Dam and Appru	tenant Works-			

O 2,50.00

60.00 62.63 +2.63

R -1,90.00

Detailed reasons for the saving of Rs. 190 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009)

4700- Capital Outlay On Major Irrigation

14- Dadupur Nalvi Irrigation Project-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Excess + Saving - ees)
800-	Other Expenditu	re-			
98-	Construction of canals-				
	0	70,00.00			
			25,15.00	30,97.43	+5,82.43
	R	-44,85.00			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to actual requirement proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 5,82.43 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

789- Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-

99- Recharge Ground Water in Sweet Water in SC Population in the State-

O 5,00.00

2,25.00 3,27.51 +1,02.51

R -2,75.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation based on actual requirement of the project proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 1,02.51 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

15- Lining of channels-

800- Other Expenditure-

98- Restoration capacity of BML-

O 3,00.00

9,00.00 .. -9,00.00

R 6,00.00

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation for execution of essential works proved injudicious in view of the non-utilisation of the entire provision; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

16- Rehabilitation of Existing Channels/Drainage System-

052- Machinery and Equipment-

99- Pro-rata Machinery-

O 75.00 .. -75.00

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
799-	Suspense-			(111 14111115 51 141)	
99-	Suspense-				
97-	Credit to Misc. Ad	lvance-			
	O		25.00		-25.00
(Augu	Reasons for the noast 2009).	on-utilisation of the entire provis	sion in the a	bove two cases ha	ave not been intimated
13-	Modernisation & I	Lining of canal systems-			
789-	Special Componer	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
99-	Improvement in R in SC Population i	ehablitation of Water Courses n the State-			
	O	50.00			
			2,00.00		-2,00.00
	R	1,50.00			
view (	-	orovision through reappropriation of the entire provision; reasons	_		-
07-	Satluj Yamuna Lir	nk Project (commercial)-			
800-	Other Expendiutre	-			
98-	Construction of ca	nal-			
	O	10.00			
				1.54	+1.54

Surrender of Rs. 10 lakhs was based on the actual requirement of the project.

-10.00

R

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 1.54 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	Saving -
4711-	Capital Outlay on Flood Conrtol Projects		(III lakiis of rapo	
01-	Flood Control-			
789-	Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
99-	Flood Protection, Restoration and Dister Management in SC Population Area in the State- O	7,55.00		-7,55.00

Reasons for the non-utilisation of the entire provision have not been intimated (August 2009).

### **Charged Appropriation**

- 9. The expenditure exceeded the appropriation by Rs. 9,38,21,522; the excess requires regularisation. This is fourth successive year when this has happened.
- 10. Excess occurred under:-

	Head		Total appropriation	Actual expenditure In lakhs of rupe	Excess + es)
4701-	Capital Outlay	on Medium Irrigation	(	m rams of rape	Csy
80-	General-				
800-	Other Expend	iture-			
98-	Payment of La	and compensation-			
	0	42,00.00			
			45,00.00	54,38.22	+9,38.22
	S	3,00.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates on account of payment released for the award announced by different Hon'ble Courts proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 9,38.22 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

11. Review of Direction and Administration and Machinery and Equipment Charges in the Public Works Department-Irrigation Branch Major head-"2700-Major Irrigation","2701-Medium Irrigation", "4700-Capital Outlay on Major Irrigation" and "4701-Capital Outlay on Medium Irrigation".

The following table shows the figures of Direction and Administration and Machinery and Equipment charges and their percentage to the works outlay during the years 2006-2007, 2007-2008 and 2008-2009:-

Scheme	Year	Works	Direction and	Machinery	Percenta	age
		Outlay	Administration	and Equipment	Direction & M	Iachinery &
			Charges	Charges	Administration	Equipment
					charges to	charges to
					works outlay	works
						outlay
1	2	3	4	5	6	7
			(In lakhs o	of rupees)		
Jui canal Project	2006-2007	55.53	0.55	••	0.99 0.32	2
	2007-2008	47.00	0.15		1.83	5
	2008-2009	1,06.14	1.96			
Western Jamuna	2006-2007	8,60.43	12,71.77	••	1,47.8	1
Canal	2007-2008	17,60.76	15,03.14		85.3	7
Augmentation	2008-2009	21,13.30	15,90.08	••	75.24	4
Sewani Lift	2006-2007	1,56.72	1.56		0.99	9
Irrigation Scheme		1,20.79			0.33	
migation seneme	2008-2009	2, 22.16			1.83	
Gurgaon Canal	2006-2007	0.14	0.21		1.50	0
Project	2007-2008	28.99	24.60		84.80	5
	2008-2009	4.15	3.12	••	75.18	3
Rehabilitation of	2006-2007	78,22.01	33,30.08		42.5	7
existing Channels	2007-2008	1,02,53.78	24,27.47		23.6	7
	2008-2009	1,51,64.36	47,34.15		31.22	2
Sutlej Yamuna	2006-2007	70.58	35.49	••	50.28	3
Link Project	2007-2008	1.25	1.06		84.80 48.73	3
	2008-2009	1.97	0.96	••		
Jawahar Lal	2006-2007	13,37.60	10,89.82		81.4	7
Nehru Lift	2007-2008	25,79.36			34.12	
Irrigation Project		26,44.49			46.3	
migation i roject	2000-2009	20,44.49	12,20.34	••	40.3	<i>'</i>

229
Grant No. 15- Contd.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7
oharu Lift	2006-2007	1,61.93	2,36.56	••	1,46.08	
rigation Project	2007-2008	3,65.26	3,10.77		85.08	
C 3	2008-2009	7,22.03	5,43.26		75.24	
		,	•			
nstitutional	2006-2007	1,95.25	1,67.73		85.90	
trengthening		<b>7</b> · -	,			
uch as data	2007-2008	18.15	7.45		41.05	
Collection						
lanning Design	2008-2009	3,67.87	1,69.19	••	45.99	••
nd Admn. etc.						
na rann. etc.						
mprovement of	2006-2007	89,82.49	77,16.33	••	85.90	
ld/existing	2007-2008	1,64,03.35	67,30.32		41.03	
hannels	2008-2009	1,93,13.16	88,82.72		45.99	••
laggal lift	2006-2007				0.35	••
rrigation Project	2007-2008	5.58	0.02	••	1.77	
	2008-2009	11.84	0.21			
Vater	2006-2007	2.44	2.10		86.06	
Development	2007-2008	84.35	22.30		41.03	
urvey and	2008-2009	42.87	19.71		45.98	
nvestigation						
C						
Shakhra Main	2006-2007	1,04,56.45	44,51.64		42.57	
ine	2007-2008	1,75,03.89	39,80.92		22.74	••
	2008-2009	20,05.30	6,26.03		31.22	
No danaan Molesi	2006 2007	11 00 20	4.20.72		29.74	
Dadupur Nalvi	2006-2007	11,09.39	4,29.73	••	38.74	••
	2007-2008	74,92.93	17,04.12	••	22.74	••
	2008-2009	27,78.33	8,67.36	••	31.22	••
lew Minor	2006-2007	18.37	15.78		85.90	
roject	2007-2008	1,33.49	54.77	••	41.03	••
10,000	2007-2009	13,35.17	6,14.09	••	45.99	••
	2000-2007	13,33.17	0,14.07	••	45.77	
welfth Finance	2006-2007					
Commission	2007-2008	21,17.82	8,68.91	••	41.02	
	2008-2009	19,49.72	8,96.73		45.99	
ICR Project	2006-2007	•				
CK I TOJECT	2006-2007		••		••	••
		1 02 69 95	22 27 04	••	21.22	••
	2008-2009	1,03,68.85	32,37.04	••	31.22	••

12. Suspense transaction: The expenditure under the Major head "2700-Major Irrigation" on account of "Multipurpose River Projects" includes Rs.3,06.02 lakhs booked under the head "Suspense".

The transactions under "Suspense" in the Major head during 2008-2009 together with the opening and closing balances were as follows:-

Sub-heads of Suspense	Opening	Debit	Credit	Closing	
	balance			balance	
	Debit +			Debit +	
	Credit -			Credit -	
		(In lakhs of rupee	s)		
Stock	+ 65.47	2,08.56	2,02.85	71.18	
Miscellaneous Works					
Advances	-37.95	97.46	87.54	-28.03	
Total	27.52	3,06.02	2,90.39	43.15	

13. The expenditure under the Major head "2700-Major Irrigation" on account of "Irrigation" during 2008-2009 was Rs.11,71.48 lakhs under the head "Suspense". The opening and closing balances were as follows:-

Sub-heads of Suspense	Opening balance Debit + Credit -	Debit	Credit	Closing balance Debit + Credit -
Stock **	- 9.44.27	(In lakhs of rupees) 6,88,02	6.71.26	-9.27.51
Miscellaneous Works Advances	-3.98.74	4,83.46	3,00.16	-2.15.44
Total	-13,43.01	11,71.48	9,71.42	-11,42.95

14. The expenditure under the Major head "2701-Medium Irrigation" during the year 2008-09 includes Rs.2.94 lakhs booked under the head suspense. The opening and closing balances were as follows:-

Sub-heads of Suspense	Opening balance Debit + Credit -	Debit	Credit	Closing balance Debit + Credit -	
	Credit	(In lakhs of rupe	es)	Credit	
Stock **	-76.83	1.38	0.48	-75.93	
Miscellaneous Works					
Advances	45.38	1.56	1.54	45.40	
Total	-31.45	2.94	2.02	-30.53	

<sup>\*\*</sup> Reasons for minus opening and closing balances under 'stock' are under investigation.

15. The expenditure under the Major head "4700-Capital Outlay on Major Irrigation" on account of "Bhakara Beas Management Board" during 2008-2009 was Rs.1,02.80 lakhs under the head "Suspense". The opening and closing balances were as follows:-

Subheads of Suspense	Opening	Debit	Credit	Closing	
-	balance			balance	
	Debit +			Debit +	
	Credit -			Credit -	
		(In lakhs of rupe	es)		
Stock *	+2,80.56	19.24	24.57	2,75.23	
Purchases	+2,28.09	5.60	4.34	2,29.35	
Miscellaneous Works					
Advances	1,39.54	33.03	34.07	1,38.50	
Workshop Suspense**	-7.53	44.93	44.93	-7.53	
Total	+6,40.66	1,02.80	1,07.91	6,35.55	

16. The expenditure under the Major head "4700-Capital Outlay on Major Irrigation" on account of "Irrigation" includes Rs.38,33.52 lakhs booked under the head "Suspense". The transactions under "Suspense" in this Major head during 2008-2009 together with the opening and closing balances were as follows:-

Sub-head of Suspense	Opening	Debit	Credit	Closing	
	balance			balance	
	Debit +			Debit +	
	Credit -			Credit -	
		(In lakhs of rupe	ees)		
Stock*	+9,10.38	1,28.53	1,40.04	8,98.87	
Miscellaneous Works					
Advances	+4,34.33	37,04.99	1,17,82.34	-76,43.02	
Total	+13,44.71	38,33.52	1,19,22.38	-67,44.15	

<sup>\*\*</sup> Reasons for minus opening and closing balances under 'workshop suspense' are under investigation.

The sub-head "Purchases" under the head "Suspense" should not have been operated from the year 1984-85. The irregularity had been pointed out to the State Government in the month of August 1985 and last reminder was issued in July 2009, reply was awaited (August 2009).

<sup>\*</sup> Reasons for plus opening and closing balances under 'stock' are under investigation.

17. The expenditure under the Major head "4701-Capital Outlay on Medium Irrigation" during the year 2008-09 includes Rs. 1,16,29.14 lakhs booked under the head "Suspense". The opening and closing balances were as follows:-

Sub-heads of Suspense	Opening balance Debit + Credit -	Debit	Credit	Closing balance Debit + Credit -	
		(In lakhs of rupe	ees)		
Stock	9,64.43	3,59.62	1,57.51	11,66.54	
Miscellaneous Works Advances	1,06,80.49	1,12,69.52	1,14,88.86	1,04,61.15	
Total	1,16,44.92	1,16,29.14	1,16,46.37	1,16,27.69	

18. No expenditure relating to the Major head "4711-Capital Outlay on Flood Control Project" was booked under the head "Suspense". The opening and closing balances under this Major head during 2008-2009 were as follows:-

Sub-heads of Suspense	Opening balance Debit + Credit -	Debit	Credit	Closing balance Debit + Credit -	
		(In lakhs of rupee	es)		
Stock *	-1,80.70			-1,80.70	
Miscellaneous Works Advances *	-27.54			-27.54	
Total	-2,08.24			-2,08.24	

<sup>\*</sup> Reasons for minus opening and closing balances under 'Stock' and 'Miscellaneous Works Advances' are under investigation.

# **Grant No. 15-Concld.**

19. The expenditure under the Major head "4801-Capital Outlay on Power Project" includes Rs. 27.47 lakhs booked under the head "Suspense". The transactions under "Suspense" in this Major head during 2008-2009 together with the opening and closing balances were as follows:-

Sub-head of Suspense	Opening	Debit	Credit	Closing	
	balance			balance	
	Debit +			Debit +	
	Credit -			Credit -	
		(In lakhs of rupees)			
Stock *	-10,94.77			-10,94.77	
Miscellaneous Works					
Advances *	-5,83.46	27.47	25.65	- 5,81.64	
Total	-16,78.23	27.47	25.65	- 16,76.41	

<sup>\*</sup> Reasons for *minus* opening and closing balances under 'stock' and 'Miscellaneous Works Advances' are under investigation.

# Grant No. 16

# **Grant No. 16 - Industries**

Total grant or

Actual

Saving -

	appropriation e	expenditure In thousands	of rupees)
Revenue:	(-	in thousands	of rupees)
Major Heads-			
2057 - Supplies and Disposals			
2810 - New and Renewable Energy			
2851 - Village and Small Industries			
2852 - Industries			
2853 - Non ferrous Mining and metallurgical Indus	tries		
3425 - Other Scientific Research			
3475 - Other General Economic Services			
Voted -			
Original 1,05,02,61			
	1,05,02,61	94,78,66	-10,23,95
Supplementary			
Amount surrendered during the year			
(March 2009)			10,27,99
Charged -			
Original 40			
	40		-40

Supplementary

Total grant or Actual Saving appropriation expenditure (In thousands of rupees) Amount surrendered during the year (March 2009) 40 Capital: Major Heads-4859 - Capital Outlay on Telecommunication and **Electronic Industries** 4885 - Other Capital Outlay on Industries and Minerals Voted -Original 82,42,00 82,42,00 82,41,80 -20 Supplementary Amount surrendered during the year (March 2009) 20 Notes and comments :-

#### **Revenue:**

### **Voted Grant**

- 1. Against the available saving of Rs. 10,23.95 lakhs, surrender of Rs. 10,27.99 lakhs on 31 March 2009 proved unrealistic.
- 2. Saving occurred mainly under the following heads (partly offset by excess under certain others). Saving occurred mainly under:-
- 2851- Village and Small Industries
- 103- Handloom Industries-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
93-	Reimbursement o	of one time Rebate @ sale of (100% C.S.S)-		(In lakhs of ru	ipees)
	O	5,50.00			
	R	-5,50.00			
	Entire provision wa	as surrendered due to non receipt of	fresh propo	osals.	
92-	Integrated Handl	oom Development Scheme-			
	О	1,18.70			
	R	-1,18.70			
102-	Small Scale Indus	stries-			
90-	Grant of investme	ent subsidy to industrial units-			
	O	4,50.00			
	R	-4,50.00			
	Entire provision in	the above two cases was surrendere	d due to no	n-receipt of cla	nims.
84-	Financial Assistar Development Par	nce for Gem and Jewellery k at Gurgaon-			
	0	50.00			
	R	-50.00			

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
				(In lakhs of ru	pees)
85-	Industrial Infrastri (IIUS)-	ucture Upgradation Scheme			
	O	50.00			
				••	
	R	-50.00			
87-	National Program	me on Rural Industrialisation-			
	0	25.00			
	R	-25.00			
]	Entire provision in	the above three cases was surrender	ed due to n	on-receipt of no	ew proposals.
789-	Special Componer	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
97-	PMRY-Special co	ncession to Scheduled Castes-			
	0	3,25.00			
			••	••	
	R	-3,25.00			
99-	Special Incentive Scheduled Castes	of Investment Subsidy to beneficiaries-			
	O	1,40.00			
	_			••	
	R	-1,40.00			

	Head		Total	Actual	Saving -
			grant	expenditure	
00	G '11 4'			(In lakhs of r	upees)
98-	Special Incentive Scheduled Castes	of Interest Subsidy to			
	0	60.00			
	R	-60.00			
of alo	Entire provision in its ims from the quarte	the above three cases was surrende	red through	h reappropriati	on due to non-receipt
or cra	inns from the quart	ers concerned.			
800-	Other expenditur	e-			
98-	Prime Minister R	ozgar yojna -			
	O	2,40.00			
	R	-2,40.00			
	Entire provision w	as surrendered through reappropriati	on due to c	elosure of the s	cheme.
93-	Mukhya Mantri (	Gramin Rozgar Yojna-			
	О	30.00			
	R	-30.00			
	Entire massisies se		الماسية		1

Entire provision was surrendered through reappropriation due to non receipt of claims under Mukhya  $Mantri\,Rozgar\,Yojna$ .

105- Khadi and Village Industries-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Saving -
98-	Additional Staff f Board, Haryana-	or Village and Khadi		(111 1011111) 01 1	<b></b>
	0	6,16.00			
			4,97.68	4,97.68	
	R	-1,18.32			
	An amount of Rs. 1	,18.32 lakhs was surrendered due	to receipt of	less claims.	
2810-	New and Renewa	ble Energy			
02-	Solar-				
789-	Special Compone	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
99-	Shikshadeep sche for SC students-	me on led based Solar Laterns			
	O Reasons for the nor	n-utilisation of the entire provision	30.00 have not be	 en intimated (A	-30.00 August 2009).
2852-	Industries				
80-	General-				
789-	Special Compone	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
99-	Enterprenure Dev Scheduled Castes	eopment Programme for beneficiaries-			
	O	35.00			
			9.99	9.71	-0.28
	R	-25.01			

Anticipated saving of Rs. 25.01 lakhs was due to receipt of less claims than anticipated.

### 3. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 2851- Village and Small Industries 800-Other expenditure-94-Incentive for Freight Subsidy to Export Oriented Units-O 11,50.00 14,46.70 14,46.70 R 2,96.70

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to clear pending claims.

- 001- Direction and Administration
- 98- Census-cum-Sample Survey of Small Scale Units

O 41.00

73.08 73.29 +0.21

R 32.08

Provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on payment of honorarium for census work (Rs. 31.31 lakhs), revision of pay scales (Rs. 6.03 lakhs) was offset by less expenditure under office expenses (Rs. 6 lakhs) and travel expenses (Rs.0.26 lakh).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess +
2810-	New and Renewa	ble Energy		(III Takiis Of Te	ipees)
02-	Solar-				
101-	Grid Interactive a Power-	nd Distributed Renewable			
99-		a- Conventional Energy Source-			
99-	Normal Plan-				
	O	4,08.50			
			6,16.22	6,46.22	+30.00
	R	2,07.72			

Provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on providing Solar Lanterns to students under Shikshadeep Solar Lanterns and Street Lighting Programme.

Reasons for excess expenditre of Rs. 30 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 3425- Other Scientific Research
- 60- Others-
- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 97- Grant-in-aid to Science and Technology Council-

O 1,00.00

3,05.43 3,05.43 ...

R 2,05.43

Provision was augmented through reappropriation to meet enhanced cost of construction of office building at Panchkula.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	_
2852-	Industries			(III Iulius of I	apecs)
80-	General-				
001-	Direction and Ad	ministration-			
92-	Development Pro Industry Centres-	gramme Staff for the District			
	O	7,85.10			
			9,46.46	9,43.80	-2.66
	R	1,61.36			

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary (Rs. 1,42.57 lakhs), dearness allowance (Rs. 44.43 lakhs) and medical reimbursement (Rs.10.19 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on rent, rate and taxes (Rs. 8.19 lakhs) and motor vehicle (Rs.6.26 lakhs).

# 99- Headquarter staff-

O 2,80.43

3,57.90 3,59.54 +1.64

R 77.47

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales (Rs. 77.65 lakhs), clearance of pending bills of leave travel concession (Rs. 1.64 lakhs) and contractual service (Rs. 0.84 lakh) was partly offset by less expenditure on medical reimbursement (Rs. 1.16 lakhs).

### 98- District staff-

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales (Rs. 37.63 lakhs) and payment of ex-gratia to the families of deceased employees (Rs. 2.98 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving - ipees)
97-	Block Level Exten	sion Officers-			
	О	58.64			
			84.99	84.82	-0.17
	R	26.35			

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to employees (Rs. 23.83 lakhs) and ex-gratia to the families of deceased employees (Rs. 2.50 lakhs).

- 2853- Non ferrous Mining and metallurgical Industries
- 02- Regulation and Development of Mines-
- 001- Direction and Administration-
- 98- Development of Mines and Minerals in the State for mineral exploration & mineral concession-

O 2,67.50

3,57.74 3,62.63 +4.89

R 90.24

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to employees (Rs. 91.14 lakhs), clearance of pending bills of indoor patients (Rs. 5.07 lakhs) and ex-gratia to the families of deceased employees (Rs. 3.82 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to economy measures (Rs. 7.94 lakhs).

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 4.89 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 3475- Other General Economic Services
- 106- Regulation of Weights and Measures-

Grant No. 16- Contd.

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			grant	expenditure	
				(In lakhs of r	upees)
98-	Establishment Exp	enditure-			
	O	99.53			
			1,59.54	1,59.66	+0.12
	R	60.01			

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to employees (Rs. 39.77 lakhs), installation of five new digital laboratories (Rs. 19 lakhs) and more expenditure on petrol, oil and lubricants (Rs. 1.11 lakhs).

2057- Supplies and Disposals

101- Purchase-

99- Purchase Organisation-

O 1,10.52

1,38.89 1,39.34 +0.45

R 28.37

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on payment of revised pay scales to employees (Rs. 32.60 lakhs) was partly offset by saving due to receipt of less claims of medical reimbursement (Rs. 2.65 lakhs).

6. *Industrial Loan Fund:*-This fund was created by the composite State of Punjab in 1960-61 and is being continued as a revolving fund in the Public Account to finance industries in the private sector.

The amount by which the Fund is required to be augmented during the year is provided for in the grant under the head "Transfer to Industrial Loan Fund" subordinate to the Major head - "2851 - Village and Small Industries - 102 - Small Scale Industries". There was no such provision during the year. There was no transaction during the year 2008-09 under the Major head - "2851- Village and Small Industries" on this account.

Loan granted under the "State Aid to Industries Act, 1935" are in the first instance brought to account under "102-Small Scale Industries- Loans under the State Aid to Industries Act, 1935" subordinate to the Major head - "6851-Loans for Village and Small Industries".

The expenditure is subsequently transferred to the fund before the close of the accounts of the year. The recoveries of Rs.0.03 lakh effected during the year against these loans under the Major Head-"6851-Loans for Village and Small Industries" were credited to the Fund.

There was a balance of Rs. 7,45.79 lakhs in the fund at the end of March 2009.

An account of transactions of the Fund appears under the major head "8229-Development and Welfare Funds -106 Industrial Development Funds" is included in the Statement No. 16 of the Finance Accounts 2008-09.

\_\_\_\_\_

### Grant No. 17

# Grant No. 17 - Agriculture

Total grant or Actual Saving appropriation expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

### **Revenue:**

Major Heads-

2401 - Crop Husbandry

2402 - Soil and Water Conservation

2415 - Agricultural Research and Education

2435 - Other Agricultural Programmes

2702 - Minor Irrigation

2705 - Command Area Development

Voted -

Original 4,60,54,31

5,60,20,13 4,95,66,91 -64,53,22

Supplementary 99,65,82

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 39,31,92

Charged -

Original 25,00

25,00 1,82 -23,18

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 22,95

Notes and comments:-

#### **Voted Grant**

- 1. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 64,53.22 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 99,65.82 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.
- 2. Saving occurred mainly under the following heads (partly offset by excess under certain others). Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure Saving - (In lakhs of rupees)

- 2401- Crop Husbandry
- 109- Extension and Farmers' Training-
- 80- Scheme for Rashtriya Krishi Vikas Yojna-

O 17,22.00 S 79,90.00

61,03.00 60,23.00

-80.00

R -36,09.00

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to meet the expenditure on *Rashtriya Krishi Vikas Yojna* proved excessive in view of the surrender of Rs. 36,09 lakhs through reappropriation due to non-release of subsidy by the Government of India.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 80 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

81- Scheme for Promotion of Sustainable Agriculture Strategic Initiatives-

O 8,00.00

4,34.53 4,36.40 +1.87

R -3,65.47

	Reduction	in provison	through	reappropriation	was	due	to	sanction	of	less	amount	by	the
Gover	nment.												
	Head				T	otal		Actua			ving -		
					gı	rant		expendit			a)		
97-	Scheme for	Agriculture	Extension	Training				(In lakhs	OI I	upee	5)		
<i>71</i> -	Services to	•	LAtension	Training									
	O	24,10	).75										
	S	7,94.6	4		3	31,20	.19	30,63	3.51	-	-56.68		
	R	-85.2	20										
99-	Agricultura	ıl demonstrati	on and pr	opaganda-									
	O	6,00.	83										
	S	1,43.0	02		6,5	53.33	3	6,45.4	C		-7.93		
	R	-90.5	52										
	The provisi	on allamente	d in the	hove two cases	through	ah ei	ınn	lamantars	7 001	timat	es to cov	or n	nore

The provision augmented in the above two cases through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary due to revision in the pay scales proved excessive in view of the surrender through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant partly offset by excess expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision in the pay scales.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 56.68 lakhs and Rs. 7.93 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

82- Scheme for increasing productivity of Major Crops in Productivity Blocks of Haryana-

99- Normal Plan-

O 27.00

2.00 2.00 ...

R -25.00

Reduction in provison through reappropriastion was due to cut imposed on plan outlay.

- 119- Horticulture and Vegetable Crops-
- 69- Scheme for National Horticulture Mission-

O	1,00.00			
S	6,47.54	8,69.21	2,21.67	-6,47.54
R	1,21.67			

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation with a view to avail of more funds from Government of India proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 6,47.54 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Saving -
73-	Improvement of A	Agriculture Statistics-		`	1 /
	O	60.00			
			21.21	21.21	
	R	-38.79			
lakhs).	_	vision through reappropriation was	mainly d	ue to posts ke	ept vacant (Rs. 35.10
105-	Manures and Ferti	lizers-			
85-	Scheme for the Madeficiency in the S	anaging the Micro Nutrients oil-			
99-	Normal Plan-				
	O	5,00.00			
	R	-5,00.00			
89-		thening and Modernization of			
	O	50.00			
	R	-50.00			

Entire provision in the above two cases was surrendered through reappropriation due to non-sanction of the scheme by the Government.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Saving -			
92-	Scheme for setting of Pesticides laboratory in the State-			(222 222222) 07 2	apolo,			
99-	Normal Plan-							
	O	1,20.00						
	R	-48.35	71.65	70.73	-0.92			
Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 36.69 lakhs) and less amount sanctioned by the Government (Rs. 11.66 lakhs).								
789-	Special Component Plan for Schedule Castes-							
97-	Scheme for Rashtriya Krishi Vikas Yojna for Scheduled Castes-							
	О	4,00.00						
	R	-4,00.00	••					
108-	Commercial Crops-							
83-	Scheme for the popularization of Hybrid Cotton Seed Production and Hybrid Cotton Cultivation amongst SC farmers-							
	О	3,05.00						
	R	-3,05.00						

Entire provision in the above two cases remained unutilised due to non-sanction of the scheme by the Government.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -		
86-	Implementation of Integrated Scheme of Oil Se		grun	(In lakhs of rupees)			
	Pulses, Oil Palm						
99-	Normal Plan-						
	O	12,00.00					
			9,60.42	9,64.66	+4.24		
	R	-2,39.58	,	,			
91-	Maximising Production of Cotton-Intensive and Technology mission on cotton under mini mission-II-						
99-	Normal Plan-						
	О	6,15.00					
			5,23.63	5,23.40	-0.23		
	R	-91.37	3,23.03	3,23.10	0.23		
113-	Agricultural Engineering-						
84-	Scheme for Agriculture Mechanization in Haryana Custom Hiring-						
	O	3,50.00					
			2,84.00	2,84.02	+0.02		
	R	-66.00	2,04.00	2,04.02	⊤0.02		

Reduction in provision through reappropriation in the above three cases was due to sanction of less amount by the Government.

107- Plant Protection-

	Head		Total grant	Actual Saving - expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)
93-		and Scientific Storage of Food Gr y and Scheduled Caste Farmers (S		(in immis of tupees)
99-	Normal Plan-			
	O	1,10.00		
	R	-60.00	50.00	50.00
	Reduction in pro	vision through reappropriation wa	as due to less o	demand received under the scheme.
800-	Other expenditu	re-		
98-	Scheme for Mair Residential Build	ntenance of Official and		
	0	90.00		
			46.00	46.00
	R	-44.00	40.00	40.00
Gover	Reduction in punment of India.	provision through reappropriatio	n mainly due	e to release of less funds by the
2705-	Command Area	Development-		
190-	Assistance to Pu	blic Sector and Other		
95-	Area Developme Area-	ent Programme (CAD) for Canal		
	O	76,07.00		
			65,76.00	65,76.00
	R	-10,31.00		

Govern	-	vision through reappropriation	was due to sa	anction of less	grant-in-aid by	the	
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -		
2402-	Soil and Water Co	nservation		(III Takiis of Te	.pees)		
102-	Soil Conservation-						
86- 99-	Pilot Project for the reclamation of Water Logged Areas in Bhiwani and Jhajjar District-						
77-	Normal Plan- O	4,15.00					
	R	-97.97	3,17.03	1,05.89	-2,11.14		
Govern	nment.	ovision through reappropriation all saving of Rs. 2,11.14 lakhs	·		·	the	
2415-	Agricultural Resea	arch and Education					
01-	Crop Husbandry-						
789-	Special Componer	nt Plan for Scheduled Castes-					
99-		e Training and Education to garding Agricultural Research-					
	O		1,60.00		-1,60.00		
	Reasons for the no	on-utilisation of funds have not b	been intimated	(August 2009).			
3. Ex	cess occurred main	ly under:-					
	Head		Total grant	Actual I expenditure akhs of rupees	Excess +		
2401-	Crop Husbandry		(-11 1	or rapoos,	,		
111-	Agricultural Econo	omics and Statistics-					

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving - spees)
92-	National Agricu	lture Insurance Scheme-			1/
99-	Normal Plan-				
	0	2,35.00			
	R	2,39.21	4,74.21	4,74.22	+0.01
	The provision wa	as augmented through reappropria	tion mainly to	clear the pend	ing bills of subsidy.
99-	Statistical cell-				
	O	73.12			
	R	26.25	99.37	99.34	-0.03
108-	Commercial Cro	ps-			
98-	High Yielding V (NR)-	arieties Programme in Haryana			
	0	7,91.76			
			10 06 76	10 20 10	+21.42
	R	2,15.00	10,00.70	10,28.18	+21. <b>4</b> 2
94-	Sugarcane Devel	opment in Haryana (NR)-			
	O	2,62.90			
	R	65.39	3,28.29	3,19.65	-8.64

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Saving -
95-	Scheme for Integ Haryana-	rated Sugarcane Development in		(III Idikiis Of I	upees)
	0	1,64.76			
	R	48.69	2,13.45	2,07.51	-5.94
97-	Intensification of Programme-	Agriculture Production			
	О	1,51.32			
	R	38.71	1,90.03	1,83.67	-6.36
99-	Scheme for the Ir	ntensive Agriculture Programme			
	O	71.45			
	R	29.57	1,01.02	95.53	-5.49
92-		action -New Sugarcane neme in Non Factory Zone Area-			
	О	81.80			
	R	30.17	1,11.97	1,05.19	-6.78

105- Manures and Fertilizers-

	Head		Total grant	Actual Excess + expenditure Saving - (In lakhs of rupees)		
97-	Scheme for the Maintenance of soil and Water Testing Laboratories at Sub-Divisional Level-			(211 2111111111111111111111111111111111	r/	
	O	5,86.30				
			7,95.37	7,74.23	-21.14	
	R	2,09.07				
119-	Horticulture and	Vegetable Crops-				
98-	Scheme for Settin	ng up of Directorate of				
	О	5,19.62				
			6,40.60	6,40.60		
	R	1,20.98	0,40.00	0,40.00		
97-	Scheme for Vario	ous Horticulture Activities in				
	О	3,35.80				
			3,81.39	3,81.39		
	R	45.59	3,01.37	3,01.37		
99-	Development of landscape and flo	horticulture and improvement of oriculture-				
	О	1,12.40				
			1 40 46	1.40.50	.0.04	
	R	28.06	1,40.46	1,40.50	+0.04	
107-	Plant Protection-					

	Head		Total grant	Actual Excess + expenditure Saving - (In lakhs of rupees)		
97-	Scheme for Integ	rated Plant Protection-		(III lukiis of ruj	pees	
	0	2,25.00				
			3,25.16	3,25.91	+0.75	
	R	1,00.16				
96-	Strengthening of	Plant Protection Programme-				
	О	2,21.30				
			3,17.41	3,17.83	+0.42	
	R	96.11				
98-	Scheme for the ir Programme in Ha	ntensification of Plant protection aryana-				
	O	1,28.70				
			1,65.63	1,57.01	-8.62	
	R	36.93				
99-	Plant Protection (	Operation-				
	О	1,86.90				
			2,12.54	2,11.84	-0.70	
	R	25.64	_,	<del>-</del> ,	55	

001- Direction and Administration-

99-	Head Headquarter staff-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	_
	0	1,96.16			
	R	84.94	2,81.10	2,77.31	-3.79

The provision in the above sixteen cases was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of the pay scales and to clear the pending bills of travelling allowances, ex-gratia and medical reimbursement.

Reasons for final excess of Rs. 21.42 lakhs in the second case and saving of Rs. 21.14 lakhs in the eighth case have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 789- Special Component Plan for Schedule Castes-
- 99- Scheme for Safe and Scientific Storage of Foodgrains by Scheduled Castes Farmers-

O 40.00

1,00.00 1,00.00 .. R 60.00

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to clear the pending bills of subsidy.

- 113- Agricultural Engineering-
- 96- Scheme for Agriculture Engineering Service-

O 1,90.90

2,33.61 2,33.82 +0.21 R 42.71

The provision was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of the pay scales.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	•
109-	Extension and Farm	ners' Training-			
	Scheme for Nationa (100% CSS)-	al Project on Organic Farming			
	O				
	R	29.95	29.95	29.95	

The provision was made through reappropriation to clear the pending bills of subsidy as the amount was sanctioned by the Government of India.

- 2402- Soil and Water Conservation
- 102- Soil Conservation-
- 99- Scheme for the Soil Conservation and Water Management on Agricultural Land in Haryana-

O 8,80.82

11,07.30 10,83.25 -24.05 R 2,26.48

The provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of the pay scales proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 24.05 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

88- Scheme for Soil Conservation on watershed basis in the sub-mountaineous area of the State-

O 80.00

2,06.46 1,96.95 -9.51 R 1,26.46

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to clear pending bills of 'Works' (Rs. 1,04.70 lakhs) and more payment on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of the pay scales (Rs. 22.33 lakhs).

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 9.51 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving - upees)
80-	Scheme for Provi Water Saving Tea	dingAssistance on Adoption of chnology-			
	О	2,25.00			
			3,32.55	3,02.20	-30.35
	R	1,07.55	2,22.00	2,32.20	2 312 2

The provision augmented through reappropriation to clear the pending bills of subsidy proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 30.35 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

98- Scheme for special Reclamation and Soil Conservation of Saline Alkaline soil-

O 2,53.28

3,11.08 3,03.03 -8.05 R 57.80

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of the pay scales.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 8.05 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009)).

- 101- Soil Survey and Testing-
- 99- Scheme for the Land Use Soil Survey in Haryana-

O 87.78

1,49.71 1,20.74 -28.97 R 61.93

2702- Minor Irrigation

02- Ground water-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	Saving -	
005-	Investigation-			`	• /	
99-	Scheme for Development of ground water and Implementation of various NABARD schemes in the State-					
	0	4,44.60				
	R	1,44.71	5,89.31	5,81.55	-7.76	

The provision in the above two cases augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision in the pay scales proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 28.97 lakhs in the first case and 7.76 lakhs in the later case; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### **Defective Budgeting**

R

4. Two cases of injudicious reappropriation issued by the Finance Department are discussed below:-

	Head		Total grant (Ir	Actual expenditure a lakhs of rupees	Saving -
2401-	Crop Husbandry		(11	rams of rapee.	,,
119-	Horticulture and V	Vegetable Crops-			
72-	Scheme on Micro	Irrigation (sharing basis part II)-			
	O	80.00			
	S	3,90.62			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation for meeting the expenditure of State share against Government of India's share under the scheme proved injudicious in view of the huge saving of Rs. 3,90.62 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

8,34.97

4,44.35

-3,90.62

### 2415- Agricultural Research and Education

3,64.35

	Head		Total appropriation	•	Saving -
01-	Crop Husbandry-			(In lakhs of ru	apees)
277-	Education-				
99-	Grants-in-aid to I	Haryana Agricultural University-			
99-	Normal Plan-				
	O	32,27.00			
			35,35.92	32,89.19	-2,46.73
	R	3,08.92	33,33.92	32,09.19	-2, <del>4</del> 0.73

The provision augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales (Rs.1606 lakhs) partly offset by saving due to less expenditure on 'Other Charges' (Rs. 1295 lakhs) proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 2,46.73 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### **Charged Appropriation**

5. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total Actual Saving appropriation expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)					
2401-	Crop Husbandr	y	`	1	,			
001-	Direction and Administration-							
99-	Headquarter staff-							
	0	16.00						
	R	-14.55	1.45	1.23	-0.22			

Detailed reasons for the total saving of Rs. 14.77 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

### Grant No. 18

## **Grant No. 18 - Animal Husbandry**

Total grant or Actual Saving appropriation expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Heads-

2403 - Animal Husbandry

2404 - Dairy Development

Voted -

Original 2,47,03,51

2,54,75,15 2,47,98,29 -6,76,86

Supplementary 7,71,64

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 3,14,77

Charged -

Original 6,00

6,00 5,56 -44

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 44

Notes and comments :-

#### **Voted Grant**

1. In view of the overall saving Rs. 6,76.86 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 7,71.64 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.

	Saving was the ne red mainly under:	et result of saving under certain -	n heads a	and exces	ss under ce	ertain others.	Saving
	Head		Total grant	ex	ctual penditure as of rupees	Saving -	
2403-	- Animal Husband	dry		(III Iakii	is of rupees	· <i>)</i>	
789-	Special Compon	ent Plan for Scheduled Castes-					
94-	_	bloyment Opportunities to S.C. Live Stock Units for Scheduled					
	O	34,66.00					
			4,35.	19 4.	,35.18	-0.01	
	R	-30,30.81					
	Saving of Rs. 30	0,30.81 lakhs was due to revision	n in the S	tate Plan	allocation.		
95-		Strengthening of Existing Pigger sar for Schedule Castes-	ry Farm a	ıt			
	О	4,10.00					
	R	-4,10.00					
98-		blishment of Dairy units of 2 For Scheduled Castes-					
	O	3,50.00					
	R	-3,50.00	•	•	••	••	
	Entire provision	n in the above two cases remain	ed un-uti	ilised due	to revisio	n of schedule	d caste

Entire provision in the above two cases remained un-utilised due to revision of scheduled caste component plan of the department.

	Head		Total	Actual	Saving -
			grant	expenditure (In lakhs of r	unees)
101-	Veterinary Service	ces and Animal Health-		(	
70-	-	structure Construction / Re- ne State under RIDF - VIII-			
	0	22,10.00			
	R	-15,88.47	6,21.53	6,21.53	
Agric	-	15,88.47 lakhs was due to less Development (NABARD).	release of	funds by the	National Bank for
76-	Scheme for Assis Diseases-	stance to State for Control of			
	O	4,60.00			
			3,44.03	3,44.03	
	R	-1,15.97	3,44.03	3,44.03	••
	Saving of Rs. 1,15	5.97 lakhs was attributed to less re	elease of gra	nt by the Gove	rnment of India.
102-	Cattle and Buffal	o Development-			
79-	National Project	for cattle and Buffalo Breeding-			
	0	10,00.00			
	R	-10,00.00	••		
	Entire provision	remained un-utilised due to non re	elease of fun	ds by the Gove	ernment of India.
70-	Scheme for Estab	olishment of Hi-tech Dairy Units			
	0	7,50.00			
	R	-5,45.34	2,04.66	2,04.66	

	Reasons for saving of Rs. 5,45.34 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).						
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of a	•		
81-	Establishment of Development Bo	Haryana Livestock ard-			1		
	O	2,00.00					
	R	-1,00.00	1,00.00	1,00.00			
	Saving of Rs. 100	O lakh was due to less-release of	funds by the	Government of	of India.		
76-	Scheme for Assis Livestock Census	stance to States for Conduct of					
	0	2,00.00					
	D	52.11	1,46.89	1,43.64	-3.25		
	R	-53.11					
	Saving was main	ly due to non-release of funds by	the Governr	ment of India.			
104-	Sheep and Wool	Development-					
99-	District Staff-						
	O	83.20					
	R	-54.09	29.11	29.12	+0.01		
Dispe		4.08 lakhs was due to shifting o	f sheep cent	ral staff to Go	overnment Veterinary		
88-		rated Sheep and Wool ogramme-					
	0	30.00					
	R	-30.00					

Entire provision remained unutilised due to non release of funds by the Government of India.

Head Saving -Total Actual expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 97-Scheme for expansion of existing Sheep Breeding-cumexperimental extension of Hisar Dale Flock-O 59.30 29.22 29.22 R -30.08 Saving was due to transfer of staff in another scheme. 96-Scheme for the purchase of Wool for Wool Grading-cum-Marketing Centre, Loharu-O 25.00 4.00 4.00 R -21.00 Saving due to non-finalisation of auction work under the scheme. 2404- Dairy Development 789-Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-99-Special Employment to Educated Young Men/Women and S.C. of Rural Area under Dairy Development for Scheduled Castes-O 50.00 5.97 5.97 R -44.03 Saving of Rs. 44.03 lakhs was due to revision in the State Plan allocation.

3. Excess occurred mainly under:-Head Total Actual Excess + expenditure Saving grant (In lakhs of rupees) 2403- Animal Husbandry 102-Cattle and Buffalo Development-73-Scheme for Integrated Murrah Development-O 1,10.00 11,79.96 11,60.07 -19.89R 10,69.96

The provision was augmented through reappropriation due to revised rates in respect of incentive money and inclusion of buffaloes yielding 11Kg. and above milk per day.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 19.89 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

95- Scheme for Establishment of Intensive Cattle Development Projects at Ambala, Bhiwani, Jind,Pehowa & Sirsa-

O 12,71.00

20.71.16 20.66.18 -4.98

R 8,00.16

93- Scheme for the expansion of existing State Cattle Devlopment Project and Establishment of I.C.D.P. Narnaul-

O 2,73.80

8,01.77 8,37.51 +35.74 R 5,27.97

The provision in the above two cases was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees.

	Head		Total	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
			grant	(In lakhs of r	•
77-	Scheme for Anim	nal Health care in the State-			•
	0	1,60.00			
			3,99.81	3,99.81	
	R	2,39.81			
and n	-	vas augmented through reappropriating veterinary institutions.	riation for pro	oviding veterin	ary life saving drugs
94-	Gurgaon (Includi	Development Project Karnal & ing Frozen Semen Bank, e Delhi Milk scheme-			
	O	6,62.70			
			8,57.53	8,61.14	+3.61
	R	1,94.83			
99-	Hisar Cattle Farn	1-			
	O	1,99.00			

In the above two sub-heads the provision augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees.

3,00.63

2,98.65

-1.98

72- Scheme for Setting up of Pet Clinic-

1,01.63

R

O	50.00			
R	90.00	1,40.00	1,40.00	

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to complete the construction work of Pet Clinic at Panchkula.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	
98-	Reorganisation of Hisar-	Government Live-stock Farm,		`	
	О	1,51.00			
	R	56.70	2,07.70	2,08.06	+0.36
96-	Establishment of	State Cattle Breeding Project a	ıt Hisar-		
	0	3,21.70			
	R	79.32	4,01.02	3,76.97	-24.05
97-	Key Village Sche Programme-	me and Artificial Insemination			
	0	2,99.20			
	R	63.50	3,62.70	3,47.16	-15.54

The provision in the above three sub-heads was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees.

Reasons for saving in later two cases have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 101- Veterinary Services and Animal Health-
- 93- Conversion of Veterinary Dispensaries / Stockmen Centres into Hospital-cum-Breeding Centres-

O 23,50.00

33,19.81 33,26.44 +6.63 R 9,69.81

Total excess of Rs.9,76.44 lakhs mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees was partly offset by saving due to non-receipt of sanction from the Government (Rs. 3.51 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
94-	Opening of new	Veterinary Dispensaries-			
	O	10,40.65			
	R	4,27.54	14,68.19	14,39.20	-28.99

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was mainly to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales, payment of 40% arrear to the employees (Rs.4,08.70 lakhs) and reimbursement of indoor medical claims (Rs.19.09 lakhs).

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 28.99 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

81- Conversion of Veterinary Dispensaries/Stockmen Centres into Hospital-cum -Breeding Centres (Normal Plan)-

O 3,00.00

Total excess of Rs.3,96.99 lakhs was mainly due to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales, payment of arrears and posting of more staff to the scheme.

96- Veterinary Hospitals and Dispensaries-

O 15,16.80

19,26.59 18,93.62 -32.97

R 4,09.79

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was mainly to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 32.97 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

Head Total Actual Excess + expenditure Saving grant (In lakhs of rupees) 77-Construction/Renovation/Repair of Veterinary **Buildings-**O 10.00 3,23.50 3,23.50 R 3,13.50

The provision was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on setting up of Poly Clinic at Rohtak.

83- Opening of new Veterinary Dispensaries (Normal Plan)O 3,00.00

5,00.07 5,50.49 +50.42 R 2,00.07

Total excess of Rs. 2,50.49 lakhs was mainly due to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and posting of staff under the scheme.

98- Scheme for the Continuance of the Office of Distt. Animal Husbandry Office and creation of new Distt. Offices-

O 3,10.10

4,53.11 5,47.42 +94.31 R 1,43.01

The provision augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees proved inadequate in view of the excess of Rs. 94.31 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

Grant No. 18- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	
68-	Modernization of l Laboratories	Existing Vety Institutions &		(III IUKIIS OI I	upees
	O	10.00			
			1 00 00	1 00 00	
	R	90.00	1,00.00	1,00.00	
the sc	The provision was	as augmented through reappropr	riation for pr	oviding mode	rn equipments under
99-	Supervision -Distr	ict Animal Husbandry Offices-			
	O	96.40			
	R	51.80	1,48.20	1,47.26	-0.94
88-	Haryana Veterina	ry Vaccine Institution, Hisar-			
	O	1,28.59			
			1 - 2 0 1	4 44 00	
	R	35.25	1,63.84	1,64.99	+1.15
87-	Scheme for expans Vaccine Institute-	sion of Haryana Veterinary			
	O	1,12.70			
			1,46.37	1,44.28	-2.09
	R	33.67			

The provision in the above three cases was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees.

104- Sheep and Wool Development-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	•
98-	_	sion of existing and opening of pol Extension Centres-		`	1 /
	О	29.40			
	R	72.52	1,01.92	1,03.79	+1.87
restru	_	s augmented through reappropri tment, revision of pay scales and			_
95-	Establishment of 'Centre in Loharu-	Wool Grading-cum-Marketing			
	O	30.00			
	R	34.77	64.77	64.77	
revisi	•	as augmented through reapprop payment of 40% arrears to the		nly to cover 1	more expenditure on
789-	Special Componen	t Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
99-	Scheme for Anima Scheduled Castes-	ll Health Care in the State for			
	O	40.00			
			99.98	1,00.40	+0.42
	R	59.98			1.0
and n		s augmented through reappropriating veterinary institutions.	ation for pro	viding veterina	ary lite savings drugs
107-	Fodder and Feed D	Development-			
99-	Development of Fo	odder under Hisar Cattle Farm			

1,84.85 1,84.64 -0.21

(Permanent side)-

1,37.05

47.80

O

R

The provision was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees. Head Total Actual Excess + expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) Poultry Development-103-96-Scheme for the Strengthening of Government poultry farms (Sharing basis) Part II-O 32.30 32.30 R 32.30 The provision was made through reappropriation with a view to availing of funds from the Government of India for strengthening of Poultry Farms at Hisar. 113- Administrative Investigation and Statistics-96-Scheme for Sample Survey Estimation of Production of Milk, Eggs, Wool & Meat / Fodder & Grasses/Assesment Development Project (50:50)-O 80.00 79.63 1,11.62 +31.99R -0.37Reasons for the excess of Rs. 31.99 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009). 97-Establishment of Agricultural Human Resources **Development Project-**O 29.30 58.21 58.01 -0.20 R 28.91

001-	Head  Direction and Adm	inistration-	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Excess + upees)
98-	Re-organisation of	Headquarters Office of			
	Director, Animal H	lusbandry-			
	O	56.06			
			77.25	77.25	
	R	21.19			

The provision in the above two cases was augmented through reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees.

- 2404- Dairy Development
- 102- Dairy Development Projects-
- 98- Special Employment to Educated Young men / Women of Rural areas under Dairy

Development-

O 1,94.50

S 12.86 2,73.81 2,79.62 +5.81

R 66.45

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation mainly to cover more expenditure on salary, dearness allowance and payment of 40% arrears to the employees due to revision of pay scales and establishment of mini dairy units for providing self employment opportunities to the rural unemployed youths.

### **Defective Budgeting**

4. A case of injudicious reappropriation issued by the Finance Department is discussed below:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

- 2403- Animal Husbandry
- 101- Veterinary Services and Animal Health-

Grant No. 18- Concld.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Saving -
95-	Continuance of Dispensaries-	Veterinary Hospital and		(	
	O	28,35.20			
	S	7,58.24	42,97.05	36,44.32	-6,52.73
	R	7,03.61			

Augmentaion of provision through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary, dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales and payment of 40% arrears to the employees proved to be injudicious in view of the saving of Rs. 6,52.73 lakhs under the sub-head; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### Grant No. 19

### Grant No. 19 - Fisheries

Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Heads-

2405 Fisheries

2415 - Agricultural Research and Education

Voted -

Original 20,94,90

22,27,79 21,54,11 -73,68

Supplementary 1,32,89

Amount surrendered during the year

59,68

Notes and comments :-

(March 2009)

- 1. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 73.68 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 1,32.89 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved excessive.
- 2. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under certain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

2405- Fisheries

101- Inland fisheries-

77- Scheme for Establishment of National fisheries Development Board-

O 2,10.00

10.29 10.29 ...

R -1,99.71

#### Grant No. 19- Contd.

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to release of less grants-in-aid by the Government of India.

Head Total Saving -Actual expenditure grant (In lakhs of rupees) 83-Scheme for the Development of water logged Area in Aquaculture Estate-O 41.20 14.17 14.17 -27.03 R

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-disbursement of subsidy to the beneficiaries for want of clear land title.

- 109- Extension and Training-
- 98- Scheme for Education, Training and Extension-

O 25.00

.. .. ..

R -25.00

Entire provision remained unutilised due to non release of funds by the Government of India.

3. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

2405- Fisheries

- 101- Inland fisheries-
- 92- Scheme for the Intensive Fisheries Development programme-

O 3,89.30

S 83.50

5,73.27 5,73.29 +0.02

R 1,00.47

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary, arrears due to revision of pay scales and payment of pending dearness allowance.

## Grant No. 19- Concld.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Excess +
96-	Scheme for Fish Culture of Carps-			(III Iuliis of I	apees
	0	1,01.50			
	R	56.98	1,58.48	1,58.51	+0.03
95-	Scheme for the Es	tablishment of Fish Seed Farm	18-		
	0	91.15			
	R	19.79	1,10.94	1,10.94	
94-		evelopment of Lake and			
	O	33.60			
		11.06	44.66	44.69	+0.03
	R	11.06			

The provision in the above three sub-heads was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salaries, arrear of pay and payment of dearness allowance to the staff.

### Grant No. 20

### **Grant No. 20 - Forest**

Total grant or Actual Excess+ appropriation expenditure Saving -(In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Heads-

2402 - Soil and Water Conservation

2406 - Forestry and Wild Life

Voted -

Original 1,75,57,49

1,90,96,51 1,92,73,26 +1,76,75

Supplementary 15,39,02

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 97,79

Charged -

Original 50,00

50,00 35,35 -14,65

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 14,20

Capital:

Major Head-

Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -	
4406 - Capital Outlay on Forestr	ry and Wild Life		(In thousands	of rupees)	
Voted -					
Original					
		1,37,0	0 1,37,00		
Supplementary	1,37,00				
Amount surrendered during the y	ear			Nil	
Notes and comments :-					
Revenue:					

### **Voted Grant**

- 1. The expenditure exceeded the grant by Rs. 1,76,75,027; the excess requires regularisation.
- 2. In view of the overall excess of Rs.1,76.75 lakhs, surrender of Rs.97.79 lakhs on 31 March, 2009 proved injudicious.
- 3. In view of the overall excess of Rs.1,76.75 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs.15,39.02 lakhs obtained in March 2009 proved inadequate.
- 4. Excess was the net result of excess under certain heads and saving under certain others. Excess occurred mainly under:-

	Head	Total grant	Actual Excess + expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)
2406-	Forestry and Wild Life		(III luxiis of rupees)
01-	Forestry-		
102-	Social and Farm Forestry-		

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Excess + upees)
70-	Integrated Natural Resource development and poverty reduction project- O 48,82.00			`	1
	·	10,02100	53,20.00	55,84.32	+2,64.32
	R	4,38.00			

Total excess of Rs. 7,02.32 lakhs was due to more expenditure owing to increase in the rates of wages (Rs.3,95.40 lakhs) and revision in the pay scales (Rs.42.60 lakhs).

76- Social and Farm Forestry Scheme-

O 6,86.00

7,72.72 7,72.72 ...

R 86.72

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on maintenance and minor works due to increase in rates of wages from Rs.98/- to Rs.135/-.

94- Survey Demarcation and Settlement of Forest area-

O 77.02

85.02 85.02 .

R 8.00

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on 'minor works' due to purchase of Global Positioning System in Aravali Hills Area.

001- Direction and Administration-

99- Headquarter Staff-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Excess +
98-	Establishment Expenses-			(III lakiis oi i	upees)
	О	3,47.98			
			3,47.23	4,60.77	+1,13.54
	R	-0.75			
	Reasons for the ex	access of Rs.1,13.54 lakhs have not b	een intimat	ed (August 200	09).
070-	Communications	and Buildings-			
98-	Forest Communic	eation-			
	O	20.00			
			33.00	33.00	
	R	13.00			
	The provision was	augmented through reappropriatio	n for mainte	enance of old re	oad and path.
101-	Forest Conservati Regeneration-	on, Development and			
98-	-	Degraded Forests-			
	O	1,78.08			
			1,88.08	1,88.08	
	R	10.00			

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure owing to increase in rates of wages.

02- Environmental Forestry and Wild Life-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	Excess +
110-	Wild Life Preserv	ation-		(	
99-	Headquarter Staff	-			
	О	1,91.89			
			2,72.50	2,72.50	
	R	80.61			
	The provision wa	s augmented through reappropriati	on to cove	r more expend	liture on salaries and

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salaries and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales.

- 2402- Soil and Water Conservation
- 102- Soil Conservation-
- 91- Afforestation of Special sites, for Desert Control-

O 79.89

82.89 86.89 +4.00

R 3.00

Total excess of Rs. 7 lakhs was due to more expenditure on 'minor works' owing to increase in rates of wages.

5. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving grant expenditure
(In lakhs of rupees)

- 2406- Forestry and Wild Life
- 01- Forestry-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving -
102-	Social and Farm	n Forestry-		(III luxiis of te	ipees)
74-	Integrated Fores	st Protection-			
	O	2,67.00			
			53.72	53.71	-0.01
	R	-2,13.28			
Gover	Reduction in proment of India.	rovision through reappropriation w	vas due to 1	ate sanction of	f the scheme by the
91-	Community For	restry Project-			
	O	2,00.00			
			1,81.31	1,81.31	
	R	-18.69			
	Reduction in pro	ovision through reappropriation was	due to posts	kept vacant.	
68-	Revitalization o	f institutions in Aravali Hills-			
	O	2,00.00			
			1,81.95	1,81.95	
	R	-18.05			
	Reduction in pro	ovision through reappropriation was	due to less e	xpenditure on 'i	minor works'.
99-	Sowing and Pla	ntations-			
	O	40.00			
			22.65	22.75	+0.10
	R	-17.35			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to transfer of funds to other minor head 'Direction and Administration'.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
69-	State Resource M	lanagement Livelihood Project-			
	O	5.00			
	R	-5.00			
	Entire provision	remained unutilised due to non-imp	olementatio	on of the projec	t during the year.
800-	Other expenditure	e-			
99-	Payment of wate Deptartment for o	r charges to Irrigation canal water-			
	0	2,04.00			
			34.31	34.13	-0.18
	R	-1,69.69			
Govern	_	vision through reappropriation was n	nainly due	to non-receipt	of sanction from th

001-Direction and Administration-

99-Headquarter Staff-

99-Information Technology-

> O 1,50.00

> > 33.67 33.67

-1,16.33 R

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to less expenditure on computerization.

Total Actual Excess + Head grant expenditure Saving -(In lakhs of rupees) 789-Special Component Plan for Scheduled Castes-99-Forestry activities in Scheduled Castes Villages-O 8,00.00 7,52.62 7,53.45 +0.83-47.38 R

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to non-availability of land in Scheduled Castes villages.

101- Forest Conservation, Development and Regeneration-

99- Organisation, improvement and Extention of

Forests-

O 88.00

48.00 47.90 -0.10

R -40.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to transfer of funds to minor head 'Direction and Administration'.

105- Forest Produce-

99- Timber and other produce removed from forests

by Government Agency-

O 8,00.00

7,72.50 7,72.50 ...

R -27.50

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-purchase of Vehicles (Rs.21.13 lakhs) and less expenditure on minor works (Rs.6.37 lakhs).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
070-	Communications a	and Buildings-		(In lakhs of ru	ipees)
97-	Buildings-				
	O	2,50.00			
			2,35.77	2,35.21	-0.56
	R	-14.23			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-sanction of the scheme (Rs.41.91 lakhs) partly offset by excess expenditure on maintenance of old buildings (Rs.27.68 lakhs).

- 003- Education and Training-
- 98- Training of Personnel-

O 37.71

26.81 23.91 -2.90

R -10.90

Anticipated saving of Rs.10.90 lakhs was mainly due to less expenditure on training.

- 02- Environmental Forestry and Wild Life-
- 110- Wild Life Preservation-
- 91- Strengthening, Expansion and Improvement of Sancturies-

O

2,50.00

1,21.91 1,21.91

R -1,28.09

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less release of funds by the Government of India.

Head Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

93- Wild life Protection in Multiple use Area
O 1,00.00

92.00 92.00 ...

R -8.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was mainly due to non-receipt of sanction for purchase of Vehicles (Rs.5.05 lakhs).

- 2402- Soil and Water Conservation
- 102- Soil Conservation-
- 90- Soil Conservation on Water-shed basis for training, afforestation of special sites-

O 82.51

79.51 74.32 -5.19

R -3.00

Anticipated saving of Rs.3 lakhs was due to less expenditure on maintenance.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs.5.19 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### **Defective Budgeting**

6. A case of injudicious reappropriation issued by the Finance Department is discussed below:-

Head Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

2406- Forestry and Wild Life

01- Forestry-

#### Grant No. 20- Concld.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	
001-	Direction and Ac	lministration-			,
98-	Circle/Divisiona	1 Staff-			
	O	21,56.80			
	S	13,02.02	35,59.6	34,60.92	-98.72
	R	1,00.82			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary due to revision of pay scales proved injudicious in view of the saving of Rs.98.72 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

### **Charged Appropriation**

- 7. Of the ultimate saving of Rs.14.65 lakhs, Rs.0.45 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 8. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total appropri	Actu ation expe (In lakhs)	nditure	Saving -
2406-	Forestry and W	ild Life		`	1 /	
01-	Forestry-					
800-	Other expendit	ure-				
99-	Payment of war Deptartment fo					
	0	50.00				
			33	5.80	35.35	-0.45
	R	-14.20				

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-receipt of sanction from the Government.

#### Grant No. 21

### **Grant No. 21 - Community Development**

Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

#### **Revenue:**

Major Heads-

2501 - Special Programmes for Rural Development

2505 - Rural Employment

2515 - Other Rural Development programmes

3604 - Compensation and Assignments to Local Bodies and Panchayati Raj Institutions

Voted -

Original 8,00,54,97

11,81,83,65 10,53,69,58 -1,28,14,07

Supplementary 3,81,28,68

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 1,86,07,97

Charged -

Original 5,10

5,10 .. -5,10

Supplementary ..

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 5,10

Notes and comments :-

#### **Voted Grant**

- 1. Against the available saving of Rs. 1,28,14.07 lakhs, surrender of Rs. 1,86,07.97 lakhs on 31 March 2009 proved unrealistic.
- 2. In view of overall saving of Rs. 1,28,14.07 lakhs, the supplementary grant Rs. 3,81,28.68 lakhs obtained in March, 2009 proved excessive.
- 3. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under certain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual S expenditure (In lakhs of rupee	Saving - s)	
2515-	Other Rural Dev	elopment programmes		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-,	
789-	Special Compon	ent Plan for Scheduled Castes-				
88-	Mahatma Gandh	i Gramin Basti Yojna-				
	O					
	S	63,99.18				
	R	-63,99.18				

The provision made through supplementary estimates for providing residential plots to the Scheduled Castes and below poverty line people was surrendered through reappropriation due to enforcement of code of conduct.

96- Scheme for the Employment Generation Programme for Scheduled Castes-

O 24,00.00 14,25.00 14,25.00 ... R -9,75.00

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less deployment of *Sfaiwalas* under the scheme.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
98-		tural Sanitation under total amme for Scheduled Castes-		(III lakiis of ruj	ecs)
	О	2,00.00			
	R	-2,00.00			
	Convincing reason	ons for the saving of Rs.200 lakhs ha	ve not bee	n intimated (Aug	gust 2009).
97-	Scheme for the confor Scheduled Ca	onstruction of <i>Harijan Chaupal</i> astes-			
	О	1,00.00			
	R	-1,00.00			
	Entire provision	remained unutilised due to enforcem	ent of code	e of conduct.	
102-	Community Deve	elopment-			
93-	Rural Sanitation sanitation campa	Programme under total ign-			
99-	Normal Plan-				
	О	10,00.00			
	R	-10,00.00			

Convincing reasons for the saving of Rs.1000 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
96-	Rural Health & S	Sanitation Programme-		(	F /
99-	Normal Plan-				
	O	4,00.00			
			3,93.00	2,40.00	-1,53.00
	R	-7.00			
	Anticipated saving	g of Rs. 7 lakhs was due to enforcer	nent of code	e of conduct.	
	Reasons for the fir	nal saving of Rs. 153 lakhs have no	t been intim	nated (August 20	009).
92-	Subsidy for Cons Chaupals-	struction of General Class			
	0	70.00			
	R	-70.00			
94-	Subsidy for cons Chaupals-	truction of backward class			
	O	30.00			
	R	-30.00			•

Entire provision under the above two schemes remained unutilised due to enforcement of code of conduct.

101- Panchyati Raj-

88-	Head State Incentive S	Scheme on Sanitation-	Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving - pees)
	0		3,93.00		-3,93.00
	Reasons for the r	non-utilisation of funds have not bee	en intimated	l (August 2009).	
2505-	Rural Employm	ent			
02-	Rural Employm	ent Guarantee Scheme-			
789-	Special Compon	nent Plan for Scheduled Castes-			
99-		National Rural Employment cheduled Castes-			
	O	30,80.00			
			6,86.21	6,86.21	
	R	-23,93.79			
101-	National Rural l	Employment Guarantee Scheme-			
99-	National Rural l	Employment Guarantee Act			
99-	Normal Plan-				
	O	25,20.00			
			6,25.86	6,25.86	
	R	-18,94.14			
01-	National Progra	mmes-			
789-	Special Compon	nent Plan for Scheduled Castes-			

Grant No. 21- Contd.

99-	Head  Scheme for the Backward Grant Region Fund for		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ruj	Saving -
	Scheduled Castes O	13,10.00			
	O	13,10.00			
			4,62.80	4,62.80	
	R	-8,47.20			
702-	Jawahar Gram Sa	amridhi Yojna-			
88-	Rashtriya Sam Vi	kas Yojna-			
99-	Normal Plan-				
	О	17,30.00			
			10,17.20	10,17.20	
	R	-7,12.80	10,17.20	10,17.20	

Reduction of provision in the above four cases through reappropriation was due to less allocation of funds by the Government of India and non-release of grant-in-aid by the State Government.

- 2501- Special Programmes for Rural Development
- 06- Self Employment Programmes-
- 800- Other Expenditure-
- 97- D.R.D.A Administration-

O 5,50.00

2,72.53 2,72.53 ...

R -2,77.47

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less release of funds by the Government of India.

Grant No. 21- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving -
98-	D.W.C.R.A-			(III luxiis of ru	pecs)
	0	1,75.00			
			1,08.00	1,10.67	+2.67
	R	-67.00			
	Reduction in provi	sion through reappropriation was o	lue to posts	kept vacant.	
05-	Waste Land Deve	elopment-			
101-	National Waste L	and Development Programme-			
99-	Integrated Wastel	and and Development Project-			
	O	1,50.00			
			39.09	39.09	
	R	-1,10.91			
	Paduation in provi	sion through reappropriation was d	ua ta lace r	alassa of funds l	by the Covernment of

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less release of funds by the Government of India.

- 3604- Compensation and Assignments to Local Bodies and *Panchayati Raj* Institutions
- 200- Other Miscellaneous Compensations and Assignments-
- 94- Assignment of Excise Duty to *Panchayat*Samities in lieu of tax on sale of Indian made
  Foreign Liquor-

O 4,50.00 S 5,42.00 9,91.19 8,84.76 -1,06.43 R -0.81

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on the liability of previous year's arrears of compensation proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 1,06.43 lakhs which was due to late receipt of sanction from the Government.

4. Ex	4. Excess occurred mainly under:-						
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure In lakhs of rupe			
2515-	Other Rural Dev	elopment programmes	(	in takiis of tuped	<i>cs)</i>		
001-	Direction and Ad	dministration-					
98-	Community Dev	elopment-					
96-	District and Bloc	ck Staff-					
	О	38,82.48					
			50,20.36	50,40.92	+20.56		
	R	11,37.88					
94-	Panchyati Raj P	ublic Work Circle-					
	O	9,00.60					
			15,22.62	15,95.15	+72.53		
	R	6,22.02					
98-	Establishment E	xpenses(H.Q Staff)-					
	O	1,54.95					
			2,07.91	2,07.57	-0.34		
	R	52.96					

The provision in the above three cases was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to revision of pay scales.

Reasons for the final excess of 1<sup>st</sup> and 2 <sup>nd</sup> cases have not been intimated (August 2009).

99- Panchayat Department-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
95-	District Staff (Cha Panchayati Raj In	arge in connection with		(In lakhs of rup	ees)
	O	2,93.90			
			3,88.75	3,88.75	
	R	94.85			
98-	Establishment Exp	penses (H.Q Staff)-			
	O	1,18.35			
			1,87.07	1,87.07	
	R	68.72			
	st 2009).	cess in the above two cases were	called for in	n April, 2009. F	Reply is still awaited
102-	Community Deve	lopment-			
87-	State Incentive Sc	heme on Sanitation-			
	O	•			
			3,34.48	3,34.48	
	R	3,34.48			
-	Di ··			.1 1	

The provision was made through reappropriation to provide funds as the scheme was transferred from the *Panchayat Department* to Community Development Department.

98- Organisation of State/Districts level *sammelans* for non officials-

O 2.50

93.89 91.39 -2.50

R 91.39

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rup	Excess +
101-	Panchyati Raj-			(	,
95-	Matching GIA for	Development works (People Shar	re)-		
	O	2,75.00			
			3,09.59	3,09.59	
	R	34.59	,	,	
Reply	Reasons for the exist still awaited (Au	acess through reappropriation in t gust 2009).	he above to	wo cases were ca	alled in April, 2009.
003-	Training-				
98-	Community Deve	lopment-			
99-	State Community Nilokheri-	Development Training Centre			
	0	58.66			
			55.24	89.21	+33.97
	R	-3.42	33.21	09.21	133.57
	Reasons for the exc	eess of Rs. 33.97 lakhs have not be	en intimate	d (August 2009).	
2505-	Rural Employmen	nt			
01-	National Program	mes-			
702-	Jawahar Gram Sa	umridhi Yojna -			
93-	Construction / upgradation of Houses for S.Cs/S.Ts Freed bonded Labour under <i>Indira Awas Yojna</i> (NR)-				
99-	Normal Plan-				
	O				
			7,59.20	7,59.20	
	R	7,59.20	1,57.20	1,57.20	
		. ,000 1200			

The provision was made through reappropriation with a view to avail of grant-in-aid under 'Indira Awaas Yojna'.

98-	Head Establishment Ch	arges Field-	Total grant (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of rupees	Saving -
	0	5,29.35			
	R	69.70	5,98.07	5,70.45	-27.62
	ĸ	68.72			

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary offset by saving due to less expenditure on dearness allowance proved excessive in view of the final saving of Rs. 27.62 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### **Defective Budgeting**

R

5. Two cases of defective reappropriation issued by Finance Department are discussed below:-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rupe	
2515-	Other Rural Devel	opment programmes			
101-	Panchyati Raj-				
93-	Matching GIA for Development works (Govt. Share)-				
	O	3,63.00			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to non-receipt of cases for development works from Deputy Commissioners and enforcement of Model Code of Conduct proved unrealistic as the actual

3,17.60

3,57.60

+40.00

expenditure did not come up even to the original provision.

-45.40

Reasons for the excess of Rs. 40 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

Grant No. 21- Concld.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + pees)
3604-	•	nd Assignments to Local Bodies <i>Raj</i> Institutions-			•
200-	Other Miscellan Assignments-	eous Compensations and			
92-					
				64,00.00	+64,00.00
	R	-64,71.00			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to non-finalization of the scheme proved injudicious in view of the final excess of Rs. 6400 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### Grant No. 22

### **Grant No. 22 - Co-operation**

Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

**Revenue:** 

Major Head-

2425 - Co-operation

Voted -

Original 55,23,10

64,56,10 62,74,73 -1,81,37

Supplementary 9,33,00

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 1,46,54

Charged -

Original 1,00

1,00 .. -1,00

Supplementary ...

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009)

Capital:

Major Heads-

4250 - Capital Outlay on other Social Services

Total grant Actual Saving expenditure (In thousands of rupees) Major Heads-4425 - Capital Outlay on Co-operation 4860 - Capital Outlay on Consumer Industries Voted -Original 15,40,00 Supplementary 18,95,46 34,35,46 34,35,47 +1Amount surrendered during the year 16,00 (March 2009) Notes and comments :-

#### **Revenue:**

#### **Voted Grant**

- 1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 1,81.37 lakhs, Rs. 34.83 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 2. In view of the overall saving of Rs.1,81.37 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs.933 lakhs obtained in March, 2009 proved excessive.
- 3. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

2425 - Co-operation

107- Assistance to credit co-operatives-

86- Interest subsidy to SC persons on Rural Godown-

O 2,00.00

1,26.65 1,26.65 ...

R -73.35

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less demand received under the scheme.

Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	Saving - upees)
Assistance to Strengthening of Infrastructure for quality and clean milk Production 100% CSS-				
O	5,00.00			
		4,31.56	4,31.56	
R	-68.44			
Integrated Co-operative Development Programme(50:50) NCDC-				
0	2,90.00			
		2.25.67	2.25.67	
R	-54.33	2,33.67	2,33.67	
	Assistance to Stre quality and clean  O  R  Integrated Co-ope Programme(50:50	Assistance to Strengthening of Infrastructure for quality and clean milk Production 100% CSS-  O 5,00.00  R -68.44  Integrated Co-operative Development Programme(50:50) NCDC-  O 2,90.00	Assistance to Strengthening of Infrastructure for quality and clean milk Production 100% CSS-  O 5,00.00  4,31.56  R -68.44  Integrated Co-operative Development Programme(50:50) NCDC- O 2,90.00  2,35.67	Assistance to Strengthening of Infrastructure for quality and clean milk Production 100% CSS-  O 5,00.00  4,31.56 4,31.56  R -68.44  Integrated Co-operative Development Programme(50:50) NCDC-  O 2,90.00  2,35.67 2,35.67

Reduction in provision in the above two cases through reappropriation was due to less amount sanctioned by the National Co-operative Development Corporation.

#### 001- Direction and Administration-

99- Scheme for the establishment of Headquarter staff in RCS, Office, Haryana-

O 1,64.30

S 1,49.50 2,93.36 2,88.54 -4.82

R -20.44

The provision augmented through supplementary estimates to cover more expenditure on salary due to revision of pay scales was reduced through reappropriation mainly due to posts kept vacant (Rs. 11.72), non-release of coupons of petrol, oil and lubricants (Rs. 3.44 Lakhs).

#### Grant No. 22- Concld.

4. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

001- Direction and Administration-

98- Scheme for Strengthening of field office in RCS,

Haryana-

O 15,28.50

S 3,50.00

R 60.37

The provsion was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation to cover more expenditure on salary due to revision of pay scales.

19,38.87

19,38.67

-0.20

#### Grant No. 23

### **Grant No. 23 - Transport**

**Revenue:** 

Voted -

Charged -

(March 2009)

Amount surrendered during the year

Total grant or

Actual

10

Saving appropriation expenditure (In thousands of rupees) Major Heads-2041 - Taxes on Vehicles 3053 - Civil Aviation 3055 - Road Transport Original 7,92,62,35 8,62,18,17 8,36,18,98 -25,99,19 Supplementary 69,55,82 Amount surrendered during the year (March 2009) 27,15,94 Original 10 10 -10 Supplementary

Total grant or Actual Saving - appropriation expenditure

(In thousands of rupees)

### Capital:

Major Heads-

5053 - Capital Outlay on Civil Aviation

5055 - Capital Outlay on Road Transport

Voted -

Original 1,44,91,00

2,09,51,00 2,09,09,40 -41,60

Supplementary 64,60,00

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 37,50

Notes and comments :-

#### **Revenue:**

#### **Voted Grant**

- 1. Against the available saving of Rs. 25,99.19 lakhs, surrender of Rs. 27,15.94 lakhs on 31 March 2009 proved unrealistic.
- 2. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 25,99.19 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 69,55.82 lakhs obtained in March, 2009 proved excessive.
- 3. Saving occurred mainly under the following heads (partly offset by excess under certain others mentioned in note 4 below):-

Head Total Actual Saving - grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

3055- Road Transport

201- Haryana Roadways-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving -
98-	B-Operations-			(III lakiis of It	ipees)
92-	Haryana Roadw	ays, Jind-			
	O	29,36.00			
	S	4,29.00	31,03.58	31,06.58	+3.00
	R	-2,61.42			
80-	Haryana Roadw	ays, Narnaul-			
	O	20,50.50			
	S	6.00	18,00.05	17,99.93	-0.12
	R	-2,56.45			
97-	Haryana Roadw	ays, Chandigarh-			
	O	45,41.00			
	S	2,71.00	46,06.00	46,06.15	+0.15
	R	-2,06.00			
93-	Haryana Roadw	ays, Rewari-			
	O	26,50.00			
	S	3,27.00	27,72.39	27,72.48	+0.09
	R	-2,04.61			
78-	Haryana Roadw	ays, Jhajjar-			
	O	20,50.00			
			18,81.24	18,81.25	+0.01
	R	-1,68.76	•	,	

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
91-	Haryana Roa	adways, Bhiwani-		(In lakhs of ri	upees)
	0	29,32.00			
	S	4,44.00	32,14.57	32,14.57	
	R	-1,61.43			
94-	Haryana Roa	adways, Hisar-			
	O	33,88.00			
	S	5,94.00	39,02.34	39,02.34	
	R	-79.66			
98-	Haryana Roa	adways, Gurgaon-			
	O	30,43.00			
	S	2,95.00	32,76.18	32,76.19	+0.01
	R	-61.82			
99-	A-Managem	ent-			
89-	Haryana Roa	adways, Sirsa-			
	O	1,99.00			
	S	1,98.00	2,07.55	2,07.61	+0.06
	R	-1,89.45			
88-	Haryana Roa	adways, Sonepat-			
	O	1,96.50			
	S	87.00	2,39.48	2,39.49	+0.01
	R	-44.02			

Grant No. 23- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Excess + Saving -
85-	Haryana Roadway	vs, Delhi-		(111 10111113 01 10	
	O	1,28.00			
	S	76.00	1,73.02	1,73.04	+0.02
	R	-30.98			
90-	Haryana Roadway	vs, Kaithal-			
	О	1,37.00			
	S	79.00	1,85.83	1,85.84	+0.01
	R	-30.17			
86-	Haryana Roadway	ys, Faridabad-			
	O	1,68.00			
	S	49.00	1,88.72	1,88.66	-0.06
	R	-28.28			
80-	Haryana Roadway	ys, Narnaul-			
	O	86.00			
	S	35.00	99.04	99.15	+0.11
	R	-21.96			
001-	Direction and Adr	ninistration-			

99-

Central Offices-

Grant No. 23- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess + Saving -
98-	Establishment Expenses-			(In lakhs of r	upees)
	O	5,07.00			
	S	1,84.00	5,39.16	5,39.15	-0.01
	R	-1,51.84			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates in the above fifteen cases to meet the increased expenditure on salary and dearness allowance proved excessive in view of the reduction of provision through reappropriation which was mainly due to retirement of employees, non-filling up of vacant posts, less consumption of lubricants owing to improvement in KMPL, non-payment of ex-gratia to the dependents of deceased employees partly offset by excess expenditure due to increase in the rates of overtime allowance, enhancement rate of wages of contratual driver and conductor, water, electricity, telephone, printing and stationery.

201-	Haryana Roadways-

- 97- C-Repair and maintenance-
- 85- Haryana Roadways, Delhi-

O 3,12.00

		2,39.73	2,40.74	+1.01
R	-72.27			

93- Haryana Roadways, Rewari-

O 4,73.00

		4,12.90	4,13.61	+0.71
R	-60.10			

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	Excess + Saving -
90-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Kaithal-			,
	0	3,96.00			
	R	-44.38	3,51.62	3,52.88	+1.26
79-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Jhajjar-			
	0	3,87.00			
	R	-43.39	3,43.61	3,44.61	+1.00
99-	A-Management-				
95-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Karnal-			
	O	1,49.00			
			1,12.69	1,12.70	+0.01
	R	-36.31	1,12.09	1,12.70	10.01
91-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Bhiwani-			
	О	1,73.00			
	R	-31.58	1,41.42	1,41.38	-0.04

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	Excess +
79-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Jhajjar-		(III Iuliiio of I	apecs)
	О	1,84.00			
			1,55.39	1,55.39	
	R	-28.61	ŕ	,	
93-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Rewari-			
	О	1,09.00			
			80.84	80.88	+0.04
	R	-28.16			
800-	Other expenditure	e-			
97-	C-Repair and Ma	intenance-			
99-	Repair Maintenar Workshop Harya	nce Government Central ana, Chandigarh-			
	0	2,02.00			
	R	-45.11	1,56.89	1,57.66	+0.77
99-	A-Management-				
99-	Management, Go Haryana Chandig	overnment Central Workshop, garh-			
	0	44.00			
			17.84	17.93	+0.09
	R	-26.16	17.04	17.73	⊤0.07

Reduction in provision through reappropriation in the above ten cases was mainly due to less expenditure on salary and dearness allowance due to retirement of employees, non-filling up of posts and receipt of less number of claims of medical reimbursement.

## Capital:

- 4. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 41.60 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 6460 lakhs obtained in March, 2009 proved excessive.
- 5. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under certain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

	Head		Total grant (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of rupe	Saving -
5055-	Capital Outlay or	n Road Transport	(	idinis of rape.	23)
102-	Acquisition of Fl	eet-			
86-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Faridabad-			
	0	7,50.00			
	S	2,00.00	4,63.30	4,63.30	
	R	-4,86.70			
95-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Karnal-			
	O	3,70.00			
	S	3,30.00	4,45.47	4,45.47	
	R	-2,54.53			
98-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Gurgaon-			
	O	5,53.00			
	S	4,97.00	8,61.38	8,61.38	
	R	-1,88.62			
84-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Fatehabad-			
	O	3,50.00			
	S	2,25.00	4,25.15	4,25.15	
	R	-1,49.85			

	Head		Total grant	Actual Sexpenditure (In lakhs of rup	Saving -
93-	Haryana Roadwa	ys,Rewari-		(III IMINIO OI IMP	,
	O	3,51.00			
	S	2,24.00	4,27.97	4,27.97	
	R	-1,47.03			
81-	Haryana Roadwa	ays, Panipat-			
	O	3,25.00			
	S	1,25.00	3,38.01	3,38.01	
	R	-1,11.99			
96-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Rohtak-			
	O	4,95.00			
	S	2,05.00	5,88.79	5,88.79	
	R	-1,11.21			
88-	Haryana Roadwa	ays, Sonepat-			
	O	6,00.00			
	S	3,00.00	8,01.95	8,01.94	-0.01
	R	-98.05			
92-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Jind-			
	O	3,50.00			
	S	2,25.00	4,87.36	4,87.36	
	R	-87.64			

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of r	Saving -
94-	Haryana Roadwa	ays, Hisar-		(III lakiis of f	upecs)
	O	3,53.00			
	S	3,47.00	6,26.20	6,26.20	
	R	-73.80			
80-	Haryana Roadwa	ays, Narnaul-			
	O	3,00.00			
	S	1,50.00	3,77.70	3,77.70	
	R	-72.30			
78-	Haryana Roadwa	ays, Jhajjar-			
	O	4,00.00			
	S	2,00.00	5,29.62	5,29.62	
	R	-70.38			
83-	Haryana Roadwa	ays, Kurukshetra-			
	O	3,50.00			
	S	1,25.00	4,14.57	4,14.57	
	R	-60.43			
050-	Lands and Build	ings-			
79-	Haryana Roadwa	ays, Jhajjar-			
	O	25.00			
	S	1,20.00			
	R	-1,45.00			

Grant No. 23- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of ru	Saving -
89-	Haryana Roadway	ys, Sirsa-		(III raidis of re	.pees)
	O	20.00			
	S	80.00	0.44	0.44	
	R	-99.56			
92-	Haryana Roadway	ys, Jind-			
	O	10.00			
	S	90.00	0.85	0.85	
	R	-99.15			
95-	Haryana Roadway	vs, Karnal-			
	O	60.00			
	S	40.00	4.62	4.62	
	R	-95.38			
93-	Haryana Roadway	ys, Rewari-			
	О	10.00			
	S	40.00			
	R	-50.00			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates in the above eighteen cases to meet excess expenditure for construction of Bus Stands, Workshop buildings and purchase of new buses/chasis proved unrealistic in view of the diversion of funds to other depots for construction of new Bus Stands and maintenance of Workshops.

6. Excess occurred mainly under:-		
Head	Total grant	Actual Saving - expenditure
5055- Capital Outlay on Road Transport		(In lakhs of rupees)

050-

85-

R

Lands and Buildings-

86- Haryana Roadways, Faridabad-

O 35.00

8,58.98 8,58.98 ...

R 8,23.98

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation was due to cover more expenditure on construction of new Bus Stands, Bus Queue Shelters and Workshop.

## 102- Acquisition of Fleet-

## 97- Haryana Roadways, Chandigarh-

3,91.63

0	9,61.00			
S	2,04.00	18,56.00	18,51.91	-4.09
R	6,91.00			
Haryana Roadway	ys, Delhi-			
0	4,50.00			
S	1,50.00	9,91.63	9,91.63	

Grant No. 23- Contd.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of re	Excess + upees)
99-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Ambala-			
	O	4,67.00			
	S	2,33.00	9,43.03	9,43.03	
	R	2,43.03			
91-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Bhiwani-			
	O	3,34.00			
	S	2,16.00	6,66.89	6,66.89	
	R	1,16.89			
87-	Haryana Roadwa	ys, Yamuna Nagar-			
	О	3,00.00			
	S	1,75.00	5,90.94	5,90.94	
	R	1,15.94			

Augmentation of provision through supplementary estimates and reappropriation in the above five cases was to cover more expenditure on purchases of new buses/chasis for addition and replacement of old buses and purchase of Air conditioned buses.

## Grant No. 24

### **Grant No. 24 - Tourism**

Revenue: Major Head-		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In thousands	Saving - of rupees)
3452 - Tourism				
Voted -				
Original	1,87,97			
Supplementary	26,85	2,14,82	2,06,85	-7,97
Amount surrendered during	the year			
(March 2009)				7,97
Capital:				
Major Head-				
5452 - Capital Outlay on To	urism			
Voted -				
Original	9,70,00			
Supplementary  Amount surrendered during	9,40,00 the year	19,10,00	19,09,87	-13
(March 2009)				13

Notes	and	comments	:-
-------	-----	----------	----

# Capital:

## **Voted Grant**

1. Significant cases of saving are discussed as under:-

	Head		Total grant (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of ruped	Saving -
80-	General-		`	1	,
800-	Other expenditure	-			
98-	Tourist Facilities a	t Suraj Kund-			
	O	90.00			
			45.00	47.00	
	R	-45.00	45.00	45.00	
91-	Diversification of illumination of his	Tourism activities torical monuments-			
	O	1,07.00			
			<b>67</b> 00	67.00	
	R	-40.00	67.00	67.00	
93-	Modernisation / U	pgradation of training Institute	<b>&gt;</b> -		
	O	41.60			
	R	-21.60	20.00	20.00	

		01 ant 140. 2-	- Contu.				
	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -		
			grant	expenditure			
				(In lakhs of r	upees)		
94-	Development of to other important to	ourist facilities at District/Sub D wns/places-	ivision and				
	О	3,68.93					
			2.40.16	2.40.16			
	R	-20.77	3,48.16	3,48.16			
97-	Tourist facilities a	t Pinjore-					
	O	60.00					
	S	10.00	58.56	58.56			
	R	-11.44					
sanct	The provision in the above five cases was reduced through reappropriation due to less amount sanctioned under these schemes.						
92-	Development of '	Wild Life Tourism in Haryana-					
	O	12.84					
	D	12.04					
	R	-12.84					
	Entire provision	remained un-utilised due to non-	implementa	tionof the scl	neme during the year		

Entire provision remained un-utilised due to non-implementation of the scheme during the year 2008-09.

2. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

80- General-

800- Other expenditure-

## Grant No. 24- Concld.

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	
96-	Development of Tourist Facilities alongwith main highways in Haryana-		(In	lakhs of rupe	ees)
	О	2,33.59			
	S	5,80.00	9,51.47	9,51.47	
	R	1,37.88			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation for meeting the cost towards acquistion of land at Karan Lake Tourist Complex, Karnal and modernisation/upgradation and development of tourist facilities in the tourist complexes.

99- Holiday and Recreation Resort at Badkhal Lake-

O	56.04			
S	3,50.00	4,19.68	4,19.68	
R	13.64			

The provision was augmented through supplementary estimates and reappropriation for meeting the cost of expenditure on compensation of land for expansion and systematic development of tourist complex at Badkhal Lake.

\_\_\_\_

#### **Public Debt**

# **Public Debt (All Charged)**

Total Actual Saving appropriation expenditure
(In thousands of rupees)

## Capital:

Major Heads-

6003 - Internal debt of the State Government

6004 - Loans and Advances from the Central Government

Charged -

Original 23,89,14,54

23,89,14,54 12,91,83,48 -10,97,31,06

Supplementary

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 9,33,98,65

Notes and comments :-

- 1. Of the ultimate saving of Rs. 10,97,31.06 lakhs, Rs. 1,63,32.41 lakhs remained unsurrendered.
- 2. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Savingappropriation expenditure

(In lakhs of rupees)

6003- Internal debt of the State Government

107- Loans from the State Bank of India and other Banks-

O 13,66,00.00

2,00,00.00 2,00,00.00

R -11,66,00.00

#### **Public Debt- Contd.**

Reduction in provision through reappropriation was due to less repayment of loans during the year owing to receipt of less loans from the State Bank of India for Cash Credit Limit.

Head Total Actual Excess + appropriation expenditure Saving-(In lakhs of rupees)

- 109- Loans from other Institutions-
- 97- Loans from NCRPB for upgradation of roads (B&R)-

O 24,27.57

28,79.59 .. -28,79.59

R 4,52.02

The provision augmented through reappropriation to cover more payment of loans during the year owing to receipt of more loans from the National Capital Regional Planning Board proved injudicious in view of the saving of Rs.28,79.59 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 105- Loans from the National Bank for Agricultural and Rural Development-
- 99- Loans from NABARD-

O 1,29,90.22

 $90.38.68 \quad 1.28.87.69 \quad + 38.49.01$ 

R - 39,51.54

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to less repayment of loans during the year owing to receipt of less loans from the National Bank for Agricultural and Rural Development (NABARD) proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 38,49.01 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

3. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Savingappropriation expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

- 6003- Internal Debt of the State Government
- 110- Ways and Means Advances from the Reserve Bank of India-

O 10,00.00

3,00,00.00 92,36.00 - 2,07,64.00

R 2,90,00.00

#### **Public Debt- Concld.**

Augmentation of provision through reappropriation to cover more expenditure on availing of ways and means advance from the Reserve Bank of India proved excessive in view of the saving of Rs. 2,07,64 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total	Actual	Excess +
			appropriation	expenditure	Saving-
				(In lakhs of rup	ees)
109-	Loans from oth	ner Institutions-			
96-	Loans from NO	CRPB (PH)-			
	0	53,95.98			
			29,40.86	64,34.50	+ 34,93.64
	R	-24,55.12			

Reduction in provision through reappropriation due to repayment of less loans during the year owing to receipt of less loans from National Capital Regional Planning Board (NCRPB) proved injudicious in view of the excess of Rs. 34,93.64 lakhs; reasons for which have not been intimated (August 2009).

- 6004 Loans and Advances from the Central Government
  - 02- Loans for State/Union Territory Plan Schemes-
- 101- Block Loans-

O 7,72.14

9,22.15 9,22.15

R 1,50.01

- 01- Non-Plan Loans-
- 203- Police-Modernisation of Police Force-
- 99- Modernisation of Police Force-

O 2,97.70

3,62.70 3,30.20 -32.50

R 65.00

The provision in the above two cases was augmented through reappropriation to cover repayment of more loans during the year owing to receipt of more loans from the Government of India.

Reasons for the saving of Rs. 32.50 lakhs in the later case have not been intimated (August 2009).

#### Grant No. 25

## **Grant No. 25 - Loans and Advances by State Government**

Total Actual Saving grant expenditure (In thousands of rupees)

## Capital:

Major Heads-

6202 - Loans for Education, Sports, Art and Culture

6217 - Loans for Urban Development

6225 - Loans for Welfare of Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and other Backward Classes

6425 - Loans for Cooperation

6515 - Loans for other Rural Development programmes

6702 - Loans for Minor Irrigation

6801 - Loans for Power Projects

6851 - Loans for Village and Small Industries

6860 - Loans for Consumer Industries

7465 - Loans for General Financial and Trading Institutions

7610 - Loans to Government Servants etc.

Voted -

Original 3,91,66,70

4,69,66,70 3,32,30,92 -1,37,35,78

Supplementary 78,00,00

Amount surrendered during the year

(March 2009) 1,37,45,28

Notes and comments :-

# **Voted Grant**

- 1. Against the available saving of Rs. 1,37,35.78 lakhs, Rs. 1,37,45.28 lakhs were surrendered on 31 March 2009 proved unrealistic.
- 2. In view of the overall saving of Rs. 1,37,35.78 lakhs, the supplementary grant of Rs. 7800 lakhs obtained in September, 2008 proved excessive.
- 3. Saving was the net result of saving under certain heads and excess under certain others. Saving occurred mainly under:-

шаш	y under:-				
	Head		Total grant (In	Actual expenditure lakhs of rupe	Saving - es)
7610-	Loans to Govern	ment Servants etc.	· ·	1	,
800-	Other Advances-				
99-	Advances for pur	rchase of Foodgrains-			
	O	1,40,00.00			
			55 00 00	55 00 00	
	R	-85,00.00	55,00.00	55,00.00	••
97-	Advances for Ce	lebration of marriages-			
	O	35,00.00			
			25.24.02	25.24.02	
	R	-9,75.07	25,24.93	25,24.93	
98-	Festival Advance	es-			
	O	5,00.00			
	R	-3,80.00	1,20.00	1,20.00	
	IX	-5,00.00			

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Excess +
201-	House Building	Advances-		(In lakhs of ruj	pees)
99-	Advances to Governments Servants other than All India Services Officers-				
	O	1,05,00.00			
	R	-31,62.55	73,37.45	73,37.45	
Reduction in provision through reappropriation in the above four cases was due to less demand from the Government employees.					e to less demand from
98-	Advance to Ministers, Dy.Ministers, State Ministers, Presiding Officers and State Legislators-				
	O	5,00.00			
	R	-2,80.00	2,20.00	2,20.00	
Legis	_	rovision through reappropriation Building Advance.	was due to	less demand	from Ministers/State
204-	Advances for pu	rchase of Computers-			
99-	Advance for pure	chase of Computer-			
	0	14,00.00			
			10.00.70	12.20.70	
	R	-1,71.41	12,28.59	12,28.59	

202- Advances for purchase of Motor Conveyances-

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure (In lakhs of rug	Excess + pees)
8-		sters, Dy. Ministers, State Ministers, e Legislators for purchase of Motor	Presiding		
	O	2,00.00			
	R	-61.58	1,38.42	1,38.42	

Reduction in provision through reappropriation in the above two cases was due to less demand from Government employees.

97- Advances to Govt. Servant's of AIS officers-

O 1,00.00

R -37.80 62.20 62.20 ...

Reduction in the provision through reappropriation was due to less demand from All India Services Officers.

- 6515- Loans for other Rural Development programmes
- 102- Community Development-
- 99- Loans to village Panchayat for Revenue Earnings Schemes-

O 3,30.00

1,17.67 1,27.17 +9.50 R -2,12.33

Reduction in the provision through reappropriation was due to non-receipt of cases of loans from Deputy Commissioners.

Reasons for excess of Rs. 9.50 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

	Head		Total grant	Actual expenditure	Saving -
6225	I come for Wolford	of Sahadulad Costas	C	(In lakhs of ru	pees)
0223		e of Scheduled Castes, and other Backward Classes			
0.1	W. 16 66 1 1	1.10			
01-	Welfare of Sched	uled Castes-			
800-	Other Loans-				
99-	Loans to Harijan	Students for purchase of books-			
	O	80.00			
	R	-80.00			
book		vas surrendered due to non-receipt	of demand	from Harijan St	udents for purchase of
6425	- Loans for Cooper	ation			
0423	- Louis for Cooper	ution			
107-	Loans to credit Co	poperatives-			
99-		e of Special debentures of and Development Bank-			
	O	75.00			
	R	-75.00			<del>.</del>

Entire provision was surrendered through reappropriation due to non-receipt of claims from Haryana State Cooperative Agriculture and Rural Development Bank Limited, Panchkula.

108- Loans to other Cooperatives-

	Head		Total	Actual	Saving -
			grant	expenditure	
				(In lakhs of rup	pees)
99-	Integrated Co-Operative Development				
	Programme-				
	О	3,00.00			
			2 62 00	2 47 00	16.00
	R	-36.10	2,63.90	2,47.90	-16.00
	K	-30.10			

Reduction in provision of Rs. 36.10 lakhs was due to sanctioning of less amount by National Cooperative Development Corporation.

Reasons for the final saving of Rs. 16 lakhs have not been intimated (August 2009).

4. Excess occurred mainly under:-

Head Total Actual Excess + grant expenditure (In lakhs of rupees)

- 7610- Loans to Government Servants etc
- 202- Advances for purchase of Motor Conveyances-
- 99- Advance for purchase of Motor Conveyance other than Ministers and State Legislators-

O 15,00.00

17,55.26 17,55.26 ...

R 2,55.26

The provision was augmented through reappropriation to meet the excess demand of Government employees.

\_\_\_\_

## **APPENDIX**

# (Referred to on Page 9) Grant wise details of estimates and actuals of recoveries which have been adjusted in the accounts in reduction of expenditure

Number and name of grant	Budget estimates		Actuals		Actuals compared with budget estimates		
			Mor		More	re +	
					Less	3 -	
	Revenue	Capital	Revenue	Capital	Revenue	Capital	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	
			(In thousands of rupees)				
04-Revenue 08-Buildings and	93,99,00		12,74,95		-81,24,05		
Roads 10-Medical and	15,00,00		6,70,93		-8,29,07		
Public Health 14-Food and	12,00,00		8,58,09	•	-3,41,91		
Supplies	30,89,54	20,92,98,00	54,52,59	15,85,20,30	+23,63,05	-5,07,77,70	

17,18,87

..

62,00,00

16,47,20,30

20,00

99,95,43

+17,18,87

-6,65,00

-58,78,11

-14,17,00

-16,18,50

-80,00

-5,38,93,20

15-Irrigation

23-Transport

25-Loans and Advances by State Government

Total

17-Agriculture

22-Co-operation

6,65,00

20,00

1,58,73,54

14,17,00

78,18,50

80,00

21,86,13,50